# RAPD ANALYSES OF ENTOMOPATHOGENIC FUNGUS *METARHIZIUM ANISOPLIAE* (METSCH.) SOROKIN (DEUTEROMYCOTINA: HYPHOMYCETES) AND ITS BIOEFFICACY ON *DYSDERCUS CINGULATUS* (FAB.) (HEMIPTERA: PYRRHOCORIDAE)

Thesis submitted to MANONMANIAM SUNDARANAR UNIVERSITY in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of the degree of **DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN MICROBIOLOGY** 

> By J. FRANCIS BORGIO Reg. No. 2093



Crop Protection Research Centre (CPRC),

Department of Advanced Zoology and Biotechnology, St. Xavier's College (Autonomous), Palayamkottai - 627 002, Tamil Nadu, India

July 2008

# CERTIFICATE

This thesis entitled "RAPD analyses of entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) and its bioefficacy on *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae)" submitted by J. Francis Borgio (Reg. No. 2093) for the award of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Microbiology of Manonmaniam Sundaranar University is a record of bonafide research work done by him and it has not been submitted for the award of any degree, diploma, associateship, followship of any University / Institution.

Place: Palayamkottai Date: 22.07.08

(K. SAHAYARAJ)

# CONTENTS

Title	Page No.
Abbreviations	
Abstract	i
Chapter – 1. General Introduction	1
1.1. Agriculture in India	1
1.2. Cotton	1
1.2.1. Cotton pests	2
1.2.1.1. Dysdercus cingulatus (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae)	3
1.2.1.2. Spodoptera litura (Fabricius) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae)	4
1.2.1.3. Aphis craccivora Koch (Homoptera: Aphididae)	4
1.2.1.4. Helicoverpa armigera (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae)	5
1.2.1.5. Mylabris pustulata (Thunb.) (Coleoptera: Meloidae)	5
1.2.1.6. Mylabris indica (Faust) (Coleoptera: Meloidae)	5
1.2.1.7. Pericallia ricini Fab. (Lepidoptera: Arctiidae)	5
1.2.1.8. Oxycarenus hyalinipennis (Costa) (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae)	6
1.3. Non-IPM	6
1.4. IPM	6
1.4.1. Entomopathogens in Biological control programme	7
1.4.1.1. Bacteria and virus	8
1.4.1.2. Fungi	9
1.4.1.2.1. Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin	10
1.5. Nature of infection	11
1.6. Low cost mass multiplication	12
1.7. DNA Polymorphism necessity	13
1.8. Objectives of the study	14
Chapter – 2. Distribution of <i>Metarhizium anisopliae</i> in Tamil Nadu	15
2.1. Introduction	15
2.1.1. Tamil Nadu	15
2.1.2. Soil type in Tamil Nadu	15
2.1.3. Soil as a habitat of <i>Metarhizium</i>	16

2.1.4. Taxonomy of <i>Metarhizium</i>	16
2.1.5. Growth factors	17
2.2. Materials and methods	17
2.2.1. Study area	17
2.2.2. Collection of samples	17
2.2.3. Preparation of potato dextrose agar media (PDA)	18
2.2.4. Isolation and Enumeration of TFP of soil and insects	18
2.2.5. Subculture and identification of <i>M. anisopliae</i>	19
2.2.6. Storage of <i>M. anisopliae</i> isolates	19
2.3. Results	20
2.3.1. Distribution of Metarhizium anisopliae isolates in soil	20
3.3.2. Distribution in insects	21
2.4. Discussion	22
2.5. Conclusion	25
Chapter – 3: Biological control potential	26
3.1. Introduction	26
3.2. Materials and Methods	31
3.2.1. Sources of pests	31
3.2.2. Cultivation of the isolates and preparation of conidial suspension	32
3.2.3. Laboratory bioassay on D. cingulatus eggs	33
3.2.3.1. Soil preparation	33
3.2.3.2. Bioassay	33
3.2.4. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on D. cingulatus instars	34
3.2.5. Bioassay on D. cingulatus adults	35
3.2.5.1. Contact toxicity	35
3.2.5.2. Direct plate assay	35
3.2.5.3. Sapling bioassay	35
3.2.6. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on 6 cotton pests	36
3.2.7. Statistical analysis	37
3.3. Results	37

3.3.1. Laboratory bioassay on D. cingulatus eggs	37
3.3.2. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on D. cingulatus instars	38
3.3.3. D. cingulatus adults	38
3.3.3.1. Contact bioassay	38
3.3.3.2. Direct plate assay	39
3.3.3.3. Sapling bioassay	40
3.3.4. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on 6 pests	41
3.4. Discussion	41
3.4.1. Bioassay on D. cingulatus eggs	42
3.4.2. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on D. cingulatus instars	44
3.4.3. Contact bioassay on D. cingulatus adults	44
3.4.4. Direct plate assay	47
3.4.5. Sapling Bioassay	49
3.4.6. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on 6 cotton pests	50
3.5. Conclusion	53
Chapter – 4: Route of infection and Haematology	54
4.1. Introduction	54
4.2. Materials and Methods	56
4.2.1. Re-isolation of Metarhizium anisopliae	56
4.2.2. Haemosomic index	56
4.2.3. Total haemocyte count	57
4.2.4. Enumeration of <i>M. anisopliae</i> in haemolymph	58
4.2.5. Cuticle mounting	58
4.2.6. Statistical analysis	59
4.3. Results	59
4.3.1. Re-isolation	59
4.3.2. Haemosomic index	59
4.3.3. THC	60
4.3.4. Enumeration of <i>M. anisopliae</i> in haemolymph	60
4.3.5. Cuticle mounting	61
4.4. Discussion	61

4.5. Conclusion	66
Chapter – 5: Screening of low cost media for mass production of	67
Metarhizium anisopliae	
5.1. Introduction	67
5.2. Materials and Methods	71
5.2.1. Fungal cultures	71
5.2.2. Conidial inoculum preparation	71
5.2.3. Culture media	72
5.2.3.1. Synthetic and non-synthetic liquid household waste media	72
5.2.3.2. Dry fish waste water	72
5.2.3. Inoculation	72
5.2.4. Growth parameters	73
5.2.5. Colonial radial growth of isolates for three successive generations	74
5.2.6. Statistical analysis	74
5.3. Results	74
5.3.1. Spore production in PDB	74
5.3.2. Media consumption and biomass production	75
5.3.3. Non-synthetic liquid media	75
5.3.3.1. Rice wash water and rice boiled water	75
5.3.3.2. Coconut water	76
5.3.3.3. Dry fish wastewater	77
5.3.4. Colonial generation growth	77
5.3.5. Correlation analysis	79
5.4. Discussion	79
5.5. Conclusion	83
Chapter - 6: Genetic diversity among Metarhizium anisopliae isolates	84
from Tamil Nadu	
6.1. Introduction	84
6.2. Materials and Methods	87
6.2.1. Fungal strains	87
6.2.2. Mycelial preparation	87

6.2.3. Genomic DNA extraction from <i>M. anisopliae</i>	87
6.2.3.1. Quantity and quality of DNA	89
6.2.4. RAPD analysis	90
6.2.4.1. Random primers used	90
6.2.4.2. PCR conditions	90
6.2.4.2.1. Amplification reactions mixture of the RAPD	90
6.2.4.2.2. Temperature profile	91
6.2.3. Statistical analysis	91
6.3. Results	92
6.4. Discussion	95
6.5. Conclusion	98
7. Summary	100
8. Future area of research	102
9. References	103
10. List of publications	

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I give thanks and honour to **Jesus Christ** for enabling me to start and finish this work.

I am greatly indebted to my advisor Dr. K. Sahayaraj, Director, Crop Protection Research Centre, St. Xavier's College, Palayamkottai for his advice and guidance throughout the study period. If it were not of his unfailing support, this work would have not come into completion.

I am grateful to the Rector Rev. Dr. Britto Vincent, S.J., Principal Rev. Dr. Alphonse Manickam, S.J., and Secretory Rev. Dr. Leo Antony Tagore, S.J. of St. Xavier's College, Palayamkottai, for allowing me to conduct the laboratory experiments at Crop Protection Research Centre, and to the Council of Scienticfic and Indutrial Research (CSIR), Government of India for granting the fund.

Special thanks goes to Prof. M. Thomas Punithan, HOD, Department of Advanced Zoology and Biotechnology, Dr. M. Narayanan, (Vice Principal, SXC, Palayamkottai) Rev. Dr. V.S. Manikam (Director, Centre for Biodiversity and Biotechnology, SXC, Palayamkottai) and Professor and Head Department of Plant Biology and Biotechnology (SXC, Palayamkottai) for allowing me to utilize the laboratory instruments during the molecular studies.

My thanks also goes to Dr. S. Ramesh (Prof. and Head, PG Dept. of Microbiology, Sri Paramakalyani College, Alwarkurichi), Prof. A. Saravana Gandhi (Dept. of Botany, Rani Anna College, Tirunelveli), Prof. S. Beschi Antony Royan (Dept. of Plant Biology and Biotechnology, SXC, Palayamkottai), all the staff members of the Department of Advanced Zoology and Biotechnology for their encouragement during my study. I would also thank all the scholars of Crop Protection Research Centre, Dr. P. Selvaraj, Dr. G. Raju, Dr. C. Ravi, Dr. K. R. Namacivayam, Miss. S. Jeya Parvathi, Mr. R. Balasubramanian, Miss. S. Sujatha, Mr. S. Muthukumar, Mr. R. Joe Alakiaraj, Mr. P. Kombiah and Mr. A. Vinoth Kanna for their friendship, moral support and cooperation during my study. I am grateful to Dr. M. Bennyamin, Dr. M. Maridass, Mr. A. Justin Koil Pillai and Mr. K. Paechimuthu for their timely helps.

I wish to thank all my brothers, uncle, sister, father in law and aunty, my friends both at home and abroad, for their support in prayers and encouragement throughout the study period.

Last but not least I would like to extend my special thanks to wife Mrs. F. Bency Borgio, my father Mr. A. Jesu Alexander and my mother Mrs. J. Michaelammal for their unfailing support in prayers and encouragement throughout the study period.

## (J. FRANCIS BORGIO)

#### **CHAPTER – 1. GENERAL INTRODUCTION**

"We must learn to listen and evaluate all possible alternatives...always looking for a safer, more effective way to control pest problems" - Stephen Leonard Tvedten

#### 1.1. Agriculture in India

Agriculture is the most important economic activity in developing countries like India. Continued agricultural growth is a necessity, not an option, for developing countries. Agriculture has always been India's most important economic sector and it has most variable climatic regions owing to its geographic features. Over twenty two percent of the rural households depend on agriculture as the principal means of livelihood. Some of the major agricultural products in India include cash crops such as cotton and sugarcane, commercial crops like groundnut and other oilseeds, food grains, rubber, tea, coffee etc (David, 2008).

Tamil Nadu is one of the most urbanised states of India, it is still a rural land; agriculture is the mainstay of life for about three-quarters of the rural population. The percentage of area under crop cultivation in Tamil Nadu is 42.02 million hectares (TIDCO, 2003). The principal economically important crops in Tamil Nadu are cotton, sugarcane, oilseeds, coffee, tea rubber, and chillies. The food crops include rice, maize, jowar, bajra, ragi, and pulses (Anonymous, 2007b). The yield-rate of cotton per hectare is 324 kilograms (TIDCO, 2003).

#### 1.2. Cotton

Cotton (*Gossypium* spp.) has been cultivated in the Indus valley for more than 5000 years. It is one of the most important commercial fiber crops playing a key role in the economic, political and social affairs of India. Cotton is cultivated in about 60 countries of the world, among which 10 countries, *viz.* Russia, USA, China, India, Brazil, Pakistan,

Turkey, Egypt, Mexico and Sudan account for nearly 85% of the total production. In India, *Gossypium hirsutum* L., cv. Crema from the Malvaceae is grown on large scale in Maharashtra, Gujarat, Karnataka, Madhya Pradesh, Punjab, Rajasthan, Haryana, Tamil Nadu and Uttar Pradesh nearly 8 million/ha. India ranks fourth in total global cotton production. This crop is severely attack by a number of pests (FAO, 2002). It includes 17 wild and 3 cultivated species of India such as *G. arboretum, G. herbaceum* and *G. barbadense* (FAO, 2002). It is chiefly grown for its fibre, which is used in the manufacture of cloth for the mankind. It is also used for several other purposes like making threads and extracting oil from the cotton seed. Cotton seed cake after extraction of the oil is good organic manure. Cotton meal are good feed for cattle.

#### **1.2.1.** Cotton pests

Cotton is a pure cash crop. Insect pests are the major constraints in cotton production. Pests are dynamic in nature and the cotton pests' complex changes with the agro-ecosystems (FAO, 2002). As many as 130 species of insects, besides, few mite species are known to attack cotton crop in the field (Rao *et al.*, 2003). Among the various pests of cotton, *Spodoptera litura* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Heteroptera: Pyrrhocoridae), *Aphis craccivora* Koch (Homoptera: Aphididae), *Mylabris pustulata* Thunb., *M. indica* (Faust) (Coleoptera: Meloidae), *Pericallia ricini* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Arctiidae) and *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis* (Costa) (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae) (Rao *et al.*, 2003; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004) were found to be the most serious pests in India. Other pests of cotton include pink bollworm, thrips, cotton leafhopper *Amrasca biguttula* (Ishida) (Homoptera: Cicadellidae), cotton whitefly, *Bemisia tabaci* (Genn.) (Homoptera:

Aleyrodidae), boll weevil, tarnished plant, bug bollworm, tobacco budworm, beet armyworm, spider mites, cotton aphid and fall armyworm (Suasa-ard, 2002; Rao *et al.*, 2003; Bambawale *et al.*, 2006; Sen, 2006).

#### **1.2.1.1.** *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae)

*D. cingulatus* is a serious pest of cotton (Leakey and Peery, 1966; David and Kumaraswami, 1978), which infests cotton in all the cotton growing regions (David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). The adults and nymphs suck plant-gap and greatly impair the vitality of the plant. They also feed on the seeds and lower their oil-content. Due to the excreta of this insect, the lint is spoilt. Red cotton bug (David and Ananthakrishnan 2004) cotton stainer, red seed bug and Hong Kong stink bug (Mohn, 2005) are the common names for *D. cingulatus*. They are called cotton stainers because their red bodies get crushed along with the cotton they eat when it is harvested, and these stains are difficult to remove (David and Ananthakrishnan 2004). The taxonomic position of *D. cingulatus* is as follows (El-Sayed, 2006).

Kingdom: Animalia

Sub kingdom: Invertebrata

Phylum: Arthropoda

Class: Insecta

Sub class: Pterygota

Infra class: Paraneoptera

Order: Hemiptera

Family: Pyrrhocoridae

Genus: Dysdercus

Species: cingulatus

The pest is active from October to February. Apart from cotton, *D. cingulatus* can infest maize, pearl millet, wheat (Flint and van den Bosch, 1981), ipomea and hibiscus (Mohn, 2005) and groundnut (Nandagopal and Gunathilagaraj, 2008).

#### **1.2.1.2.** Spodoptera litura (Fabricius) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae)

*S. litura* is widely distributed throughout Asia and the Pacific islands (Wightman and Rao, 1993; Mantinez and Van Emden, 1999). It is commonly called as common cutworm (Catindig and Heong, 2003) and oriental leaf worm moth (Mohn, 2005). In recent years, *S. litura* have emerged as important pest in India (Rao *et al.*, 2007). The insect pest is polyphagous and has about 360 host species. These include cotton, cruciferous vegetables, cucurbits, groundnut, maize, potatoes, rice, soybean, tea and tobacco (Moussa *et al.*, 1960; Panchabbani and Nethrabbaniraj, 1987; Dhin *et al.*, 1992; Singh and Jalali, 1997; Catindig and Heong, 2003; Ghumare and Mukherjee, 2003; Chaudhari *et al.*, 2004; Rao *et al.*, 2007). The management of this pest using chemical insecticides is unsuccessful because of it's insecticide resistance (Ramakrishnan *et al.*, 1984; Dhingra and Sarup, 1990; Kranthi *et al.*, 2002; Patil *et al.*, 2002; Kodandaram and Dhingra, 2007). The occurrence of this pest is sporadic and difficult to predict (Schreiner, 2000). Prabhuraj and Patil (2002) reported that management of this pest with chemical insecticides is also problematic, due to its nocturnal feeding habit and mobility.

#### **1.2.1.3.** Aphis craccivora Koch (Homoptera: Aphididae)

*A. craccivora* is one of the important sucking pests of cotton and other leguminous crops throughout India (Wightman and Rao *et al.*, 1993; Sridhar and Mobto, 2000; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). It causes yield losses by feeding on the phloem sap and through the transmission of viral diseases (Alegbeja, 1997). Aphids appear on crops soon after they are planted and disperse readily. They are found primarily on the growing points

of the host plant, flowers and developing bean pods (David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004).

#### 1.2.1.4. Helicoverpa armigera (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae)

*Helicoverpa armigera* is posing a potential threat for successful cultivation of several economically important crops especially cotton in India, China, Pakistan and Thailand (Wadyalkar *et al.*, 2003). It is commonly called as cotton bollworm. It is an active pest throughout the year. They completely ate away the internal content of fruiting bodies resulting in serious loss (Gopalakrishnan and Narayanan, 1988; Ramanujam *et al.*, 2002; Nahar *et al.*, 2004; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). *H. armigera* is resistant to insecticides such as deltamethrin, endosulfan, fenvalerate, monocrotophos, phosalone and quinalphos (Manikandan, 1997 and 1998; Das, 2002; Yadav *et al.*, 2006).

#### 1.2.1.5. Mylabris pustulata Thunb. (Coleoptera: Meloidae)

*M. pustulata* is a common insect pest in India on most of the field crops (Ness and Sastawa, 2000; Khan *et al.*, 2005). It consumes the food by eating the flowers of cotton, by which it lowers the production of cotton and directly cause inevitable economic loss to the farmers in cotton growing region (Kalaiyarasan and Kalyanasundaram, 2003; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004; Nandagopal and Gunathilagaraj, 2008).

#### 1.2.1.6. *Mylabris indica* (Faust) (Coleoptera: Meloidae)

*M. indica* is also an important pest of cotton in Southern part of India (Ambrose, 1999). It eats the flowers of cotton, by the way it cause severe economic loss to the farmers (Kalaiyarasan and Kalyanasundaram, 2003; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004).

#### 1.2.1.7. Pericallia ricini (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Arctiidae)

*P. ricini* commonly known as "hairy caterpillar" or wooly bear is the major pest of castor, gingelly, cotton, country bean, brinjal, drum stick, coccina, banana, calotropis, sunflower, oleander, tea, sweat potato and pumpkin (Kalaiyarasan and Kalyanasundaram,

2003; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004; Gloviana *et al.*, 2004; Mala and Muthalagi, 2008).

#### 1.2.1.8. Oxycarenus hyalinipennis Costa (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae)

*O. hyalinipennis* is known as "dusky cotton bug". In India, it is found in all cotton growing regions along with the red cotton bug. Both adult and nymphs suck the sap from immature seeds and stain the lint. The seed do not ripen and thus get damaged (Nasr *et al.,* 1992; Kalaiyarasan and Kalyanasundaram, 2003; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004).

#### 1.3. Non-IPM

Out of total quantity of pesticides used in India, 54% is used on cotton, 17% on rice and 13% on vegetables and fruits. However, cotton, rice and vegetables occupy 5, 24 and 3% of total cropped area in the country respectively (FAO, 2002; Devi, 2007). Suicide among farmers is growing tremendously at a rate of 3.9% annually worldwide. In India, it is highest in Andhra Pradesh followed by Maharashtra, Madhya Pradesh, Goa, Tamil Nadu, Kerala, West Bengal and Puducherry and 60% of the suicides are by pesticide consumption (Anonymous, 2007a). Single and simple solution should be practiced to overcome this problem in the present scenario. The availability of safer and natural products like biopesticides should be increased for ecological sustainability and alternatives to pesticides.

#### 1.4. IPM

The farmers in a desperate mood resorted to increased and higher doses/cocktail mixtures of pesticides. The higher dose of pesticides coupled with repeated uses increased the production cost of cotton cultivation, which struck disaster to cotton growers. Unable to repay the loans raised, a large number of cotton farmers in Andhra Pradesh, Karnataka and Punjab committed suicide during 2000-07 (FAO, 2002; Anonymous, 2007a). The

overdose of pesticide application on food crops also resulted in pest residues in food and food commodities. The residues find their way in the human bodies through consumption of such commodities contaminated with higher level of pesticide residues. Many instances of bio-magnification of pesticide residues in human tissues and products of animal origin have been documented to focus the vulnerability of human beings to toxic chemicals (FAO, 2002; David, 2008). The above facts clearly indicate that a possible solution for this is to adopt Integrated Pest Management (IPM) where biopesticides place an important role.

IPM can be used as an alternative of chemical pesticides since they are harmless to human being, mammals and plants. IPM is the application of an interconnected set of principles and methods to minimize problems caused by insects, diseases, weeds and other agricultural pests (Rao *et al.*, 2003). The goal of the IPM is not to eradicate the pests but to control or manage the pest population. Traditional agriculture practiced in Indian villages till 1960s was in harmony with the nature. It preserved the diverse life forms with the agroecosystems and promoted the conservation of bio-diversity within farming systems. Among the biopesticides (4.5%), the market share of the microbial pesticides is about 3%, while in India only 1% biopesticides of the total agrochemical scenario are being used. IPM includes cultural, physical, mechanical and biological control strategies to manage the insect pests in a compatible manner (David, 2008).

#### 1.4.1. Entomopathogens in Biological control programme

Biological control is an important module in IPM (Noris *et al.*, 2002). Entomopathogens are living organisms, utilised in regulating insect pests population. Biocontrol plays a major role in the cotton pest management programme. In several situations, parasitoids (trichogrammatids, encyolids, tochinids and others), predators (coccinelids, lacewings, reduviids, spiders) and entomopathogenic microorganisms (bacteria, fungi, virus, protozoa and nematode) have been used to keep the population of pests below the damaging level (Balaji and Hemavathi, 2007).

The organisms used in microbial insecticides are essentially nontoxic and nonpathogenic to wildlife, humans, and other organisms not closely related to the target pest (Kunimi, 2007). The toxic action of most microbial insecticides is specific to a single group or species of insects and this specificity means that most microbial insecticides do not directly affect beneficial insects including predators or parasites (Balaji and Hemavathi, 2007). If necessary, most microbial insecticides can be used in conjunction with synthetic chemical insecticides because in most cases the microbial product is not deactivated or damaged by residues of conventional insecticides. The pathogenic microorganisms can provide control during subsequent pest generations or seasons (Balaji and Hemavathi, 2007).

#### 1.4.1.1. Bacteria and virus

Bacterial pesticide includes the endospore forming (*Bacillus* spp.) and nonendospore forming (*Pseudomonas* spp.) bacteria. Most effective and regularly utilized bacterial pesticide is *Bacillus thuringiensis* (Berliner) (Bt) the ariquitous, gram positive; dendric endospore forming bacterium is used worldwide as biological pesticides in commercial agriculture, forest pest management and mosquito control (Santhanam *et al.*, 1994; Panda *et al.*, 1999; Reddy *et al.*, 2001; Dutta, 2004; Balaji and Hemavathi, 2007). Most commercial *Bt* products contain the protein toxin and spores (Weinzierl and Henn, 2004). *Bt* offers immense potential for eco-friendly pest management strategy in cotton pest management in India among the microbial pesticides (Kunimi, 2007). Large number of commercially available *Bt* formulations (Dispal, Halt, Biolep, Bioasp, Delfin WG, Biopit and Spicturin) has been evaluated against many field crop pests in India (Jayaraj, 2001; Rao et al., 2003). Both DNA and RNA viruses have the potential to control the crop pest. The entomopathogenic DNA viruses particularly, the baculoviruses such as Nuclear Polyhedrosis Viruses (NPV) and Granulosis Viruses (GV) have great potential in the microbial control of agricultural pests (Jayaraj, 2001). Among the RNA viruses, CPV (Cytoplasmic Polyhedrosis Viruses) is wildly used viral pesticide. NPV has been found to be effective in the control of many insect pests of cotton. In India and Thailand, the NPVs have been tested against important cotton pests like the gram pod borer H. armigera (Rabindra and Jayaraj, 1986; Jayaraj et al., 1994; Rao et al., 2007; Saxena, 2008), tobacco army worm S. litura (Jayaraj et al., 1981; Rao et al., 2007; Saxena, 2008; Rabindra and Balasubramaniam, 1980; Saxena, 2008) and Spillosoma obliqua (Walker) (Lepidoptera: Arctidae) (Purwar and Sachan, 2006). Most of the viruses that have been studied for use as potential insecticides are nuclear polyhedrosis viruses (NPVs), in which numerous virus particles are "packaged" together in a crystalline envelope within insect cell nuclei, or granulosis viruses (GVs), in which one or two virus particles are surrounded by a granular or capsule like protein crystal found in the host cell nucleus (Weinzierl and Henn, 2004; Saxena, 2008). The Granulosis Viruses has been used for the control of sugarcane early shoot borer, Chilo infuscatellus (Snell). (Easwaramoorthy and Jayaraj, 1987; Easwaramoorthy and Cory, 1990; Cherry et al., 1999; Weinzierl and Henn, 2004; David, 2008). The viruses that cause these outbreaks are very specific, usually acting against only a single insect genus or even a single species.

#### 1.4.1.2. Fungi

In biological control, entomopathogenic fungi (Zimmerman, 1993; Milner and Staples, 1995; Borgio and Sahayaraj, 2007; Sahayaraj and Borgio, 2007; Balaji and Hemavathi, 2007) play an important role. Entomopathogenic fungi, act as important natural control agents that limit insect populations (Kunimi, 2007). Most of the species that cause insect diseases spread by means of asexual spores called conidia. Entomopathogenic fungi enter into the hosts by direct penetration of the cuticle that function as a barrier against most microbial attack. Consequently, fungal entomopathogens have higher potential for biological control of sucking and defoliator insect pests and all that are difficult to combat with synthetic insecticides (Kang *et al.*, 1999; Ramanujam *et al.*, 2002; Nirmala *et al.*, 2006; Mohi-Un-Din *et al.*, 2006; Kunimi, 2007).

More than 750 species of fungi mostly deuteromycetes and entomophthorales are pathogenic to insects (Mc Coy et al., 1988; Charnley, 1989; Tanada and Kaya, 1993; Padmaja, 2005; Borgio and Sahayaraj, 2007; Sahayaraj and Borgio, 2008). Beauveria bassiana (Bals.) Vuill., Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin, Nomuraea rileyi (F.) Samson, Paecilomyces fumosoroseus (Brown and Smith), P. farinosus (Holm ex SF Gray), Entomophthora sp., Fusarium sp., Aspergillus sp. (Rabindra, 2002) are the major entomopathogens used as fungal pesticides. The fungus frequently emerges from the insects body to produce spore which spread by the wind, rain or contact with other insects (Hoffmann and Frodsham, 1993; Tanada and Kaya, 1993; Padmaja, 2005; Nirmala et al., 2006; Mohi-Un-Din at al., 2006; Scholte et al., 2006; Borgio and Sahayaraj, 2007; Sahayaraj and Borgio, 2007). Dispel and dammar (B. bassiana), kalichakra (M. anisopliae) and verticel (Verticillium lecanii) are the commercial products available in Indian market to manage Lepidoptera and Homoptera pests (Jayaraj, 2001; Balaji and Hemavathi, 2007). Several commercial products of *M. anisopliae* are available for insect control in different agricultural operations such as Bio-Green and Bio-Cane granules for control of soil grubs of pasture and sugar cane in Australia, Green Muscle for control of locusts in Africa, Ago Biocontrol for control of various pests of ornamental crops in South America, and BioPath for control of cockroaches in the United States (Sallam et al., 2007).

#### 1.4.1.2.1. *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes)

*Metarhizium* is one of the most common entomopathogenic fungi, with a worldwide distribution, categorised as a green muscardine fungus due to the green color of the sporulating colonies. The species is soil-borne and infects predominantly soil-dwelling insects (Sallam *et al.*, 2007). Taxonomy of *Metarhizium* is not straightforward. The current classification of the taxon is mainly based on the morphology of conidia and conidiogenous cells. Some authors combine them with biochemical and molecular characteristics (Riba *et al.*, 1986), and/ or host pathogenicity, cold-activity and sporulation color (Yip *et al.*, 1992; Rath *et al.*, 1995; Scholte *et al.*, 2004). Driver *et al.* (2000) used 10 different clades, based on molecular data. *M. anisopliae* consists of 4 varieties (Driver *et al.*, 2000), two of which are considered important, these being *M. anisopliae* var. *acridum* (previously designated *M. flavoviride*) found mainly on Homoptera and *M. anisopliae* var. *anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin, the latter being the best known of the two species. *M. anisopliae* has a large host-range, including arachnids and five orders of insects (Boucias and Pendland, 1998; Borgio and Sahayaraj, 2007; Sahayaraj and Borgio, 2008), comprising over 200 species (Scholte *et al.*, 2004).

*M. anisopliae* has several characteristics that make it interesting as a microbial cotton pests control agent. It causes high mortality to cotton pests under laboratory conditions, the fungus can be grown in massive amounts on inexpensive artificial media, and conidia can be stored easily, make this fungus a very promising control agent (Scholte *et al.*, 2004). This *M. anisopliae* is resistant to the chemical pesticides like endosulfan, monocrotophas and fenvalerate and also fungicides (Rao, *et al.*, 2003; Sallam *et al.*, 2007; Luz *et al.*, 2007). Zimmermann (1993) claims that because of absence of toxicological or

pathological symptoms in birds, fish, mice, rats, and guinea pigs after exposure to conidia of the fungus, *M. anisopliae* was safer microbial pesticides. Also Strasser *et al.* (2000) conclude from their risk-assessment study that the fungus poses no obvious risk to humans, or the environment.

#### **1.5. Nature of infection**

Bacteria, viruses, rickettsia and protozoa enter into the insect body along with food (ingested microbes). Nematode and fungi enter into the insect body by penetrating through the integument (Rao, et al., 2003; Jarrold et al., 2007). Although infection through the digestive tract is also possible (Goettel and Inglis 1997; Jarrold et al., 2007) within the class Deuteromycetes a morphological group of fungi known as Hyphomycetes exists. These are filamentous fungi that reproduce by conidia generally formed aerially on conidiophores arising from the substrate. Many genera of entomopathogenic fungi occur in this group of fungi and they have widest host ranges. Under favourable conditions, the conidium germinates into a short germ tube, which gives out small swelling called appressoria (Rao, et al., 2003). The appressorium attach to the cuticle, germinate, and penetrate the cuticle (Shah and Pell, 2003; Jarrold et al., 2007). Once it reaches the haemocoel, the mycelium spread throughout the host, forming hyphal bodies called blastospores. Death of the insect is often due to a combination of the action of fungal toxins, physical obstruction of blood circulation, nutrient depletion and/or invasion of organs. After the host has died, hyphae usually emerge from the cadaver and, under suitable abiotic conditions; conidia are produced on the exterior of the host. These are then dispersed by wind or water (Goettel and Inglis 1997; Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Jarrold et al., 2007).

#### **1.6.** Low cost mass multiplication

12

Efficient mass production techniques are prerequisite for successful field applications of entomopathogenic fungi. An efficient and economic large-scale production, the formulation of fungal propagules into a product with an adequate shelf life, and a suitable application strategy are fundamental for the successful development of a mycoinsecticide. The development of a good mycoinsecticide relies on the biological properties of the isolate (Gao et al., 2007). One of the properties that need to be considered in selecting an isolate as a potential microbial biological control agent after laboratory virulence and field performance tests is its productivity (Jenkins *et al.*, 1998). According to Feng et al. (1994) and Gitonga (1996) rapid radial growth and high sporulation capacity in vitro and in vivo are important attributes of a good strain. The selection of strains with good growth and sporulation capacity on nutritionally poor media is important for mass production in an industrial setup (Feng et al., 1994; Gao et al., 2007; Luz et al., 2007). Commercial media such as PDB (Sharma et al., 1998; Wadyalkar et al., 2003; Bruck et al., 2005; Nirmala et al., 2005) has been used by insect pathologists for large scale production of conidia of *M. anisopliae*. Rice was an ideal natural substrate for the mass production of entomopathogenic fungi (Mendonca, 1992; Ibrahim and Low, 1993; Milner et al., 1993; Cheery et al., 1999; Sharma et al., 2002; Bharati et al., 2007). Rice wash water (Jenkins et al., 1998; Patel et al., 1990) and coconut water (Dangar et al., 1991) were other cheaper natural substrates for mass multiplication of *M. anisopliae*.

### 1.7. DNA Polymorphism necessity

Different types of molecular techniques have been used to study genetic diversity of entomopathogenic fungi, for instance, restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP), random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD), simple sequences repeat (SSR or micro satellites) analysis and internal transcribed spacer (ITS)-rDNA sequence RFLP analysis (Velasquez *et al.*, 2007) are used for studies of closely related isolates. Among the techniques, RAPD has given workers the opportunity to screen an almost unlimited number of highly polymorphic markers which can be successfully used to assess genetic diversity and phylogeny within a species (Williams *et al.*, 1990; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007) and among related species. RAPD can be used as a tool to understand and identify the species (Rao, *et al.*, 2003). The technique of Random Amplification of polymorphic DNA is performed using arbitrary sequence oligonucleotide primers on a genomic DNA template (Williams *et al.*, 1990). The main advantages of RAPD technology are its simplicity of use, reduced running time and lower cost. Moreover, it does not make use of radioactive probes and requires only small amounts of DNA (15-25ng) (Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). To find out variation in virulence on pathogenicity among pathogens of various geographical distributions, this method is useful (Rao, *et al.*, 2003).

#### **1.8.** Objectives of the study

In Indian agriculture, the use of microbial insecticides is still in infant stage. There is a need to take up systematic surveys to identify naturally occurring entomopathogenic fungi under varied agro ecological conditions and to study the dynamics of the diseases in order to identify potential pathogens in India (Purwar and Sachan, 2006) against insect pests of crop plants. With all the above views in mind, the purpose of this present study is proposed to examine the potential of different *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates in controlling cotton pests and its DNA polymorphism. The objectives of the present study are six folds.

- 1. To isolate *M. anisopliae* from agro and forest ecosystem in Tamil Nadu, India.
- 2. To determine the pathogenicity of *M. anisopliae* isolates and standard MTCC892 against 7 cotton pests under laboratory conditions.

- 3. To find out the root of infection and haematological effects of *M. anisopliae* isolate on *Dysdercus cingulatus*.
- 4. To screen the low cost liquid media for mass production *M. anisopliae* isolates.
- 5. To evaluate the DNA polymorphism among *M. anisopliae* isolates standard MTCC892 using RAPD markers.

# CHAPTER – 2. DISTRIBUTION OF *METARHIZIUM ANISOPLIAE* IN TAMIL NADU

#### **2.1. Introduction**

#### 2.1.1. Tamil Nadu

Tamil Nadu is one of the important agriculture zone among the 28 states of India. It lies on the eastern coast of the southern Indian Peninsula bordered by Puducherry, Kerala, Karnataka and Andhra Pradesh. It is bound by the Eastern Ghats in the north; the Nilgiri, the Aanaimalai Hills, and Palakkad on the west; Bay of Bengal in the east and Indian Ocean in the south. It is classified into seven agro-climatic zones: north-east, north-west, west, southern, high rainfall, high altitude hilly, and Cauvery Delta (the most fertile agricultural zone). The mean maximum temperatures that the state experiences in the plains and hills are 43.0°C and 32.3°C respectively while the minimum temperatures are 13.1°C and 3.0°C respectively (Anonymous, 2007b; Anonymous, 2007c).

#### 2.1.2. Soil type in Tamil Nadu

Five different types of soil areas are present in various districts of Tamil Nadu includes red loam (Parts of Kancheepuram, Cuddalore, Salem, Dharmapuri, Coimbatore, Tiruchirappalli, Thanjavur, Ramanathapuram, Madurai, Tirunelveli, Sivagangai, Thoothukudi, Virudhunagar, Dindigul and The Nilgiris Districts), laterite soil (Parts of The Nilgiris District), black soil (Parts of Kancheepuram, Cuddalore, Vellore, Thiruvannamalai, Salem, Dharmapuri, Madurai, Ramanathapuram, Tirunelveli, Sivagangai, Thoothukudi, The Nilgiris, Virudhunagar and Dindigul Districts), sandy coastal alluvium (On the Coasts in the districts of Ramanathapuram, Thanjavur, Nagapattinam, Cuddalore, Kancheepuram and Kanniyakumari) and red sandy soil (Small Patches in the districts of Coimbatore and The Nilgiris) (Chaudhary, 2007).

#### 2.1.3. Soil as a habitat of *Metarhizium*

Soil is the main reservoir of infective propagules of many entomopathogenic fungi (Vänninen, 1995; Milner *et al.*, 1998a; Abebe, 2002) including *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) (Rath *et al.*, 1992; Brownbridge *et al.*, 1993; Vänninen, 1995). The most virulent isolates are usually those, which cause natural epizootics in a particular host (Milner, 2000a, b). However, it is the best to search in the environment of the target pest for suitable isolation of *M. anisopliae* (Milner *et al.*, 1998a, 1998b; Purwar and Sachan, 2006). Brownbridge *et al.* (1993) believes that indigenous strains should be preferably used, because they are already well adapted to survive and multiply in their native environment. Moreover, using indigenous strains avoids the introduction of exotic species that might disrupt the ecosystem.

#### 2.1.4. Taxonomy of Metarhizium

A recent taxonomic revision of the genus *Metarhizium* by Driver *et al.* (2000), using internally transcribed spacer ribosomal DNA (rDNA) sequence data from 123 isolates, resulted in the description of ten distinct clades of *Metarhizium*. They recognised four clades within *M. anisopliae*. Two among the four correspond with *M. anisopliae* var. *anisopliae* and *M. anisopliae* var. *majus*. Driver *et al.* (2000) described the other two as new varieties such as *M. anisopliae* var. *lepidiotum* Driver and Milner and *M. anisopliae* var. *acridum* Driver and Milner. Prior to 1999, *M. anisopliae* var. *acridum* was referred as *M. flavoviride*, *Metarhizium album*, *M. flavoviride* var. *flavoviride* and *M. flavoviride* var. *minus*, *M. flavoviride* var. *nova-zealandicum* Driver and Milner and *M. flavoviride* var. *pemphigum* Driver and Milner (Abebe, 2002). These taxa are probably the most intensively studied entomopathogenic fungi. However relatively little information is known about their diversity in the environment (Hughes *et al.*, 2004). In Pondicherry, the distribution of *M*. *anisopliae* is diverse ranging from paddy, cotton and groundnut fields (Ambethgar, 2002).

#### 2.1.5. Growth factors

Many environmental factors, such as temperature, moisture, soil type, light and natural as well as artificial antagonists, either directly or indirectly affect both the persistence and survival of entomopathogenic fungi in terrestrial habitats (Roberts and Campbell, 1977; Fuxa, 1987; Mc Coy *et al.*, 1988; McCammon and Rath, 1994; Hughes *et al.*, 2004). To compensate for this natural mortality, many species produce copious quantities of infective spores or form modified adaptive structures such as resistant hyphae, chlamydospores, resting spores, sclerotia, and macrocyclic conidia to maximize survival (Pendland, 1982). Fungi do persist in nature and frequently cause catastrophic decline in insect populations (Fuxa, 1987; Tanada and Kaya, 1993). Ambethgar (2002) reported the distribution of *M. anisopliae* is diverse ranging from paddy, cotton and groundnut fields in Pondicherry. But no reports were available regarding the distribution of *M. anisopliae* in Tamil Nadu. With these concepts in mind, the present study was undertaken to investigate the prevalence and diversity of the fungal entomopathogen, *M. anisopliae* associated with and in the vicinity of the soils of various agricultural fields, forests and insect cadavers throughout Tamil Nadu state.

#### 2.2. Materials and methods

### 2.2.1. Study area

Soil samples were collected from different agriculture field and forest ecosystems of all districts of Tamil Nadu, India (Figure 1).

#### 2.2.2. Collection of samples

Forty-three soil samples and 10 cadavers of insects were collected from Tamil

17

Nadu. About 100 gm of soil in a sample site at the depths of 2 cm (Ignoffo *et al.*, 1977 and Storey *et al.*, 1989) was collected using a sterilised stainless steel spatula in sterile plastic bags (10 cm x 15 cm). The collections were carried out from September 2004 to August 2006. All the samples were brought to the Crop Protection Research Centre, Department of Advanced Zoology and Biotechnology, St. Xavier's College, Palayamkottai, Tamil Nadu, India and stored in the refrigerator (LG, Brooklgn, New York, USA) at 4°C for microbial analyses. *Metarhizium anisopliae* MTCC892 was purchased from the Microbial Type Culture Collection (MTCC) and Gene Bank, Institute of Microbial Technology, Chandigarh, India and considered as standard throughout the experiment.

#### 2.2.3. Preparation of potato dextrose agar media (PDA)

Two hundred grams of potatoes were cleaned and peeled off. The peeled potatoes were cut into small thin pieces, weighed and rinsed rapidly under running water. Thereafter the rinsed potatoes were boiled in 1 litre of distilled water until it was fully boiled. The boiled potatoes were crushed using pestle and mortar and this was filtered through a muslin cloth. Twenty grams of mycological agar and 10 gm of dextrose (Himedia, Mumbai) were added to the filtrate and were stirred until the dextrose dissolved completely. The suspension was diluted with tap water and was made upto 1 litre. The final medium was autoclaved at  $121^{\circ}$ C / 15 lbs for 15 minutes. After cooling, chloramphenicol (1g/litre) was added in order to suppress the bacterial growth.

#### 2.2.4. Isolation and Enumeration of Total Fungal Population (TFP) of soil and insects

Soil samples collected from each site were manually ground using a mortar and a pestle under aseptic conditions. One gram of the ground soil sample was taken in a test tube containing sterile distilled water (10 ml). Each test tube was agitated using a vortex mixture for 15 seconds. The suspension was diluted thrice according to ten fold dilution

series  $(10^{-1} \text{ to } 10^{-7})$ . From each diluted resultant preparation, 0.1ml was transferred onto separate PDA plates and were spreaded using a sterile L-shaped glass rod. The seeded plates were then incubated at 26°C ± 2°C and were observed for fungal growth after 7 days. After eminent growth, the fungi that were suspected to be *Metarhizium* spp. were selected to obtain pure cultures of the suspected entomopathogen. Fungal growth was assessed to quantify the number of colony forming units. Cadavers of insects that might have died due to of pathogenic infection were collected from different fields in Tirunelveli districts of Tamil Nadu. One gram of dead cadaver was ground in a test tube containing 10ml of sterile distilled water. The samples were serially diluted and spread plated on Poatato dextrose agar for TFP analyses of insect samples.

#### 2.2.5. Sub-culture and identification of *M. anisopliae*

The selected fungi, which were suspected to be *Metarhizium* spp. were subcultured to obtain pure cultures of the entomopathogen. Spores were selected from the initial cultures using a sterile loop and were streaked on PDA plates. The inoculated plates were then incubated at  $26^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$  in an incubator (Kemi BOD incubator, Kerala) for 7 days. Spores growing on these secondary cultures were again sub-cultured for 7 days using the same media to obtain pure cultures. The identification of *Metarhizium* was carried out based on their cultural characteristics, colonial morphology, sporulating structures and nutritional requirements (Matsushima, 1975; Domsch, *et al.*, 1980; Matsushima, 1993). The description of Pathogenic Fungi and Bacteria according to CMI (Commonwealth Mycological Institute) was also used to identify the insect pathogenic fungi *M. anisopliae* (Barnett and Hunter, 2004).

#### 2.2.6. Storage of *M. anisopliae* isolates

Stocks of pure cultures of each fungal isolate were grown on sterile PDA slants

with cotton plugs. The test tubes were kept at  $26^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$  in an incubator for 7 days with the cotton plug and were further incubated until sporulation. The slope cultures were then stored at  $4^{\circ}C$  in a refrigerator. These were maintained as mother cultures and were revived for every 3 months until all the experiments were completed. Working cultures (on PDA plates) were prepared from these slopes for each isolate and were rejected when older than 15 days.

#### 2.3. Results

#### 2.3.1. Distribution of *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates in soil

Forty-three soil samples were collected from 13 cotton [*Gossypium hirsutum* Linn. (Malvaceae)], 12 paddy [*Oryza sativa* Linn. (Poaceae)], 3 coconut [*Cocos nucifera* Linn. (Arecaceae)], 2 tomato [*Lycopersium esculentum* (Mill.) (Solanaceae)] fields one each from groundnut [*Arachis hypogeae* (Leguminaceae)], coriander [*Coriandrum sativum* (L.) (Apiaceae)], jackfruit [*Artocarpus heterophyllus* (Lam.) (Moraceae)], maize [*Zea mays* Linn. (Poaceae)], potato [*Solanum tuberosum* Linn. (Solanaceae)], black gram [*Vigna mungo* Linn. Hepper (Fabaceae)] and castor [*Ricinus communis* Linn. (Euphorbiaceae)] fields and 5 samples from forests [Manimuthar, Courtalam, Kalakkadu (Tirunelveli district), KRR Nagar (Theni district) and Pachippara (Kanyakumari district)] from Tamil Nadu (Table 2. 1 and Figure 1).

The isolates obtained were identified based on their colonial morphology and sporulating structures and was confirmed by the description of Pathogenic Fungi and Bacteria according to CMI (Commonwealth Mycological Institute). Identified *M. anisopliae* isolates were named as CPRC series (Crop Protection Research Centre). Standard *M. anisopliae* was used as reference and also for comparative identification. The field survey reveals that the number of total fungal population was found to be highest and

20

lowest in the samples 11 (S11)  $(1.8\pm0.25 \times 10^7)$  and 18 (S18)  $(1.6\pm1.12 \times 10^2)$  respectively. Among the forty-three samples analysed, 25 samples (58.14%) contained *M. anisopliae* strains (20.93,11.63, 11.62, 4.65, 2.32, 2.32 and 2.32% of cotton, paddy, forest, coconut, tomato, groundnut and carrot respectively).

The incidence of *M. anisopliae* colonies were the most abundant (21 colonies) in the soil sample S14 (Table 2. 1) which was collected from the cotton field of Vilupuram District, followed by 12 colonies from the cotton field samples of Thoothukudy district. Among the cotton field soil analysed in the study, 69.23% contained M. anisopliae colonies. Though the highest total fungal population  $(1.9\pm1.50 \times 10^5)$  was recorded in the paddy field of Trichy district, soil samples of Trichy district did not contain M. anisopliae. The occurrence of *M. anisopliae* colonies among other paddy fields was recorded as 41.67%. However among the cotton fields, the total fungal population  $(4.8\pm1.13 \times 10^4)$ was most predominant in Thoothukudy district. M. anisopliae strain was absent in the soil samples collected in Trichy, Madurai, Virudunagar, Kanchipuram, Tiruvallur, Dharmapuri, Namakkal, Chennai, Cuddalore, Pondicherry, Sivagangai, Salem. Dindhugal, Ramanathapuram and Karur Districts (Table 2.1).

All the five soil samples collected from the forests contained *M. anisopliae* isolates, Courtalam of Tirunelveli (S56) and KRR Nagar of Theni (S42) district contained 7 colonies, followed by the Pachippara of Kanniyakumari (2 colonies in S53). Among the five forest samples, the total fungal population was maximum in the forest soil samples of Courtalam, Tirunelveli district  $(1.2\pm0.56 \times 10^5)$ .

#### 2. 3. 2. Distribution in insects

The body of ten insects [Dysdercus cingulatus (Fab.) (Heteroptera: Pyrrhocoridae),D. koenigii (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae), Oxycarenus hyalinipennis Costa

(Hemiptera: Lygaeidae), *Rhynocoris marginatus* (Fab.), *Rhynocoris fuscipes* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Reduviidae), *Mylabris pustulata* Thunb. (Coleoptera: Meloidae), *Mylabris indica* (Faust) (Coleoptera: Meloidae), *Spodoptera litura* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), and *Pericallia ricini* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Arctiidae)] were analysed for the TFP. The TFP was highest in *P. ricini* (5.0±1.15 x  $10^3$ ) (Table 2.2).

#### 2.4. Discussion

*Metarhizium anisopliae* is a ubiquitous component of the mycoflora of the soil (Milner *et al.*, 1998a). In the present study, from the 43 soil samples collected from different fields, only 58.14% of the soil sample contains *M. anisopliae* isolates of by plating method. Similarly, Hughes *et al.* (2004) obtained 58 isolates of *Metarhizium* from soil samples, either by "plating" or "live baiting" method. But Milner (1992) used "*Galleria* bait method" (Bedding and Akhurst, 1975) for the isolation of *M. anisopliae*. Zimmermann (1992) isolated *M. anisopliae* from 42% of soils in the Darmstadt region of Germany, while Hokkanen and Zimmermann (1986) isolated 17% of this fungus from agro forestry soils in Finland. In the present study, *M. anisopliae* was isolated from the upper 2cm soil layer whereas Hughes *et al.* (2004) isolated the same fungi at a depth of 5cm soil layer. If we had collected the soil from more than 2cm, there would have been a chance of getting more *M. anisopliae* isolates.

The isolation rate of *M. anisopliae* in the present study was considerably more than that of the observations by Bedding and Akhurst (1975), Hokkanen and Zimmermann (1986), Rath *et al.* (1992), Milner (1992), Zimmermann (1992), Roddam and Rath (1997), Parker *et al.* (2003) Hughes *et al.* (2004) and Purwar and Sachan (2006). Possible reasons for the great success in isolating the entomopathogenic fungi during this present study might have been due to the use of new media and the fact that most samples were collected from wet soils and in irrigated zones. In the soils sampled, *M. anisopliae* appeared to dominate the other entomopathogenic mycoflora (Hughes *et al.*, 2004). It was also reported that *M. anisopliae* was more often isolated from loamy soil, relative to other soil types (Rath *et al.*, 1992, Steenberg, 1995). Its abundance was related with high rainfall (Milner *et al.*, 1998a; Rath *et al.*, 1992; Prior, 1992; Steenberg, 1995; Vänninen, 1995) too. *M. anisopliae* is considered to be thermophilic as it is rare in cold areas (Vänninen, 1995).

The results also showed that all the forest soil samples tested contain *M. anisopliae* isolates (100%) as reported by Harney and Widden (1991) and Brownbridge *et al.* (1993). They suggested that forest soil was a natural reservoir of a broad spectrum of entomopathogenic fungi. In India, Ambethgar (2002) recorded the distribution of entomopathogenic fungi from Tamil Nadu and Pondicherry. The study was based on 9-year field surveys in paddy, pulses, groundnut, cotton and cashew conducted in Tamil Nadu and Pondicherry revealed the occurrence of 16 species of entomogenous fungi including 11 of Deuteromycotina *viz., Aspergillus flavus* Link., *Aspergillus niger* Van Tiegh., *Beauveria bassiana* (Bals.) Vuill, *Cladosporium* sp., *Fusarium pallidoroseum* (Cooke) Sacc., *Fusarium* sp., *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Mets.) Sorokin, *Metarhizium flavoviridae* var minus Rombach, *Metarhizium* sp., *Nomuraea rileyi* (Farlow) Samson and *Verticillium lecanii* (Zimm.) Viegas and 5 of Zygomycotina. This study correlates with the present study in the fact that in Tamil Nadu, paddy, cotton and groundnut fields has a favorable environment that could support the growth of *M. anisopliae*.

The occurrence of *M. anisopliae* was highest in the soil sample collected from the cotton field of Vilupuram District, followed by those in the cotton field samples of Thoothukudy district. *M. anisopliae* was also noticeable for the 45% of sites sampled by

23

Hughes *et al.* (2004). The results of Rath *et al.* (1992), Vänninen (1995), Chandler *et al.* (1997), Klingen *et al.* (2002) and Ali-Shtayeh *et al.* (2002) were controversy with the present study. They reported lower abundances (<5 and 30%) of the entomopathogenic fungi in agricultural habitats of their study.

The present work reveals a greater likelihood in finding the insect pathogenic fungi in both arable fields of farmed soils as well as in forest soils. Least difference was found in their distribution based on the various types of soils. In general the occurrence of insect pathogenic fungi is influenced by the isolation methods (bait insect, incubation temperature, depth of soil sample, etc.). Without analysing each factor in detail and modeling the systems, it is difficult to highlight which factors might be important for the distribution of fungi. However, it appears that forest and cotton farmed soils might be a more suitable habitat for insect pathogenic fungi.

For practical reasons, however, it is often best to search in the environment of the target pest for suitable strains of entomopathogenic fungi, and simultaneously testing isolates from other hosts (Milner *et al.*, 1998a). A very good example for the "old associations" approach is the *M. anisopliae* var. *acridum* strain that had been isolated from grasshoppers and *M. anisopliae* has utilized against many locust and grasshopper species in sub-Saharan Africa (Lomer *et al.*, 2001) till today. The effects of geographical location, climatic conditions, habitat type, soil conditions and pesticide use have determined the occurrence and distribution of insect pathogenic fungi (Vänninen, 1995; Mietkiewski *et al.*, 1997; Chandler *et al.*, 1997; Klingen *et al.*, 2002; Hughes *et al.*, 2004). Comparisons between the occurrence of insect pathogenic fungi in organically versus conventionally farmed soil has so far only been undertaken on a minor scale (von Kleespies *et al.*, 1989). The present study therefore was designed with an objective to compare the abundance of

insect pathogenic fungi in agricultural soil with those of the soil in the forests.

Milner (1992) reported that *M. anisopliae* was common over a wide range of habitats. He isolated *M. anisopliae* from 53% of agricultural soils in warm and wet climatic zones of Australia. Vänninen (1995) found that *M. anisopliae* was isolated less frequently as latitude increased and concluded that the lower isolate rate of entomogenous fungi in Finland was due in part to both the lesser abundance of insect species and the colder temperatures in the sub arctic region.

#### 2.5. Conclusion

The present study and the discussion proceeded clearly indicate that *M. anisopliae* distributed throughout Tamil Nadu. *M. anisopliae* could survive in the tomato, coconut, paddy, groundnut, potato, carrot and cotton fields as well as in all the forest soils prevailing in Tamil Nadu. Further studies are needed to check the biological control potentials of all the isolates against economically important pests.

#### **CHAPTER – 3: BIOLOGICAL CONTROL POTENTIAL**

# **3.1. Introduction**

In India, cotton [*Gossypium hirsutum* Linn. (Malvaceae)] is farmed as a cash crop on large scale in Maharashtra, Gujarat, Karnataka, Madhya Pradesh, Punjab, Rajasthan, Haryana, Tamil Nadu and Uttar Pradesh. Insect pests are one of the chief restraints in cotton cultivation. As many as 130 species of insects, besides few mite species, are known to attack cotton crops in the field (Rao *et al.*, 2003). Among the various pests of cotton, *Spodoptera litura* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae), *Aphis craccivora* Koch (Homoptera: Aphididae), *Mylabris pustulata* Thunb. (Coleoptera: Meloidae), *M. indica* (Faust) (Coleoptera: Meloidae), *Pericallia ricini* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Arctiidae) and *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis* Costa (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae) (Rao *et al.*, 2003; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004) were found to be the most serious pests in India.

*D. cingulatus* commonly called as "Red cotton bug" or "cotton stainer" or "red seed bug", is a serious pest of cotton (Leakey and Perry, 1966; David and Kumareswari, 1978; Waterhouse, 1998; Mohan *et al.*, 2005), which infests cotton in all the cotton growing regions of India, Bangladesh, China, Japan, New Guinea, eastern Australia and New Caledonia (Waterhouse, 1998; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). The other principle host plants of *D. cingulatus* belong to the families Malvaceae and Bombacaceae and include kapok, okra and rosella (Jack and Sands, 1922; Dressner, 1955). It was also recorded in wheat (Srivastava and Gupta, 1971), pearl millet, *Pennisetum glavicum* (Ahmad, 1979) and groundnut (Nandagopal and Gunathilagaraj, 2008). The sap removed

and the fungus introduced into the punctures caused staining of the lint, giving rise to one of its common names, "cotton stainer". Chemical pesticides like benzophenylureas (Chakraborti and Chatterjee, 1999), monocrotopas and DDT (David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004) were used to manage this pest.

A. craccivora is notorious, cosmopolitan and phytophagous sucking pest of cotton and other leguminous crops throughout India, southeastern Europe and widespread throughout warm temperate, subtropical and tropical regions of the world (Wightman and Rao, 1993; Sridhar and Mobto, 2000; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004; Hsu *et al.*, 2005). It is found primarily on the growing points of the host plants, including tips, flowers and developing bean pods (David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). It is one of the most successful insect groups of all times owing to their intricate life-cycle, polymorphism and their ability to reproduce both sexually and asexually (Dixon, 1998; Nirmala *et al.*, 2006; Sahayaraj, 2008). Hsu *et al.* (2005) reported the pesticidal resistant ability of *A. craccivora* against the pesticides, phenthoate, benfuracarb, carbosulfan, pirimicarb, bifenthrin, cyfluthrin, deltamethrin, flucythrinate and imidacloprid under laboratory conditions.

The "tobacco caterpillar", *S. litura* is a widely distributed and polyphagous pest affecting several crops worldwide causing extensive loss of agricultural output (Mehrotra, 1989; Guo *et al.*, 2007). This insect pest has about 360 host species. They include cotton, cruciferous vegetables, cucurbits, groundnut, maize, potatoes, rice, soybean, tea and tobacco etc (Moussa *et al.*, 1960; Panchabbani and Nethrabbaniraj, 1987; Dhin *et al.*, 1992; Singh and Jalali, 1997; Catindig and Heong, 2003; Ghumare and Mukherjee, 2003; Chaudhari *et al.*, 2004; Sahayaraj and John, 2004; Kodandaram and

Dhingra, 2007; Saxena, 2008). Management of this pest using synthetic chemicals has been relatively abortive because of its insecticidal resistance (Mehrotra, 1989; Guo *et al.*, 2007; Pandey, 2007; Kodandaram and Dhingra, 2007).

*H. armigera* is a hindrance for the successful cultivation of several economically important crops especially cotton in Australia, China, India, Pakistan, South Africa, Taiwan and Thailand (Wadyalkar *et al.*, 2003; Bency *et al.*, 2005; Dolinski and Lacey, 2007). It is ordinarily called as "cotton bollworm". In India, it is known as the "gram pod borer" as it is a serious pest on pulses. The larvae feed on leaves and fruiting bodies. They completely feed away the internal contents of fruiting bodies resulting in serious loss (Gopalakrishnan and Narayanan, 1988; Ramanujam *et al.*, 2002; Nahar *et al.*, 2004; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). *H. armigera* is resistant to insecticides such as against deltamethrin, endosulfan, fenvalerate, monocrotophos, phosalone and quinalphos (Manikandan, 1997 and 1998; Das, 2002; Yadav *et al.*, 2006).

*O. hyalinipennis* is known as "dusky cotton bug". In India, it is found in all cotton growing regions co-inhabiting along with the red cotton bug. Both adult and nymphs suck the sap from immature seeds and also stain the lint. The seeds do not ripen and thus get damaged (Nasr *et al.*, 1992; Abd-El-Naby *et al.*, 1993; David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004; Brambila, 2007). *O. hyalinipennis* was reported from Turks and Caicos Islands of Providenciales and North Caicos in West Indies (Slater and Baranowski, 1994), Africa, some countries in South America, Central America, Caribbean and Egypt (Brambila, 2007).

*P. ricini* usually known as "hairy caterpillar" or "wooly bear" is a major pest of castor, gingelly, cotton, country bean, brinjal, drum stick, banana, calotropis, sunflower,

oleander, tea, sweat potato and pumpkin (David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004; Gloviana *et al.*, 2004; Mala and Muthalagi, 2008). *M. pustulata* is a common insect pest in India on most of the field crops (Ness and Sastawa, 2000; Khan *et al.*, 2005; Nandagopal and Gunathilagaraj, 2008).

Chemical pesticides were phytotoxic (Miranpuri and Khachatourians, 1996), caused resistance, outbreak and resurgence of the insect-pests, pollution hazards and disruption of the eco-balance (Chakraborti and Chatterjee, 1999; Yadav et al., 2006). Due to the ineffectiveness, inherent health and environmental hazards of chemical pesticides, search for less disruptive and economically friendlier control strategies has increased over the recent years (Gauchan et al., 1998; Ericsson et al., 2007; Dong et al., 2007). One alternative pest control option in biological control where such possible entomopathogenic fungi (Zimmerman, 1993; Milner and Staples, 1995; Sahayaraj and Borgio, 2008; Saxena, 2008) play an important role. More than 750 species of fungi are known to be pathogenic to insects (Mc Coy et al., 1988; Charnley, 1989; Tanada and Kaya, 1993; Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Kenis et al., 2008; Posada-Flórez, 2008). Fuxa (1987), Stolz (1999), Purwar and Sachan (2006), Dolinski and Lacey (2007), Thomas and Read (2007) and Posada-Flórez (2008) discussed that the use of entomopathogenic fungi does not contaminate ground and surface water supplies nor cause other environmental problems commonly associated with broad-spectrum chemical pesticides.

The biocontrol agent, *M. anisopliae* is an extensively studied, cosmopolitan, filamentous fungus, which is a key regulatory organism of insect populations (Inglis *et al.*, 2001; Kassa *et al.*, 2004; David, 2008). It is a member of the Hyphomycetes class of fungi and is categorised as a "green muscardine fungus" due to the green color of the

29

sporulating colonies (Stolz, 1999). Elie Metchnikoff first used M. anisopliae against wheat grain beetle, Anisoplia austriaca (Herbst) (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) in 1989 (Rath et al., 1992). It was later used to control the sugar beet curculio, Cleonus punctiventris. M. anisopliae is recognised pathogen of more than 200 insect species, including several major pests (Roberts and Hajek, 1992; Rao et al., 2007). It is used as a biological agent against many insect pests particularly H. armigera (Gopalakrishnan and Narayanan, 1998; Ramaniujam et al., 2002; Nahar et al., 2004; Abed et al., 2005); S. litura (Ramanujam et al., 2002; Anonymous, 2004); D. cingulatus (Borgio and Sahayaraj, 2007), aphids in general (Butt et al., 1995; Chandler, 1997) and A. craccivora in particular (Ibrahim and Nugroho, 2005; Nirmala et al., 2006), green stink bug Nezara viridula (L.) (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae) (Borges et al., 1993; Sosa-Gomez et al., 1997; Daniel et al., 1998), chinch bugs of the genus Blissus (Samuels et al., 2002), plant bug, Lygus lineolaris Palisot de Beauvois (Hemiptera: Miridae) (Liu et al., 2003) and subterranean burrower bug, Cyrtomenus bergi Froeschner (Hemiptera: Cydnidae) (Jaramillo et al., 2005; Jaramillo and Borgemeister, 2006). Although M. anisopliae have a very wide host range (Veen, 1968; Brady, 1979a, 1979b; Milner and Jenkins, 1996; Scholte et al., 2006), individual isolates can be considerably host-specific (Goettel et al., 1990, Rath, 2000; Ericsson et al., 2007; Dong et al., 2007). No previous reports were available about the virulence of M. anisopliae against M. pustulata, P. ricini and O. hyalinipennis. It is a recurrent paradigm in the literature that there are fungal isolates or genotypes adapted for pathogenesis toward certain species or taxa of insects (Sneath and Sokal, 1973; Bridge et al., 1993; Fegan et al., 1993; Leal et al., 1997; Neuveglise et al.,

1994; Tigano-Milani *et al.*, 1995; Bridge *et al.*, 1997; Leal *et al.*, 1997; Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Kunimi, 2007).

Because *M. anisopliae* offers an environmentally safe alternative to chemical pesticides, it is of growing interest in the control of agriculturally important pests (Purwar and Sachan, 2006) and more virulent strains are being sought for commercial biological control applications. Even though few studies considering the virulence of *M. anisopliae* against S. litura and H. armigera (Ramanujam et al., 2002; Nahar et al., 2004; Anonymous, 2004) were conducted separately, no report was available for the impact of a single fungal isolate against all the above-mentioned pests. Since these pests now appears to have evolved as an economically crucial pest in Asia and also in other countries, too little is known about the effective enemies of the related species (Waterhouse, 1998; Purwar and Sachan, 2006), the present study was designed with the main objective to evaluate the efficacy of the most virulent indigenous M. anisopliae isolate against the insect pests such as O. hyalinipennis, A. craccivora, M. pustulata, D. cingulatus adults and also against the various stages (II, III and IV instars) of P. ricini, S. *litura* and *H. armigera* under laboratory conditions using different spore doses by dermal toxicity method.

## **3.2.** Materials and Methods

#### **3.2.1.** Sources of pests

Adults and nymphs of *Dysdercus cingulatus* were originally collected from the cotton fields in different parts of Tamil Nadu, India to initiate a laboratory population in Crop Protection Research Centre, St. Xavier's College, Palayamkottai, TN, India. They were reared on potted cotton plants and maintained in the laboratory at  $26 \pm 2^{0}$ C, 75%

relative humidity (RH) and 16 hrs of light and 8 hrs of dark photoperiod. Colonies for this trial were also maintained in 30 x 15 cm plastic containers with soaked cottonseeds as food. They were covered with muslin cloth to prevent the escape of the nymph. The rearing room was maintained as the above-mentioned conditions. Colony size was maintained at approximately 300 - 500 adults and 2000 - 4000 nymphs throughout the bioassays. Adult females and males (>6 hrs) emerged from the laboratory culture was used for the present study.

Life stages of *Pericallia ricini*, *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis*, *Spodoptera litura*, *Helicoverpa armigera*, *Aphis craccivora* and *Mylabris pustulata* were collected from the cotton fields in and around Palayamkottai, Tirunelveli District, Tamil Nadu, India and maintained on cotton. Laboratory reared II, III and IV instars of *P. ricini*, *H. armigera* and *S. litura* respectively and adults of *O. hyalinipennis*, *A. craccivora* and *M. pustulata* (>1 day) were used in the present study.

# 3.2.2. Cultivation of the isolates and preparation of conidial suspension

All the *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates obtained from the previous chapter was used samples and also the reference culture were used in these assays. Conidia were harvested directly from the fungal cultures grown on PDA at  $26 \pm 2^{0}$ C for in an incubator for 1 week by scraping the sporulating colonies and suspended in 0.1% of castor oil in 1ml of sterile distilled water. The conidial suspension was filtered through two layers of cheesecloth to eliminate mycelial fragments. The stock solution was diluted and conidial counts were made using an improved Neubauer haemocytometer. The concentrations of the diluted stock solutions of all the isolates *viz.*, CPRC1, CPRC2, CPRC3, CPRC4, CPRC5, CPRC6, CPRC7, CPRC8, CPRC9, CPRC10, CPRC11, CPRC12, CPRC13,

CPRC14, CPRC15, CPRC16, CPRC17, CPRC19, CPRC20, CPRC21, CPRC22 and the standard were  $3.5 \times 10^7$ ,  $3.6 \times 10^7$ ,  $7.3 \times 10^7$ ,  $2.9 \times 10^7$ ,  $2.6 \times 10^7$ ,  $1.7 \times 10^7$ ,  $3.5 \times 10^7$ ,  $2.4 \times 10^7$ ,  $2.6 \times 10^7$ ,  $3.4 \times 10^7$ ,  $1.5 \times 10^7$ ,  $1.4 \times 10^8$ ,  $6.3 \times 10^7$ ,  $1.1 \times 10^8$ ,  $2.3 \times 10^7$ ,  $3.2 \times 10^8$ ,  $1.7 \times 10^8$ ,  $2.8 \times 10^7$ ,  $3.5 \times 10^8$ ,  $4.8 \times 10^7$ ,  $1.1 \times 10^7$ ,  $6.6 \times 10^7$  and  $1.9 \times 10^7$  conidia/ml respectively. The conidial suspensions were diluted using an eppendorf micropipette. Four spore concentrations of  $10^7$ ,  $10^6$ ,  $10^5$  and  $10^4$  spores/ml were prepared for each isolate from the diluted stock cultures.

### 3.2.3. Laboratory bioassay on D. cingulatus eggs

## **3.2.3.1.** Soil preparation

Bioassays were performed on the soil collected from the farmers' cotton field in Mannarpuram, Nanguneri agricultural zone, Tirunelveli district, TN, India. Previously, the soil (1000–1500 g) was autoclaved at 121 °C for 1 h, left overnight for the germination of any spores if present and was again autoclaved for 30 min. The soil was then placed in a drying oven at 70 °C for 12 hrs. The sterile soil was stored in a sterile container until use.

#### **3.2.3.2. Bioassay**

 $10^7$ ,  $10^6$ ,  $10^5$  and  $10^4$  conidial spores/ml for each isolate were prepared for the bioassay as mentioned above (section 4.2.2.). 0.1% of castor oil was used as the wetting agent. For each assay, 20 laboratory laid eggs of *D. cingulatus* (>6 hours) placed on the sterile soil in plastic container (250 ml) and sprayed with respective conidial suspension. The sprayer was held 15cm above the container and was operated for each spray lasted for 15-20s, followed by about 5 min deposition. In bioassay of each isolate, a spray of 0.1% of castor oil was also included as a blank control. Treated eggs were maintained in

incubators at  $26 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C, 85% relative humidity and 16 hrs of light and 8 hrs of dark photoperiod. Five replications were maintained for each isolate and control. Egg colour change, incubation period, hatchability were recorded till no more eggs hatched in all treatments. The unhatched eggs were finally transferred into moist Petri dishes for 2 to 3 days if fungal outgrowths were not evident, and eggs were individually examined under a microscope for the verification of fungal infection. Eggs with outgrowths of the fungal pathogen and unhatched were recorded as dead eggs which killed by the fungal pathogen.

### 3.2.4. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on *D. cingulatus* instars

Laboratory emerged three first instar *D. cingulatus* nymph was placed on a 500ml container and sprayed with 1 ml conidial suspensions of selected isolates such as CPRC16 ( $5.8 \times 10^5$ ,  $4.9 \times 10^6$ ,  $2.1 \times 10^7$  and  $2.8 \times 10^8$ ), CPRC18 ( $1.4 \times 10^5$ ,  $1.5 \times 10^6$ ,  $1.4 \times 10^7$  and  $1.9 \times 10^8$ ) and MTCC892 ( $1.9 \times 10^5$ ,  $1.3 \times 10^6$ ,  $3.0 \times 10^7$  and  $4.4 \times 10^8$ ) separately using a hand sprayer. The nymphs were then allowed to feed water soaked cotton seeds. The above protocol was also followed for second, third, fourth and the fifth instars and adults of *D. cingulatus*. Six replications were maintained for each concentration. The control insects were treated with sterile distilled water containing 0.1% of castor oil. All the treated and untreated insects were incubated at  $26 \pm 2^9$ C for 1 week with a 16:8 hrs (light: dark) photoperiod and the diet was changed every day and mortality was recorded daily till 120 hours. In order to confirm that death, dead insects were transferred to Petri dishes lined with moist cotton to encourage fungal growth and sporulation of *M. anisopliae*. The mycelial growth on the insects was recorded for every 24 hrs till 120 hours.

#### 3.2.5. Bioassay on *D. cingulatus* adults

## **3.2.5.1.** Contact toxicity

Three *D. cingulatus* adults were randomly selected and placed in containers (500ml capacity). Inoculations were sprayed with each suspension separately using a hand sprayer with a nozzle size of 0.3mm in diameter (Amway product, U.S.A). 0.1% of castor oil was used as the wetting agent. Control category was sprayed with distilled water plus 0.1% castor oil. Excess conidial suspensions were removed by placing inoculated larvae onto filter paper. Six replications were maintained for each treatment. Ten minutes after the treatment, insects were transferred and housed on a clean plastic container (500 ml) with water soaked cotton seeds and incubated under laboratory conditions ( $26 \pm 2^{0}$ C, 75% RH and 16:8h D: L). Dead larvae were recorded daily until 120 hours. The mycelial growths on the insects were also recorded under the microscope (10x).

#### **3.2.5.2.** Direct plate assay

For direct plate assay, 10 red cotton bugs (5 males + 5 females) were infected by letting them to walk over the 7 days old sporulating *M. anisopliae* isolates for 10 min. The infected adults were then placed on a plastic container containing water soaked cotton seeds and maintained under above said laboratory conditions. Mortality of the adults, their fecundity, and hatchability and survival of the first instar nymphs and their mortality were recorded for every 24 hours till 120 hours.

### **3.2.5.3.** Sapling bioassay

For sapling bioassay tests, three-liter plastic pots (30cm diameter, 13.5cm height) filled with sandy soil and cotton plant was cultivated. Adult *D. cingulatus* was released

into 20-day-old cotton saplings, allowed for acclimatisation for a day then *M. anisopliae* (CPRC 16, CPRC 18 and standard) at:  $10^5$ ,  $10^6$ ,  $10^7$  and  $10^8$  concentrations was sprayed at a height of 25cm using hand sprayer. Then the sapling in the pot was covered with chimney glass. The uncovered top portion of the chimney glass was covered by a mosquito net (1cm with 3mm mesh). The mycelial growth on the insects and mortality were recorded for every 24 hrs till 120 hours. The percentage of infection among the live and dead adults were calculated using the following formulae

Infection among live insects (%) = \_\_\_\_\_\_ X 100 Total number of organisms released on sapling

Infection among dead cadavers (%) = Total number of dead organisms. X 100

#### **3.2.6.** Bioefficacy of selected isolates on 6 cotton pests

Pure stock cultures of the most virulent isolate of *M. anisopliae* CPRC16 was selected for this study (1.6 x  $10^7$  conidia/ml). Four spore concentrations of 1.7 x  $10^4$ , 2.6 x  $10^5$ , 1.9 x  $10^6$  and 1.6 x  $10^7$  spores/ml were prepared from the stock culture as mentioned in section 3.2.2. It was sprayed onto the insects (II, III and IV instars of *P. ricini, H. armigera* and *S. litura* and adults of *O. hyalinipennis, A. craccivora* and *M. pustulata*) and larval mortality were recorded every 24 hours till 120 hours. Death due to mycosis was inferred by observing the mummification of cadavers. The cadavers were placed on wet cotton in Petri plates and observed for mycelial growth and sporulation in the next 48 h to confirm death due to infection by fungi.

### **3.2.7.** Statistical analysis

Finney's (1971) formula was used to calculate the corrected mortality. From the corrected mortality data, the probability integral of chi-square distribution and  $LC_{50}$  were calculated in order to differentiate the difference in their efficacy among the isolates. Mortality data obtained in these experiments were subjected to correlation analysis using STATISTICA/w 5.0. software. A one-sample 't' test analysis was also performed to determine if the mortality due to direct plate exposure of each isolate was significantly different from zero (P = 0.05). The mean values were calculated using STATVIEW software. LSD (Least Significant Difference) 0.05 was calculated to determine any significant difference in growth of the cultures. Cluster analysis of the isolates based on their radial growth during 10 days for three successive generations was performed using STATISTICA/w 5.0.

### **3.3. Results**

## 3.3.1. Laboratory bioassay on Dysdercus cingulatus eggs

Eggs treated with *Metarhizium anisopliae* became shriveled and turned dark yellow to brown (Plate 3.1). Seven days after fungal inoculation sporulation was first observed on egg surfaces. The attacked eggs were totally covered with a white mycelial cover. *In-vitro* assays on the eggs color changes, incubation period, mortality, hatchability and appearance of mycelial growth on the eggs are reported in table 3.1. The number of days needed for the eggs color change was longest in the isolates CPRC4 (8.3 days) followed by CPRC22 (8.2 days) and CPRC18 (7.7 days). The incubation period for the treated eggs to hatch was longest in the isolates CPRC4 (9.2 days) followed by

CPRC22 (8.7 days) and CPRC18 (8.7 days). The highest mortality (96.67%) was noticed among the eggs treated with the isolates CPRC6, CPRC11 and CPRC16. Mycelial emergence on the surface of the treated eggs after 7 days of incubation was confirmed microscopically. Only those eggs showing external mycelial growth were considered as unhatched eggs due to the fungal infection. For instance CPRC16 showed maximum percent (70.00%) mycelial growth, followed by CPRC22 and CPRC18.

## 3.3.2. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on *D. cingulatus* instars

The most virulent *M. anisopliae* isolates (CPRC16 and CPRC18) were chosen based upon the biological control potential on *D. cingulatus* adults and they were used to evaluate their bioefficacy on nymphal stages of LC<sub>50</sub> values, lower and upper fiducial limits, slope, intercept and chi-square values of each isolate are tabulated in the table 3.2. The mortality was directly proportional to the concentration of *M. anisopliae* spore concentrations tested. The percentage of mortality of the first, second, third, fourth and fifth instars, and adults of *D. cingulatus* are presented in Figure 3.1. The highest mortality was observed in third instar nymphs treated with CPRC16 at 10<sup>8</sup> concentration. Lowest LC<sub>50</sub> (2.25 x 10<sup>5</sup>) was recorded in *D. cingulatus* II instars treated with CPRC16. As observed for the adults CPRC16 isolate caused the most significant mortality (Chi-square = 28.85611; df=2; p < 0.0001) on the II instar, reaching fiducial limits from 2.13 x 10<sup>5</sup> conidia/ml to 2.27 x 10<sup>5</sup> conidia/ml (Table 3.2).

## 3.3.3. D. cingulatus adults

### **3.3.3.1.** Contact bioassay

Bioassays were carried out to determine lethal concentrations  $LC_{50}$  of 22 *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates along with standard against *D. cingulatus* adults.  $LC_{50}$  values shows that isolates CPRC16 (1.26 x  $10^5$  conidia/ml) and CPRC17 (3.66 x  $10^8$ conidia/ml) were the most and least virulent isolates respectively against D. cingulatus (Table 3.3).  $LC_{50}$  values coincided with both upper lower fiducial limits. The most virulent isolate CPRC 16 was 2904.76 and 13.36 times more efficient than CPRC 16 and standard respectively. CPRC 16 also caused the most significant mortality (Chi-square = 31.95032; df = 1; p < 0.0001) on the adults, reaching corrected mortality percentages from 46.15 to 99.99 (Figure 3.2.). Efficiencies were statistically distinguishable between all the isolates (Table 3.3). The mortality of the isolates CPRC 4, CPRC 11, CPRC 13, CPRC 17 and CPRC 20 were insignificant (P > 0.05). Remaining isolates were significant (P < 0.05). After 73 hours, highest sporulation (11 cadavers) was observed on the cadavers treated with M. anisopliae CPRC18 (Figure 3.3) followed by CPRC16, CPRC22, CPRC4 and CPRC7, CPRC9 and MTCC 892, CPRC10, CPRC8, CPRC12 and CPRC1. Plate 3.2. shows D. cingulatus adult shriveled on ventral side and dark brown colouration on dorsal side after treatment with M. anisopliae CPRC16 after 5 days of incubation.

## **3.3.3.2.** Direct plate assay

The biological control efficacy of *M. anisopliae* under direct plate assay method on *D. cingulatus* adult's mortality, fecundity and hatchability are presented in tables 3.4 and 3.5. From the results, it was very clear that mortality caused by CPRC16 was significantly greatest (91.66%) (Mean = 53.330, df = 4, P < 0.05), followed by CPRC21 (79.17%) (Mean = 35.000, df = 4, P < 0.05). It was also clear that CPRC2, 4, 5, 6, 9, 11, 15, 17, 18 and MTCC892 were insignificant at 5% by "t" test. The efficacy of the isolates to grow and sporulate on the cadavers also varied. Adults that survived after infection, produced fewer eggs when compared to the control (Table 3.5). Maximum numbers of eggs (413) were laid by control categories and the fecundity was completely arrested by CPRC1, CPRC20 and CPRC22. Though CPRC16 caused higher mortality, its live *D.cingulatus* produced more number of eggs (163eggs/female). The incubation period of the eggs were also extended to 9 days in the eggs produced by the adults treated with CPRC19 while compared to control (5 days). Most of the eggs produced by the adults treated with CPRC1, 2, 3, 4, 9, 10, 11, 12, 14, 16, 17, 20, 21 and 22 failed to hatch. Among the emerged nymphs, the survival period was ranged from 1 (CPRC8) to 10 days (CPRC8). Survival rate was highly positively correlated with the incubation period. Both the standard and CPRC6 caused 100% mortality followed by CPRC19, CPRC5, 7 etc.

#### **3.3.3.3. Sapling bioassay**

Using sapling experiment, the efficacy of the two most virulent isolates (CPRC 16 and CPRC 18) and the standard strain were tested against *D. cingulatus* adults. All the isolates were highly infective to *D. cingulatus* adults at all dosages tested (Table 3.6). From the LC<sub>50</sub> value, it was very clear that isolate CPRC18 (2.27 x  $10^5$  spore/ml) of *M. anisopliae* was the most virulent against *D. cingulatus* adults (Table 3.6) and statistically significant (Chi-square = 19.34137; df=1; p < 0.0001). The same isolate, yielded the highest corrected mortality (86.67%) confirming its maximum efficacy among the three isolates (Figure 3.4). Plate 3.3 demonstrates the mycelial growth of the isolates on the leaf attached to dead *D. cingulatus*. Maximum number of adults showed mycelial development after treatment at the concentration of  $10^7$  spores/ml, was those treated with the isolate CPRC18 (100%) followed by CPRC16 (75%) (fig 3.5). The highest percentage of infection among the live (80.00%) and dead (92.30%) adults was observed at  $10^8$  spores/ml with the isolate CPRC18 (Table 3.7).

## **3.3.4.** Bioefficacy of selected isolates on 6 pests

Impact of the most virulent isolate CPRC16 was used to evaluate its efficacy against the adults of Aphis craccivora, Oxycarenus hyalinipennis and Mylabris pustulata and II, III and IV instars of *Helicoverpa armigera*, *Pericallia ricini* and *Spodoptera litura* is presented in table 3.8. Percentage mortality caused by CPRC16 on 6 pests is presented in figure 3.6. Irrespective of the pests tested, the corrected mortality varied from pest to pest. The isolate caused maximum corrected mortality on *M. pustulata* adults (95.83%) followed by H. armigera third and fourth instar (93.33%) and S. litura second instar (93.33%) at the concentration of 1.6 x  $10^7$  conidia/ml (fig 3.6). The LC<sub>50</sub> values were ranged from  $1.62 \times 10^4$  to  $1.75 \times 10^6$  spores/ml. The isolate had lowest LC<sub>50</sub> values on the II instar larvae of *P. ricini* (Chi-square = 7.50341; df=1; p < 0.05) followed by *A. craccivora* adults (Chi-square = 14.75082; df=1; p < 0.05) and the III instar of S. *litura* (Chi-square = 7.70020; df=1; p < 0.05). Among the pests tested, mycelial growth was observed only on 20.0, 26.6 and 46.6% adults of A. craccivora treated with 2.6 x 10<sup>5</sup>, 1.9 x  $10^6$  and 1.6 x  $10^7$  conidia/ml respectively after 4 days of treatment. Correlations mortality of *M. anisopliae* isolate against 6 insects pests are presented in table 3.9.

#### 3.4. Discussion

Entomopathogenic fungi are ecologically considered as fungi that grow either inside the insect bodies or on the surface of their exoskeleton, which eventually cause the death of the host insect (Lee *et al.*, 2005). Entomopathogenic fungi enter into the hosts by direct penetration of the cuticle, that functions as a barrier against most microbial attack.

Consequently, fungal entomopathogens have higher potential for biological control of sucking and defoliator insect pests and all that are difficult to combat with synthetic insecticides (Kang *et al.*, 1999; Ramanujam *et al.*, 2002; Nirmala *et al.*, 2006; Mohi-Un-Din *et al.*, 2006; Saxena, 2008). Diverse toxic metabolites have been described in several fungal biological control agents including species of *Metarhizium, Beauveria, Paecilomyces* (Vey *et al.*, 2001; Purwar and Sachan, 2006, Saxena, 2008). Some of these metabolites have been found to display antibiotic, fungicidal or insecticidal properties against insect pests and diseases (Kershaw *et al.*, 1999; Vey *et al.*, 2001).

## 3.4.1. Bioassay on Dysdercus cingulatus eggs

Based on our *in-situ* soil bioassay, using 22 isolates and standard strain of *Metarhizium anisopliae* had shown potentials as a biological control agent against *D. cingulatus* eggs. The bioassays of fungal biocontrol agents on eggs of pests are different from those dealing with immature or adult pests (Alves *et al.*, 2002; Shaw *et al.*, 2002). First, the eggs are too small to be moved by hand without injury to conduct the bioassay. To minimise artifacts with their hatch rates, all eggs used in this study were laboratory laid on the soil in laboratory. Second, the eggs were inoculated by fungal spray in a way similar to a fungal formulation applied in the field or greenhouse. This ensured that the eggs were exposed to fungal infection as naturally as possible, which is a concern in bioassays of fungal agents against insect pests (Lacey *et al.*, 1999; Wraight *et al.*, 1998). Third, perhaps the largest difference was the way to obtain counts of dead eggs attributed to fungal infection after spray. Unlike active immature and adult stages, the eggs are immobile, making it difficult to determine their mortality status. Slight changes in egg morphology such as shape and color were not sufficient to judge the deaths based on our

experience. Thus, the unhatched eggs observed on a given day after spray could not be classified as dead or alive until fungal outgrowths were visible or they hatched.

In this study, the number of days taken for the change in color of the eggs and the incubation period for the treated eggs was longest in the isolate CPRC4 (8.33 and 9.16 days). The highest mortality (96.67%) was noticed among the eggs treated with the isolate CPRC16 at 3.2 x 10<sup>8</sup> spores/ml. Pirali-Kheirabadi et al. (2007) studied the virulence of 3 native strains of *M. anisopliae* on *Rhipicephalus annulatus* life stages. Their results revealed that egg hatchability decreased (89.1%) at  $10^7$  conidia/ml of M. anisopliae (IRAN 437 C). Perhaps more attention should be given to the isolate CPRC16 due to its better ovicidal activity. The ability of *M. anisopliae* to infect *D. cingulatus* eggs or life stages has not been reported earlier in the literature. Recently Borgio and Sahayaraj (2007) reported the ovicidal effect of M. anisopliae on D. cingulatus eggs. However, studies on the efficacy of *M. anisopliae* isolates against the eggs of *Deois* flavopicta (Stal) (Homoptera: Cercopidae) (de Faria et al., 1995), Anoplophora glabripennis Motschulsky (Coleoptera: Cerambycidae) (Hajek et al., 2007), Tetranychus cinnabarinus Boisduval (Acaridae: Tetranychidae) (Shi and Feng, 2004), Bemisia sp. (Barbieri et al., 2005) and ticks (Gindin et al., 2002) were available in the literature. Newly laid eggs of some insects have also been reported to be more susceptible to M. anisopliae than aged eggs (Zimmermann, 1982; Villecorta, 1983; Maniania, 1991). Any application of an entomopathogenic fungus in the field would be targeted at the onset of egg hatch says Bruck et al. (2005). This study shows that the eggs of D. cingulatus were highly susceptible to infection by all the isolates of *M. anisopliae*, indicating a possible new approach to the control of red cotton bug in particular and sucking pests in general.

#### 3.4.2. Bioefficacy of selected isolates on *D. cingulatus* instars

Crops are often infested with several different stages of the pest. For the successful introduction of an integrated pest management (IPM) programme, information is needed about the most susceptible stage of the pest species (Ferron, 1985; Cuthbertson et al., 2005). In the present study, different developmental stages of the tested pests varied in their susceptibility to infection of *M. anisopliae*. Among the life stages of *D*. cingulatus, the second instars were the most susceptible to infection by the isolate CPRC16 than the adults. This observation concurs with those of Bero'n and Diaz (2005), who reported that larval stages of the white grub, Cyclocephala signaticollis Burmeister (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) were more sensitive to infection by *M. anisopliae* than adults. In this research, the mortality in all stages was dose-dependent one. Similar dosedependent mortality responses at different developmental stages have been reported by several authors (Feng et al., 1985; Ferron, 1985; Poprawski et al., 1985; Fransen et al., 1987; Bero'n and Diaz, 2005; Pirali-Kheirabadi, 2007). This is of importance in the control of this quarantine species where it is desirable to infect the pest species at the earliest life-stage possible resulting in a rapid effect. Studies should be developed to improve the level of control to that required in commercial IPM systems, by optimisation of application and post-application conditions and other means. Further work is required to raise the pest mortality to commercially acceptable levels.

### 3.4.3. Contact bioassay on *D. cingulatus* adults

Laboratory screening of isolates is an essential step in identifying virulent strains prior to field use. The approach to screening adopted in this study proved a robust mechanism that has been used successfully by many other workers earlier (Adane *et al.*, 1996; Moino et al., 1998; Kassa et al., 2002; Borgio and Sahayaraj, 2007; Dong et al., 2007). *M. anisopliae* have wide host ranges, although it has been recognised as a species contain a diverse assemblage of genotypes and probably comprise 'species complexes'. Within these species, individual isolates can exhibit substantially restricted host range (Inglis et al., 2001; Ibrahim and Nugroho, 2005; Mohi-Un-Din et al., 2006). The present assay proved that the 22 isolates of *M. anisopliae* from different districts of Tamil Nadu, varied greatly in their virulence to few locally available pests. Moreover this is the first study to evaluate the susceptibility of *D. cingulatus* to indigenous *M. anisopliae* isolates from Tamil Nadu. Of the 22 isolates tested in this study, all isolates were infective to life stages of *D. cingulatus* by contact assay method, the single dose time–mortality bioassay demonstrated differences in  $LC_{50}$  values between all the isolates indicating the distinctive efficacy of each isolate. The present study support the findings of Zimmerman (1993), Gindin et al. (2001), Ibrahim and Nugroho (2005) and Mohi-Un-Din et al. (2006) in the concept that, the rate of infection varies from strain to strain. The isolates CPRC16 and CPRC18 were most virulent than the other isolates as well as the standard strain.

Reports were not available about the impact of *M. anisopliae* on *D. cingulatus*, although there are studies on the efficacy of *M. anisopliae* isolates from other locations against other insects. The green muscardine soil inhabiting fungus, *M. anisopliae* was reported to infect a wide range of insect hosts, including Orthoptera, Coleoptera, Lepidoptera, Hemiptera, Hymenoptera, and also soil living Arachnida (Abebe, 2002; Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Patrick, 2007). CPRC16 and 18 were the two best isolates identified in this study were as virulent or more than isolates and tested by Luz *et al.* (1998), Lawrence and Khan (2002) and Ansari *et al.* (2004). Ansari *et al.* (2004) selected

a highly virulent fungal isolate, *M. anisopliae* CLO 53 obtained from *Hoplia philanthus* (Füessly) (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae) in Belgium, for controlling *H. philanthus*. In the present study, the possible causes of poor efficacy of some isolates *viz.*, CPRC 6, 17 and 21 may be due to the weak pathogenicity of fungal isolates (Mazodze and Zvoutete, 1999). Mietkiewski *et al.* (1994) found maximal mortality in *Galleria melonella* (L.) treated with *M. anisopliae* at 30°C that is more or less similar to the temperature incubated in the present findings.

Isolate CPRC 16 caused the most significant mortality (46.15 to 99.99%) in *D. cingulatus* adults. Different isolates of *M. anisopliae* were effective against *Chilo sacchariphagus* Boj. (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) (Mazodze and Zvoutete, 1999; Easwaramoorthy *et al.*, 2001; Shaw *et al.*, 2002), *Coptotermes formosanus* Shiraki (Isoptera: Rhinotermitidae) (Sun *et al.*, 2002), *Rhyzopertha dominica* (F.) (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae) (Batta, 2005), *Boophilus microplus* (Canestrini) (Acaridae: Ixodidae) (Alonso-Díaz *et al.*, 2007).

In the present study, highest sporulation (91.67%) was observed from the *D. cingulatus* treated with CPRC18 followed by CPRC16, CPRC22, CPRC4 and CPRC7, CPRC9 and MTCC 892, CPRC10, CPRC8, CPRC12 and CPRC1 isolates. However, it was also reported that insect cuticle has antifungal properties; body exudates or defensive secretions may play a role in lower in sporulation rates (Rosengaus *et al.*, 2000). An interesting continuation of this research would be to compare the capability of isolates with quick and total sporulation versus those with high virulence (Fuxa and Tanada, 1987; Sun *et al.*, 2001). One way of improving *M. anisopliae* efficacy could be to combine the spores with suitable synthetic insecticides as suggested by Hiromori and

Nishigaki (2001). Additional studies are needed to focus on conditions which increase the efficacy and to understand the role of secondary recycling in extending the period of impact. Formulation of conidia may be one route to increasing efficacy and persistence. Further, mass production and field efficacy studies are essential before recommending these isolates as biological control agents.

### **3.4.4.** Direct plate assay

All the tested isolates of *M. anisopliae* and standard under direct plate assay method on D. cingulatus adults caused high mortality, reduced fecundity and hatchability. Exposure of *R. annulatus* to *M. anisopliae* reduced egg laying prior to death and caused 70–98% mortality of treated eggs and the fungal pathogens was also shown to reduce the weight of the eggs laid and the egg laying capacity of adult female ticks (Gindin et al., 2002). Fungi and their metabolites can affect several traits of insect biology, such as survival, development, fecundity, feeding activity (Wright et al., 1982; Mulè et al., 1992; Seyoum et al., 1994; Thomas et al., 1997; Amiri et al., 1999; Arthurs and Thomas, 2000; Blanford and Thomas, 2001; Ekesi et al., 2001; Ganassi et al., 2004; Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Jarrold et al., 2007; Kenis et al., 2008) reduce egg mass and hatch rate in ticks (Kaaya *et al.*, 1996) and also affect egg fertility and longevity (Ekesi and Maniania, 2000). In the present research, egg hatchability and adult longevity decreased significantly in D. cingulatus that survived post infection when compared to the control. Pirali-Kheirabadi et al. (2007) indicated that the egg laying and hatching capacity of engorged tick females; R. annulatus exposed to M. anisopliae (IRAN 437 C) were significantly reduced.

Between the tested isolates, the isolate CPRC16 caused maximum mortality (91.66%) on *D. cingulatus* adults. Studies on the mortality of various pests by direct plate assay using M. anisopliae have been reported on N. viridula, Piezodorus guildinii (Westwood) (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae), and Euschistus heros Fabr. (Heteroptera: Pentatomidae) (Sosa-gomaz and Moscadi, 1998), Ceratitis capitata Weidemann (Diptera: Tephritidae), C. cosyra Walker (Diptera: Tephritidae) and C. fasciventris Bezzi (Diptera: Tephritidae) (Maniania and Odulaja, 1998; Dimbi et al., 2003), Diatraea saccharalis (Fabricius) (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) (Destefano et al., 2004), A. glabripennis (Hajek et al., 2007) and Atta sexdens rubropilosa Forel (Hymenoptera: Formicidae) (Santos et al., 2007). In the microbial control of insect pests, secondary effects of the pathogen infection in addition to the mortality caused by the target isolates may play an important role in the management of the pest says Falcon (1985). Egg production in insects is also known to be influenced by the diet protein content (Engelmann, 1984) and cotton seeds is known to be high in protein is an important source of egg production. In this experiment, both control and experimental category insects were provided with same cotton seeds. The results obtained in the present study indicated that true differences in egg production were by fungal infection and not by insect diet. Sikura et al. (1972) reported that Beauveria bassiana (Balsamo) Vuillemin caused infection in larvae of Colorado potato beetle, which induced histological and cytological injuries to the ovaries, thus preventing follicle development or causing their degeneration and thereby reducing fecundity.

Entomopathogenic fungi are being developed worldwide for the control of many pests of agricultural importance (Ferron, 1985). This study portrays *M. anisopliae* as a promising biological control agent for *D. cingulatus*. Environmental safety and

ecosystem stability considerations lead to the conclusion that the use of native isolates in a microbial control program is preferable (Lockwood, 1993). Field-testing of these isolates will ultimately determine its place in the red cotton bug management programme. Good coordination and awareness of all stakeholders, the government, private sectors and farmers will determine the success of such non-pesticide method development.

### **3.4.5. Sapling Bioassay**

Entomopathogenic fungi have shown their great potential to control insect pests both in the field and on sapling assay (Inglis *et al.*, 2001). Sapling experiment revels that the isolate CPRC18 of *M. anisopliae* that proved to be the most virulent against *D. cingulatus* adults. Sahayaraj and Borgio (2008) has already reported the impact of *M. anisopliae* on *D. cingulatus* on sapling. There are studies on the efficacy of *M. anisopliae* isolates from other locations against other insects on sapling. For instance Ansari *et al.* (2004) and Maniania *et al.* (2001) have proved that *M. anisopliae* to be effective in laboratory and on sapling against third instar larvae of *H. philanthus* and *Frankliniella occidentalis* Pergande (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) respectively.

In the current investigation, mycelial growth of the isolates was prominently observed on the treated dead *D. cingulatus* adults. The fungus emerges from the death host and sporulation or conidiogenesis usually occur on the outside of the cadavers (Shah and Pell, 2003). The conidia of *M. anisopliae* are hydrophobic and are passively dispersed from infected cadavers (Shah and Pell, 2003). Secondary infection from the conidia on the cadavers occurs when key are carried on wind currents or by co-occurring insects (Shah and Pell, 2003). Very interestingly we have observed a live insect infected followed by fungal growth on the dorsal surface. The same type of observation that

conidia of *Entomophthora thripidum* Samson, Ramakers and Oswald (Zygomycetes: Entomophthoracea) on the fly *Strongwellsea castrans* Batko and Weiser are discharged while the host insect is still alive (Steinhaus, 1964; Shah and Pell, 2003).

In our present investigation we have also observed the cadavers, which are attached to the upper foliage of the cotton leaf, and fungal growth covered the entire *D. cingulatus*. With entomophthorelean species, cadavers are attached to foliage by fungal rhizoids, which emerge through the ventral surface of mouthparts of the cadavers (Shah and Pell, 2003). Specialized attachment structures ensure that the fungus remains in the environment of now host for further transmission (Shah and Pell, 2003).

## **3.4.6.** Bioefficacy of selected isolates on 6 cotton pests

*M. anisopliae* could infect a wide range of insect pest belonging to Orthoptera, Coleoptera, Lepidoptera, Hemiptera, Hymenoptera, and also soil dwelling arachinids (Abebe, 2002; Purwar and Sachan, 2006). However, it is safer to human beings and domestic animals (Zimmerman, 1993). In the present study, all the tested *M. anisopliae* isolates including standard strain exhibited mortality against *Aphis craccivora*, *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis, Mylabris pustulata, Pericallia ricini, Spodoptera litura* and *Helicoverpa armigera*. The pathogenicity of the isolate on all the pests were considered significantly different from one another, as none of the fiducial limits overlapped. Thus this study reveals that the fungus is also able to reach and affect other related harmful pests in the cotton field. The present study has strengthened the pathogenicity reports of *M. anisopliae* against sucking pests such as aphids of many agricultural crops worldwide (Butt *et al.*, 1995; Miranpuri and Khachatourians, 1996; Chandler, 1997; Ibrahim and Nugroho, 2005; Sahayaraj, 2008). *In-vitro* bioassay of *M. anisopliae* CPRC16 against the six tested cotton pests reveals that, it was most pathogenic to II instar of *P. ricini* ( $LC_{50} = 1.62 \times 10^4$  conidia/ml) than the remaining pests. However, studies about the impact of *M. anisopliae* spores on *P. ricini*, *O. hyalinipennis* and *M. pustulata* were not available in the literature. Hence, the present study is considered to be the first report. In cotton *M. pustulata* and *P. ricini* and *O. hyalinipennis* are the minor and major pests in India (David and Ananthakrishnan, 2004). Gloviana and their co-workers (Gloviana *et al.*, 2004) reported the pathogenicity of entomopathogens such as *Bacillus thuringiensis* sub sp. *kurstaki* and *B. bassiana* to the larvae of *P. ricini*. Recent reports of Elumalai *et al.* (2006) on *P. ricini* reveals that fractions (2000ppm) of *Hyptis suaveolens* (Lamiaceae) and *Melochia chorcorifolia* (Sterculiaceae) caused 77.2 and 63.51% mortality respectively.

Previously Nasr *et al.* (1992) and Khan *et al.* (2005) reported the microbial control of *O. hyalinipennis* and *M. pustulata* respectively. The infection dynamics of *B. bassiana* on *M. pustulata* was also studied by Devi and Rao (2006). Ramanujam *et al.* (2002) and Anonymous (2004) reported the disease causing ability of *M. anisopliae* to *S. litura*. Devi *et al.* (2003) and Srisukchayakul *et al.* (2005) identified the virulent isolates of *N. rileyi* for the management of *S. litura*.

Several reports were available about the biocontrol of *H. armigera* using *M. anisopliae*. In the present study, *M. anisopliae* exhibited promising toxicity levels against II - IV instar larvae of *H. armigera*. It was recorded that later instars were being more susceptible. The study also revealed the larval mortality to be extended up to 93.33% when sprayed with fungal suspension of 1.6 x  $10^7$  spores/ml. Wadyalkar *et al.* (2003) reported the virulence of *M. anisopliae* against I - IV instar larvae of *H. armigera* and

their study revealed that the larval mortality extent was to 10.00, 90.00, 76.67 and 56.67% respectively on 8<sup>th</sup> day with fungal suspension of 10<sup>8</sup> conidia/ml. Cent percent larval mortality up to IV instar larvae of *H. armigera* with 1.8 x 10<sup>9</sup> conidia/ml suspension was reported by Gopalakrishnan and Narayanan (1988). Nahar *et al.* (2004) evaluated the impact of *B. bassiana*, *M. anisopliae* and *N. rileyi* on *H. armigera* in pigeon pea field. Kencharaddi and Jayaramaiah (1997) reported the LC<sub>50</sub> value of *M. anisopliae* against 1<sup>st</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> instars larvae of *H. armigera* was 6.07 x 10<sup>4</sup>, 6.15 x 10<sup>5</sup> and 1.10 x 10<sup>8</sup> spores/ml respectively. Kencharaddi and Jayaramaiah (1997), Sandhu *et al.* (2001), Ramanujam *et al.* (2002) and Nahar *et al.* (2004) reported the pathogenicity of *M. anisopliae* against *H. armigera*. In addition in India, Verghese *et at.* (1997) pointed out the failure of *Bacillus thuringiensis* (Bt) and Nuclear Polyhedrosis Virus (HaNPV) formulations against this pest. They also urge the fellow entomologists that popularise environmentally safe alternative method to manage *H. armigera*.

Many researchers suspected that the rapid killing ability of *M. anisopliae* to its host could be caused not only through direct physical invasion of the hyphae, but also possible due to some enzymatic mechanisms of glucosidase and acid trehalase which extra cellular hydrolysis of trehalose occurs in host haemolymph during fungal infection (Xia *et al.*, 2002) and also cuticle degrading enzymes. Whereas in sap-sucking insects, fungal entomopathogens enter along with the plant sap and cause high mortality which are difficult to combat with synthetic insecticides (Kang *et al.*, 1999). The positive results obtained are a stimulus to further studies to identify, characterize and possibly increase in the field application of fungi producing bioactive metabolites and to evaluate the effects on target and non-target organisms. Since there is no indication regarding the host range

of the entomopathogens, more work is required to determine host specificity of these fungus.

## **3.5.** Conclusion

The present study has proved that the isolates CPRC 16 and CPRC18 of *Metarhizium anisopliae* could act as biocontrol agent against both defoliators and sucking pests and have the potential against the eggs, instars and adults of *Dysdercus cingulatus* and also for 6 other pests of agricultural importance under laboratory conditions as well as on the saplings. In developing *M. anisopliae* as a commercial control product, the environmental conditions under which the isolates are most pathogenic should be studied in the laboratory, as the information gained would ultimately translate into recommendations for its optimal performance in the field. Fungal characteristics such as spore germination and hyphal growth rates and immunological responses reflected due to treatment must also be evaluated so that the further development of the most appropriate strain can proceed.

### **CHAPTER – 4: ROUTE OF INFECTION AND HAEMATOLOGY**

## 4.1. Introduction

Insects are infected when getting into contacted with fungal conidiospores (Stolz, 1999; Scholte et al., 2004; Wang et al., 2005). After attaching to the insect's body (Bateman et al., 1996), conidia penetrate the cuticle (Clarkson and Charnley, 1996; Charnley et al., 1997; Wang and Leger, 2005) with the help of enzymatic degradation and pressure of the germ tube (Bateman, 1998; Ferron, 1981; Starnes et al., 1993; Pirali-Kheirabadi et al., 2007). Similarly Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes), infect its host with spores that adhere and germinate to form a series of infection structures during penetration (Wang et al., 2002; Wang and Leger, 2005). Structures and processes for the invasion of insect tissues are similar to plant pathogens, including the formation of germ tubes, appresoria and penetration pegs (Samson et al., 1988). The infection may also take place via the respiratory systemspiracles (Burges and Hussey, 1971). The fungus germinates and penetrates into the respirical siphon, blocking the breathing mechanism (Lacey *et al.*, 1988) of the insects. Plugging of the spiracles usually leads to death before significant invasion of the haemocoel has occurred, so hyphal body formation is minimal. Invasion of the insect body and circulatory system (haemolymph) occurs once the fungus has passed through the cuticle of the external insect skeleton.

After infection, yeast-like hyphal bodies (blastospores) (Samson *et al.*, 1988) are produced and spread throughout the haemocoel (Ferron, 1981; Flexner *et al.*, 1986), take nutrients and lead to the death of the host by physiological starvation about 3–7 days after infection depending on species and their size (Boucias and Pendland, 1998; Stolz, 1999;

Pirali-Kheirabadi *et al.*, 2007). However, comparatively little is known about the development of the fungus in the haemolymph, in particular assimilation of nutrients. On death of the insect host, the fungus emerges from the dead host and sporulation or conidiogenesis usually occurs on the outside of the cadaver (Whitten and Oakeshott, 1991; Starnes *et al.*, 1993; Shah and Pell, 2003), which can subsequently infect other susceptible hosts (Bateman *et al.*, 1996). Because the normal route of infection is through the cuticle, fungi are especially suitable microbial control agents for sucking insects of Hemiptera (Dolinski and Lacey, 2007).

Recently, Destruxins (dtx) A, B, D, E, and E-diol were identified from this fungi (Seger et al., 2006) and was predicted that this might depress the cellular immune reaction. Saxena and Tikku (1990) performed studies to show deformity in haemocytes due to application of plumbagin, a plant-based phytochemical. Circulating haemocytes play important roles in defense mechanisms against microorganisms in the haemocoel. Cellular defenses refer to haemocyte-mediated responses such as phagocytosis, nodulation, and encapsulation (Schmidt et al., 2001). Histopathological studies of beetles tissues infected by *M. anisopliae* suggest that toxins like Destruxins A, B, D, E, and Ediol, Swainsinone, and Cytochalasin C kill the host by inciting degeneration of the host tissues due to loss of the structural integrity of membranes and then dehydration of cells by fluid loss (Ferron, 1981; Strasser et al., 2000; Scholte et al., 2004; Seger et al., 2006). With these facts in mind, an experiment was conducted to examine the route of penetration and distribution of *M. anisopliae* at various parts of *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae). Moreover haemocyte count and haemolymph quantity were also performed.

## 4.2. Materials and Methods

## 4.2.1. Re-isolation of *Metarhizium anisopliae*

The insect cadavers that had fungal sporulation on the surface after 72 hours of treatment with  $10^7$  conidia/ml of *M. anisopliae* CPRC18 were considered for analysis to confirm that the death of the insects was due to the pathogenicity by *M. anisopliae*. The water washed dead insects were immersed individually thrice in 0.1% (v/v) sodium hypochloride solution, 0.1% (v/v) Tween 80 solution, 0.85% (w/v) sodium chloride solution separately and then rinsed finally in sterile distilled water with gentle agitation to remove non-attached fungi. The antennae, rostrum, head (after removal of antennae and rostrum), tergal plate, sternal plate, leg, haemolymph, muscle, fat body, foregut, midgut, hindgut and testis were individually dissected and separated aseptically. Each body part was ground separately using pestle and mortar along with 1ml distilled water. From each crushed suspension, 0.1ml was transferred using 100 µl sterile micropipettes, onto separate potato dextrose agar (PDA) plates and spread using a sterile, L-shaped glass rod. The body parts of the untreated insects were also plated individually as control. The plates were then incubated at  $26^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$  in an incubator and observed for total fungal population after 7 days. After eminent growth was observed, the fungal colonies suspected to be *Metarhizium* spp. were sub-cultured to obtain pure cultures of the suspected entomopathogen.

#### 4.2.2. Haemosomic index

Twenty *D. cingulatus* adults treated with CPRC18 isolate at concentrations of 2.8 x  $10^5$ , 3.1 x  $10^6$ , 1.9 x  $10^7$  and 2.3 x  $10^8$  conidia/ml were used in this study. Ten live adults were selected randomly from each concentration after 24, 48, 72 and 96 hours of

56

infection and their initial weights were recorded individually. Base of the antenna was amputated using fine sterile scissors and the oozing out haemolymph was collected in an eppendorf tube. The final weight of the individual insects was recorded after the haemolymph collection. Untreated control adults were also weighed before and after haemolymph collection. The haemosomic index was calculated using the following formula (Jones, 1962):

### Initial weight of the animal - Final weight of the animal

Haemosomic index (%) = \_\_\_\_\_\_x 100

## Initial weight of the animal

### 4.2.3. Total haemocyte count

Haemolymph collected in the previous experiment was swabbed with 70% ethanol and allowed to air dry. In another experimentation, haemolymph was directly drawn into the WBC pipette up to 0.5 marking for the total haemocyte count (THC). Then it was diluted with an acidified physiological saline (NaCl - 4.65 g; KCl - 0.5 g; CaCl<sub>2</sub> - 0.11 g; Gentian violet - 0.005 g and acetic acid 0.125 ml and make up into 100 ml with double distilled water). The diluting fluid was drawn into the pipette up to mark 1.1 giving 20 times dilution. The inner surface of the WBC pipette was rinsed several times with diluting fluid before drawing the haemolymph. At least one minute of gentle stirring was required for complete dispersion of the cells to prevent agglutination and plasma clot formation. Neubauer haemocytometer was loaded immediately with the haemolymph taken in WBC pipette. The cells in all the four 1.0 mm squares were counted. The haemocyte population per mm<sup>3</sup> of haemolymph was calculated (Jones, 1962) as follows.

Where, Depth factor = 10; Dilution factor = 20

THC was determined in 10 individuals from both control and *M. anisopliae* treated experimental *D. cingulatus* separately .

# 4.2.4. Enumeration of *M. anisopliae* in haemolymph

The haemolymph (0.1ml) from each concentration was transferred using 100  $\mu$ l sterile micropipettes, onto separate potato dextrose agar plates and spread using a sterile, L-shaped glass rod for every 24 hours till 96 hours. The haemolymph of the untreated insects were also plated individually as control. The plates were then incubated at 26°C ± 2°C in an incubator and observed for total fungal population after 7 days. After eminent growth was observed, the fungal colonies that were suspected to be *M. anisopliae* were counted.

## 4.2.5. Cuticle mounting

- 1. *D. cingulatus* adults treated with CPRC16 were longitudinally opened on its lateral side.
- The dissected abdomen was heated in 15% KOH over low flame until the cuticle appeared transparent.
- 3. Then it was fixed on clean glass slides.
- 4. It was spread evenly using a dissection needle to differentiate the upper and the lower cuticle using dissection microscope.

5. Cuticle was were mounted temporarily in a drop of 15% KOH and covered with a coverslip and examined using an inverted microscope (MOTIC M210, Motic China Group Co., Ltd. China) to observe the changes in the cuticle and also in the spiracles after *M. anisopliae* treatment.

## **4.2.6.** Statistical analysis

Correlation analysis was performed for haemosomic indices at various time intervals and total haemocyte counts during different days after treatment of *D*. *cingulatus* adults was performed using STATISTICA/w 5.0. software.

### 4.3. Results

## 4.3.1. Re-isolation

*Metarhizium anisopliae* colonies in various parts of *Dysdercus cingulatus* adults after 72 hours is presented in figure 4.1. The fungal population in haemolymph was found to be maximum (13 colonies) followed by leg (8 colonies) and tergum (7 colonies). The antennae, rostrum and testis were free from *M. anisopliae* infection.

#### **4.3.2.** Haemosomic index

The haemosomic index (HSI) and percentage of haemolymph reduction of *D*. *cingulatus* adults is presented in table 4.1. The HSI decreased gradually as the period of incubation after treatment increased. Highest mean HSI was recorded in the control (20.28  $\pm$  0.92), while in treated categories, maximum reduction in haemosomic index was observed after 96 hours of treatment at a concentration of 2.8 x 10<sup>5</sup> conidia/ml (4.53  $\pm$ 0.52). HSI was nil after 96 hours of *M. anisopliae* treatment (2.3 x 10<sup>8</sup> conidia/ml) which indicates the complete reduction of total haemolymph (Table 4.1). The percentage of total haemolymph reduction in *D. cingulatus* adults treated with *M. anisopliae* at different time intervals reveals that least reduction (11.29%) of haemolymph was observed after 24 hours of treatment at 2.8 x  $10^5$  spores/ml. Haemolymph reduction was absolute (100.00 %) in the insects treated with 2.3x  $10^8$  conidia/ml after 96 hours of treatment. Highest correlation (0.99) was observed between HSI at 72 hours and 96 hours of treatment.

# 4.3.3. THC

The total haemocyte count (cells/ mm<sup>3</sup>) in *D. cingulatus* adults at various time intervals after the treatment of *M. anisopliae* is shown in table 4.2. The haemocyte count decreased suddenly after 24 hours of treatment. However THC count increased to some extent after 48 hours followed by gradual decrease at 72 and 96 hours of treatment. Maximum number of haemocytes (11300  $\pm$  93.0 cells/ mm<sup>3</sup>) was observed after 96 hours of treatment in the control *D. cingulatus* adults. But in the case of treated adults, the count was highest after 48 hours (1387  $\pm$  62.0 cells/ mm<sup>3</sup>) at 2.8 x 10<sup>5</sup> conidia/ml. At 96 hours the count was least (223  $\pm$  10.0 cells/ mm<sup>3</sup>) at a concentration of 2.3 x 10<sup>8</sup> spores/ml. Highest percentage of total haemocyte count reduction was recorded in the *D. cingulatus* adults treated with *M. anisopliae* (99.12 %) at 2.3 x 10<sup>8</sup> spores/ml after 96 hours of treatment (Figure 4.2). Highest correlation (0.99) was observed among the THC at all the incubation periods except among 48 hours and 96 hours.

## 4.3.4. Enumeration of *M. anisopliae* in haemolymph

The total number of *M. anisopliae* colonies in haemolymph of *D. cingulatus* adults at different time intervals was differed (Figure 4.3). The *M. anisopliae* population in haemolymph was found to be maximum (63 colonies) at a concentration of  $1.9 \times 10^7$  conidia/ml followed by  $3.1 \times 10^6$  conidia/ml (48 colonies) after 96 hours of treatment.

### **4.3.5.** Cuticle mounting

Whole mount of both the sternal (dorsal) and tergal (ventral) abdominal segments of *D. cingulatus* adults examined under an inverted microscope are shown in figure 4.4. The observations showed the following: conidia adherence to the host cuticle and germinate after 24 hrs post-infection (plate 4.1d), falling down of bristles was recorded in 24 hrs (plate 4.1d), the entry of spores through the spiracles (plate 4.2b), three sacs were recorded on the dorsal side of the abdomen (plate 4.3; 4.4; 4.5) and *M. anisopliae* were trapped at the base of the bristles (plate 4.1e) of sternum of the *D. cingulatus* (plate 4.1f). Within 24–48 h post-infection showed, trapping of the spores nearer to the spiracle and trachea (plate 4.6b, c and d). Moreover, colonization and emergence of the fungus to cuticular surface (plate 4.2d and e; 4.6c and d) within 72–96 hrs post-infection was also recorded.

### 4.4. Discussion

Conidial adhesion to host surface and integument penetration are the initial events during the pathogenic process (Askary *et al.*, 1999). McCauley *et al.* (1968) reported that infection sites varied within host species and most infections occur in the membranous inter-segmental regions. *Metarhizium anisopliae* conidia readily adhere to the surface of most insects (Arruda *et al.*, 2005). *M. anisopliae* generally enters into the insects through spiracles and pores in the sense organs. Once inside the insect, the fungus produces a lateral extension of hyphae, which eventually proliferate and consume the internal contents of the insect. Hyphal growth continues until the insect is filled with mycelia. When the internal contents have been consumed, the fungus breaks through the cuticle and sporulates, which makes the insect appear "fuzzy." *M. anisopliae* can release spores

(conidia) under low humidity conditions (<50%). In addition, M. anisopliae can obtain nutrition from the lipids on the cuticle. The fungus can also produce secondary metabolites, such as destruxin, which have insecticidal properties on moth and fly larvae (Cloyd, 2005; Purwar and Sachan, 2006). The observations of the present study also revealed that *M. anisopliae* conidia adhered to all the body parts of *D. cingulatus* (except antennae, rostrum and testis). However, the degree of preference was maximum at the legs. Similar findings were also reported by Vestergaard et al. (1999). They reported that M. anisopliae conidia were capable to bind to cuticle of adult Frankliniella occidentalis Pergande (Thysanoptera: Thripidae), but were frequently trapped by the setae on the wings and legs. Other studies with M. anisopliae (Goettel et al., 1989; Sosa-Gomez et al., 1997) showed that the cuticle regions of *Nezara viridula* (L.) (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae) contain a large number of setae where conidial adhesion was maximum. Polar et al. (2005) have indicated that oil formulations can be more effective than water-based formulations. In the present investigation also the use of castor oil might have lead to the attachment of *M. anisopliae* to *D. cingulatus*. A high propensity for attaching to the cuticle of insects may increase infectivity (Jeffs and Khachatourians, 1997; Altre et al., 1999).

In the presence of nutrients and water, conidia of *M. anisopliae* form germ tubes. The germ tube continues undifferentiated hyphal growth on a soft surface or if nutrient quality and quantity is not conducive to differentiation. On a host cuticle, however, apical elongation terminates and the germ tube swells distally to form an appressorium, a major site of adhesion and for production of enzymes that help breach host cuticle and establish a nutritional relationship with the host (Wang and Leger, 2005). The entomopathogenic fungus *M. anisopliae*, produces variety of hydrolytic enzymes such as proteases (Campos et al., 2005), chitinases and lipases on the host cuticle during the infection process (Clarkson et al., 1998; Krieger de Moraes et al., 2003; Pinto et al., 1997; St. Leger et al., 1987, 1996a, b; Tiago et al., 2002). M. anisopliae produce a complex mixture of chitinolytic enzymes during the growth on insect cuticle (St. Leger et al., 1996b). Since many such enzymes have been detected and isolated from different strains of M. anisopliae, the fungus is considered as a model organism for the study of genes and mechanisms involved in insect pathogenesis (St. Leger et al., 1996a, b; Leal et al., 1997; Bidochka et al., 2001). Previous work showed that M. anisopliae infects Elateridae larvae (McCauley et al., 1968) and the conidia germinated within 24–48 hrs after post-infection. In the current investigation, conidial germination was observed on the surface of the host within a period of 24–48 hrs. However, other reports reveal that *M. anisopliae* conidia germinated within 12–18 hrs in *Schistocerca gregaria* (Forskal) (Orthoptera: Acrididae) (Gunnarson, 1988), 24 hrs in F. occidentalis (Vestergaard et al., 1999), 40 hrs in Manduca sexta (Linnaeus) (Lepidoptera: Sphingidae) (St. Leger et al., 1996a and b; Vestergaard et al., 1999). Vestergaard et al. (1999) studied the infection of F. occidentalis by M. anisopliae and reported that colonisation was observed after 72 h postinfection. But in the present work, colonisation of *M. anisopliae* in trachea was observed after 24 h might indicate that rapid colonisation of host would lead to quicker mortality of the host.

The microscopic examination revealed that the route of infection of *D. cingulatus* by *M. anisopliae* was through the spiracles and root of the bristles since spores of the fungi were observed on them. Spores nearer to the spiracle and also at different areas of

63

trachea suggest that this fungus could enter into the host through the respiratory tract. This result corroborates with Burges and Hussey (1971) who suggested that insect infection due to fungi might also take place via the respiratory system. Several authors (Hajek and St. Leger, 1994; Boucias and Pendland, 1998; Vilcinskas and Götz, 1999; Kurtz and Franz, 2003; Seger *et al.*, 2006) have reported that entomopathogenic fungi are characterized by their ability to replicate internally after entering into the insect, either by penetrating the cuticle using a combination of physical forces and the secretion of enzymes, or in some cases by entering the haemocoel through the insect gut after ingestion. Our study reveled that there is no possibility of entry of *M. anisopliae* into *D. cingulatus* through the food because cotton seeds soaked in sterile water were provided for *D. cingulatus*.

In the current work, the entry of *M. anisopliae* into host was also observed through dorsal sac1, sac2, and sac3 of *D. cingulatus* which might be another possible route of infection. Once it enters into the body, the growth of *M. anisopliae* may be confined largely to the haemolymph prior to host death (Clarkson and Charnley 1996; Charnley *et al.*, 1997). Comparatively little is known about the development of the fungus in the haemolymph. Samson *et al.* (1988) reported that the invasion of the insect body and circulatory system (haemolymph) occurs once the fungus has passed through the cuticle of the external insect skeleton. The observation of *M. anisopliae* colonies in the haemolymph in this study suggests that the haemolymph of *D. cingulatus* could enhance the multiplication of *M. anisopliae*. Peveling and Demba (1997) have also recorded yeast-like cells found in the haemolymph of hosts *in vivo* when treated with *M. anisopliae*.

After entering into the haemocoel, *M. anisopliae* normally kills the host within few days, due to tissue penetration and nutrient depletion (Boucias and Pendland, 1998) leads to physiological starvation (Stolz, 1999). The present study also suggests that the death of the host might be due to nutrient depletion in the host after treatment with *M. anisopliae* by the reduction in the quantity of haemolymph of *D.cingulatus*. Hassan *et al.* (1989) showed that germination of *M. anisopliae* is initiated by water but progress to the first overt stage of germination (swelling) is depended on an exogenous nutrient. Within the haemocoel the main cellular response of the insect is a multi-haemocytic encapsulation of the fungal element following initial recognition of the fungus by the haemocytes (Huxham *et al.*, 1989).

Best and common bio-assay method of invertebrate immunity is blood-cell counts (Carton and Nappi, 2001; Kurtz and Franz, 2003). The current investigation highlights that immune response of *D. cingulatus* could be disturbed due to treatment of *M. anisopliae* since there were significant reductions in the total haemocyte counts in *D. cingulatus*. The results also reveal that the immunity of *D. cingulatus* gradually diminished from 24 to 96 hrs and finally lead to the death of the pest. It was proposed that the spores in the insect haemolymph reduce the effectiveness of the cellular defenses and not being as antigenic as the mycelium (Charnley, 1989). Recently, destruxin (dtx) A, B, D, E, and E-diol were identified from this fungi (Seger *et al.*, 2006) and was predicted that this might depress the cellular immune reaction of hosts. Saxena and Tikku (1990) studies to showed the deformity in haemocytes due to the application of plumbagin, a phytochemical.

In addition, the immune system of the host and the fungal response is likely to be another important factor governing the pathogenicity of *M. anisopliae* (Moorhouse, 1993). Many researchers hypothesized that the rapid killing ability of *M. anisopliae* on its host could be due to some enzymatic mechanisms of glucosidase, protease and acid trehalase which extra cellular hydrolysis of trehalose occurs in host haemolymph during fungal infection (Xia *et al.*, 2002).

#### 4.5. Conclusion

The infection process in *Dysdercus cingulatus* by *Metarhizium anisopliae* observed in the present work involved the following events: (i) conidia adherence to the host cuticle and germination after 24 hrs post-infection accompanied by falling of bristles (ii) penetration into host through spiracles, root of bristles, haemolymph and three dorsal sacs within 24–48 hrs post-infection; (iii) colonisation of *M. anisopliae* occurred in both trachea and dorsal sacs within 24–48 hrs post-infection; (iv) cuticle colonisation and emergence of the fungus to cuticular surface within72–96 hrs after infection and (v) complete reduction in haemocyte count within 96 hrs. Morphological alterations of *M. anisopliae* during penetration of host, the identification of enzymes that solubilise the cuticle of *D. cingulatus* during the key step of host penetration, identification of sequence tags expressed by *M. anisopliae* during the infection process and other immune responses exhibited by the host to the fungi has to be further studied in the future. Studies on the ability of spore production by all the above isolates are also essential to mass-produce the organisms in large scale.

# CHAPTER – 5: SCREENING OF LOW COST MEDIA FOR MASS PRODUCTION OF *METARHIZIUM ANISOPLIAE*

#### **5.1. Introduction**

Entomopathogenic fungi are being used worldwide for the control of many pests of agricultural importance (Ferron, 1985; Mehrotra, 1989; Nasr *et al.*, 1992; Waterhouse, 1998; Slater and Baranowski, 1994; Wraight *et al.*, 2001; Rao *et al.*, 2003; Mohan *et al.*, 2005; Guo *et al.*, 2007; van Lenteren *et al.*, 2008; Rosell *et al.*, 2008). Their mass production is easy and does not require high-input technology (Prior, 1988). Efficient mass production techniques are a prerequisite for successful field applications of entomopathogenic fungi (Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Shah *et al.*, 2007). An efficient and economic large-scale production, the formulation of fungal propagules into a product with an adequate shelf life, and a suitable application strategy are fundamental for the successful development of a mycoinsecticide (Abebe, 2002; Shah *et al.*, 2005; Sun and Liu, 2006; Sallam *et al.*, 2007).

The main advantages of using *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) as biocontrol agent are: they are easy to store and apply, highly virulent (Toledo *et al.*, 2007; Rosell *et al.*, 2008), could be used in an inundative manner (Alves and Pereira, 1998), effective by direct contact with insect cuticle (Roberts and Humber, 1981; Prior and Gatehead, 1989), mass-produced cheaply with considerable shelf-life (Khetan, 2001), safer to birds, fish, or mammals (Zimmermann, 1993), non-target organisms (Hokkanen and Lynch, 1995; Rosell *et al.*, 2008), worldwide distribution (Scholte *et al.*, 2003), availability of numerous strains (St. Leger *et al.*, 1992) and *in vitro* mass-culture (Jackson *et al.*, 2000; Shah *et al.*, 2007).

In addition, *M. anisopliae* has been successfully used in the field (Fernandes and Alves, 1991; Milner and Staples, 1995; Gitonga, 1996; Purwar and Sachan, 2006; Rosell *et al.*, 2008) for the control of numerous insect pests. Several commercial products of *M. anisopliae* are available for insect control in different agricultural operations such as Bio-Green and Bio-Cane granules for control of soil grubs of pasture and sugar cane in Australia, Green Muscle for control of locusts in Africa, Ago Biocontrol for control of various pests of ornamental crops in South America, and BioPath for control of cockroaches in United States (Shah and Goettel 1999; Wraight *et al.*, 2001; Sun *et al.*, 2002; Batta, 2003; Liu *et al.*, 2003; Shah *et al.*, 2005; Sun and Liu, 2006; Sallam *et al.*, 2007) and EPA was the registered isolate in US (Cook *et al.*, 1996; Rath, 2000). The type of spores used in these formulations mainly depends on the mode of mass production (Auld, 1992; Goettel and Roberts, 1992). Surface culture was generally promotes the development of conidia, the natural propagules, while sub-merged culture favors the development of blastospores (Peveling and Demba, 1997).

Fungal conidiation is determined by two measurements, spore numbers per colony or per gram mycelium fresh weight. For practical purpose, the cost for application of a fungal formulation beyond  $5 \times 10^{13}$  conidia/ha could be too high to be accepted for mass production and formulation of fungal conidia (Bradley *et al.*, 1992; Feng *et al.*, 1994; Jaronski, 1997). It has been shown that alternative nutritional components can significantly influence growth and sporulation of fungi *M. anisopliae* (Leite *et al.*, 2003; Sun and Liu, 2006). This provides opportunities to find the most effective and commercially available ingredients, through systematically screening of carbon

requirements, to facilitate the mass production of a potential high-virulence biocontrol isolate (Sun and Liu, 2006).

Liquid fermentation is easier from a technical point of view, but blastospores are generally considered less virulent and persistent than conidia (Mc Coy *et al.*, 1988; Goettel and Roberts, 1992). Several attempts have been made throughout the world to mass-produce the entomopathogenic fungi by using both solid and liquid media (Bharati *et al.*, 2007). Many researchers have extensively studied the mass production of *M. anisopliae* using different grains, synthetic broth and non-synthetic naturally available solid and liquid media (Ibrahim and Low, 1993; Sharma *et al.*, 2002; Wadyalkar *et al.*, 2003; Namasivayam, 2005). Production of conidia on artificial media facilitates the mass production and therefore enhances an isolates commercial potential (Liu *et al.*, 2003). For *M. anisopliae* to be commercially viable, mass production has to be done on artificial substrates. This requires an understanding of the relationship between nutrition and virulence, which currently remains obscure (Shah *et al.*, 2005).

*M. anisopliae* can develop independent of their host, which presents the opportunity for large-scale production of these fungi on liquid or solid media, which makes the use of entomopathogenic fungi as biocontrol agents technically and economically viable (Grimm, 2001). Indigenous cereals tested as substrate for growing *M. anisopliae* yielded 10 times less than rice (Mamuye, 1999). Because rice and other cereals also serve as food, mass production of fungi on waste by-products should be advisable and developed. Moreover, experiences in countries like Brazil, Costa Rica and Philippines have shown that *M. anisopliae* can be mass-produced in small local facilities to serve local needs. These production systems provide *Metarhizium* spp. mainly for the

control of cash crop pests. Therefore, the challenge is to develop a strain that is both virulent and robust (Abebe, 2002). Following an extensive development phase an isolate of *M. anisopliae* var. *acridum*, IMI 330189, has been mass-produced and commercialized under the product name `Green Muscle'. This product has been shown to be a good alternative to organophosphate pesticides says Inglis *et al.* (2000).

The selection of *M. anisopliae* strains with good growth and sporulation capacity on nutritionally poor media was important for mass production in an industrial setup (Feng *et al.*, 1994). Second, good growth and sporulation on artificial substrates determines the economics of industrial mass production (Feng *et al.*, 1994). Culture media must not only maximise spore yield, but also enhance qualities such as desiccation tolerance, stability in dry preparation and virulence.

Commercial media such as PDB (Sharma *et al.*,1998; Wadyalkar *et al.*, 2003; Bruck *et al.*, 2005; Nirmala *et al.*, 2005) has been widely used by insect pathologists for large scale production of *M. anisopliae* conidia. Rice was an ideal natural substrate for the mass production of entomopathogenic fungi (Mendonca, 1992; Ibrahim and Low, 1993; Milner *et al.*, 1993; Cheery *et al.*, 1999; Sharma *et al.*, 2002; Bharati *et al.*, 2007). Rice wash water (Jenkins *et al.*, 1998; Patel *et al.*, 1990) and coconut water (Dangar *et al.*, 1991) were other cheaper natural substrates used for the mass multiplication of *M. anisopliae*.

In the present study, non synthetic liquid media such as rice wash water, fish waste, rice boiled water, coconut water and a commercial media, PDB were used to assess the spore producing capability, mycelial dry weight (MDW) and the quantity of media utilized by the most virulent isolates CPRC16, CPRC18 and also MTCC892.

70

## **5.2.** Materials and Methods

## 5.2.1. Fungal cultures

Two fungal isolates of *Metarhizium anisopliae* CPRC16 and CPRC18 and MTCC892 obtained from Microbial Type Culture Collection (MTCC) and Gene Bank, Institute of Microbial Technology, Chandigarh, India were evaluated. These cultures were stored on potato dextrose agar (PDA) (Hi-Media, Mumbai, India) at  $4^{\circ}$ C. Working cultures were grown on PDA slopes at  $28^{\circ}$ C ±  $2^{\circ}$ C for 7 days, and the cultures were stored at  $4^{\circ}$ C for up to 6 weeks. Single spore colonies were transferred to PDA and these first sub-cultures were used in subsequent studies.

## **5.2.2.** Conidial inoculum preparation

20 ml of PDA medium was dispensed in a 250 ml conical flask and autoclaved at  $121^{0}$ C for 20 min. After cooling, the medium was poured onto a sterile Petri plate. Upon solidification of the medium, 0.2 ml of spore suspension of the fungal culture was inoculated. The plate was gently rotated to achieve even distribution of spores throughout the medium and left at room temperature ( $28^{\circ}$ C ±  $2^{\circ}$ C) for 7 days, then they were stored at  $4^{\circ}$ C until use. To harvest the conidia from the agar surface in the flask, 1 ml 0.01% sterile Tween 80 solution was added, shaken thoroughly to prepare a proper suspension. Prepared suspensions were then passed through a double-layered muslin cloth. The conidial counts were made from serially diluted conidial suspensions using improved Neubauer haemocytometer. The suspensions of 6.8 x  $10^{7}$ , 6.1 x  $10^{7}$  and 6.5 x  $10^{7}$  conidia/ml for CPRC16, CPRC18 and MTCC892 respectively were set as the amount of inoculums in each mass multiplication.

#### 5.2.3. Culture media

### 5.2.3.1. Synthetic and non-synthetic liquid household waste media

A synthetic liquid medium, Potato Dextrose Broth (PDB) (Hi-Media, Mumbai, India) and three non-synthetic liquid media *viz.*, rice wash water, rice boiled water and coconut water collected from households were used in this study. Fifty ml of each broth was filled into 250 ml conical flasks. The flasks were plugged with cotton wool bungs and were covered with gauze. PDB and non-synthetic media were autoclaved at 121°C (15 psi) for 15 minutes and 40 minutes (Arzumanov *et al.*, 2005) respectively.

## 5.2.3.2. Dry fish waste water

Another non-synthetic liquid media, namely dry fish waste water was prepared by boiling 100g of solid dry fish waste in 200 ml distilled water for 30 minutes. It was then filtered through double-layered muslin cloth and the filtrate was named as dry fish waste water (DFWW). Fifty ml of the DFWW was taken in three 250 ml conical flasks. To the second and the third flask, 1 and 2 % of dextrose respectively were added to improve the spore producing capacity of fungi. The flasks were plugged with cotton wool bungs and covered with gauze and autoclaved at 121°C (15 psi) for 20 minutes and cooled.

#### 5.2.3. Inoculation

After cooling, each flask was inoculated with 0.5 ml of conidial suspension (6.8 x  $10^7$ , 6.1 x  $10^7$  and 6.5 x  $10^7$  conidia/ml of the isolates CPRC16, CPRC18 and MTCC892 respectively) and used for fungal culture. Three replications for each medium was maintained separately and uninoculated control were also maintained for each media. The flasks containing different media were incubated in a BOD incubator (Kemi, India) with periodical shaking at 28°C ± 2°C for 25 days in dark.

## 5.2.4. Growth parameters

To estimate the spore production (5<sup>th</sup>, 10<sup>th</sup>, 15<sup>th</sup>, 20<sup>th</sup> and 25<sup>th</sup> day), 50ml of the media was mixed thoroughly with 0.01% sterile Tween 80 solution, filtered through a sieve with pore size of 75-microns and the volume made up to 100ml. Suspensions were serially diluted and spore count was determined using a haemocytometer and expressed as number per ml of broth

To quantify the mycelial dry weight of *M. anisopliae* on the same days, cultures in broth conditions were filtered through Whatman No. 1 filter paper. The fungal mats were oven-dried at 50-60°C until constant weight was achieved. The dry weight of the mycelium was weighed using a monopan balance (Dhona, Mumbai, India) (Nirmala *et al.*, 2005).

Fifty ml of each sterile PDB, rice wash water, rice boiled water, coconut water and fishery wastewater was measured separately using a 100 ml graduated measuring cylinder accurately. There were three replications were maintained for each medium. The inoculated flasks were incubated at  $28^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$  for 25 days in darkness with periodical shaking. The quantity of media utilized by *M. anisopliae* isolates and standard were recorded on 5<sup>th</sup>, 10<sup>th</sup>, 15<sup>th</sup>, 20<sup>th</sup> and 25<sup>th</sup> day using a 100 ml graduated measuring cylinder. The difference in the quantity of media before and after growth was considered as the quantity of media consumed by the fungi.

Cost of production (Rs./L) =  $\frac{\text{Weight of fungi (g)}}{\text{Amount of media consumed (L)}} \times \text{cost of the media (Rs./L)}$ 

## 5.2.5. Colonial radial growth of isolates for three successive generations

The growth rate of mycelia of all the isolates in terms of diameter of the fungal mat (cm.) was assessed on PDA plates. The fungal disc of each isolate measuring 0.5cm before sporulation was inoculated at the centre of individual Petri plates (9cm diameter) and were incubated at  $26^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$  in an incubator for 10 days. The colony diameter (cm) was measured for every 24 hours until 240 hours. The Petri dishes containing the first generation colonies were stored at  $4^{\circ}C$  as inoculum to evaluate the radial growth of the isolates for the next generations. The same procedure was adopted for the next two generations. Three replications were maintained for each isolate (Onofre *et al.*, 2001; Lord and Howard, 2004).

## **5.2.6.** Statistical analysis

The spore counts were first subjected to log transformation and the data were then analysed by means of one-way- and two-way-ANOVA. Comparison of means was carried out using Turkey test and the significance was expressed at 5%. A correlation analysis between the mycelial dry weight of CPRC16, CPRC18 and MTCC892 on different media was also performed using STATISTICA/w 5.0. software. The data on the radial growth for the isolates as well as the standard during three successive generations was also subjected to Two Way ANOVA.

## 5.3. Results

### **5.3.1. Spore production in PDB**

Spore production of CPRC16, CPRC18 and the standard strain in PDB cultures during 5<sup>th</sup>, 10<sup>th</sup>, 15<sup>th</sup>, 20<sup>th</sup> and 25<sup>th</sup> day of incubation is presented in table 5.1. CPRC18 significantly (F = 139.1132; p<0.05) produced maximum sporulation on 20<sup>th</sup> day

74

 $(6.13 \times 10^8 \text{ conidia/ml})$  followed by MTCC892 (4.17X10<sup>8</sup> conidia/ml) (F = 226.2001; p<0.05) on the 20<sup>th</sup> day; and CPRC18 on 25<sup>th</sup> day (3.73X10<sup>8</sup> conidia/ml).

## 5.3.2. Media consumption and biomass production

The isolates as well as the standard strain exhibited remarkable differences in the quantity of media utilised during their multiplication (Table 5.2). The results clearly indicate that the quantity of media gradually decreased when the incubation periods increased (Table 5.2). Media consumption was maximum by the isolate CPRC18 (Mean=12.17±0.44 ml/50ml; P<0.05) on the 25<sup>th</sup> day of incubation followed by CPRC18 (Mean=11.33±1.20 ml/50ml; P<0.05) on the 20<sup>th</sup> day and MTCC892 on the 25<sup>th</sup> day (Table 5.2).

The biomass production of the isolates and the standard strain in terms of mycelial dry weight (mg) per 50ml PDB medium during the observation periods of incubation is presented in table 5.3. Biomass production was invariably high in the isolate CPRC16 on the  $20^{\text{th}}$  day (Mean=106.37 ± 2.92 mg/50ml) followed by CPRC18 on the  $20^{\text{th}}$  day (Mean=104.37 ± 24.03 mg/50ml) and CPRC16 on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day (Mean=100.20 ± 5.87 mg/50ml) (Table 5.3). The production cost of CPRC16 using PDB at the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day was lowest (Rs. 72.99 / litre) compared with CPRC18 and standard (refer Table 5.2).

## 5.3.3. Non-synthetic liquid media

#### 5.3.3.1. Rice wash water and rice boiled water

In rice wash water, significantly highest spore production was recorded significantly (F = 614.437; p<0.05) in CPRC16 on  $25^{\text{th}}$  day, followed by MTCC892 on  $20^{\text{th}}$  day and CPRC18 on  $25^{\text{th}}$  day (Table 5.1).

Media consumption was significantly eminent in rice wash water by CPRC18 (Mean=11.67 $\pm$ 0.33 ml/50ml; P<0.05) on 25<sup>th</sup> day of incubation followed by CPRC16 as well as MTCC892 on the same day (Mean=11.33 $\pm$ 0.33 ml/50ml; P<0.05) and in rice boiled water, the isolate CPRC18 consumed significantly more quantity of media than the others (Mean=22.5 $\pm$ 9.12 ml/50ml; P<0.05) (Table 5.2).

The mycelial dry weight of isolates and standard in rice wash water and rice boiled water during the incubation period is represented in table 5.3. In rice wash water, biomass production was maximum in CPRC16 (Mean=117.07  $\pm$  4.96 mg/50ml; P<0.05) followed by MTCC892 on the 20<sup>th</sup> day (Mean=110.77  $\pm$  3.69 mg/50ml; P<0.05) and CPRC16 on the 25<sup>th</sup> day (Mean=100.23  $\pm$  6.68 mg/50ml; P<0.05). As observed in rice wash water, CPRC16 produced maximum biomass on 20<sup>th</sup> day (Mean=169.67  $\pm$  2.36 mg/50ml; P<0.05) followed by MTCC892 on 25<sup>th</sup> day (Mean=154.57  $\pm$  4.99mg/50ml; P<0.05) and CPRC16 on the 25<sup>th</sup> day (Mean=154.53  $\pm$  19.80 mg/50ml; P<0.05) in rice boiled water. The production cost of CPRC18 using RWW and RBW at the 25<sup>th</sup> day was lowest (Rs. 10.08 and 8.43 / litre) when compared with CPRC16 and standard (Table 5.2).

#### 5.3.3.2. Coconut water

Between the two isolates and also the standard, highest spore production was significantly (F = 493.144; p<0.05) recorded in CPRC18 on  $20^{\text{th}}$  day, followed by CPRC16 on  $25^{\text{th}}$  day (Table 5.1). In general, the spore count gradually increased as the incubation days proceeded until  $20^{\text{th}}$  day. Least spore producing capacity was recorded in MTCC892 on the  $5^{\text{th}}$  day. Media consumption was significantly higher in the isolate CPRC16 (Mean=13.33±1.33 ml/50ml; P<0.05) on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day of incubation followed by

MTCC892 on the same day (Mean =  $13.33 \pm 0.88$  ml/50ml; P<0.05) and least consumption was observed in CPRC16 (Table 5.2).

The production cost of MTCC892 using CW at the 25<sup>th</sup> day was lowest (Rs. 635.31 / litre) when compared with CPRC16 and CPRC18 (Table 5.2). As observed for media consumption, coconut water supported maximum biomass production in CPRC16 (Mean=127.10  $\pm$  4.75mg/50ml; P<0.05) (Table 5.3), followed by CPRC18 (Mean = 110.50  $\pm$  10.68 mg/50ml; P<0.05) and MTCC892 (Mean = 105.86  $\pm$  3.27; P<0.05) on the 25<sup>th</sup> day.

### 5.3.3.3. Dry fish wastewater

Spore production of CPRC16, CPRC18 isolates and standard strain in fishery wastewater, fishery wastewater with dextrose (FDI and FDII) during incubation period is represented in table 5.4. Among the 3 tested strains, CPRC18 produced maximum sporulation on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day ( $2.25 \times 10^4 \pm 6.5 \times 10^2$  conidia/ml), followed by CPRC16 on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day ( $2.15 \times 10^4 \pm 1.5 \times 10^2$  conidia/ml). Media consumption was also highest in the isolate CPRC18 (Mean=30.00±9.00 ml/50ml; P<0.05), followed by MTCC892 on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day (Mean=30.00 ±0.00 ml/50ml; P<0.05) in FDII. Least medium was utilised by the isolate CPRC16 on the  $5^{\text{th}}$  day than the others in DFWW (Mean=3.5 ±0.50ml/50ml; P<0.05). Highest biomass was observed on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day followed by CPRC16 on the  $25^{\text{th}}$  day (Mean = 410.00 ± 29.00 mg/50ml; P<0.05) (Table 5.4). Due to least spore producing capacity, DFWW was considered as unfit for mass production.

#### **5.3.4.** Colonial generation growth

Radial growth of *M. anisopliae* isolates was measured every day by measuring the diameter of each colony over a period of 10 days for three generation continuously. The

colony size was maximum in CPRC18G1 (1.567 cm), followed by CPRC15G2 (0.813 cm) and CPRC11G3, CPRC19G3 and CPRC20G3 (0.800cm) after 24 hrs of incubation during the first, second and third generations respectively. Comparatively, the isolates of the first generation had higher radial growth than the growth at second and third generations. Indeed, at first generation, the difference in radial growth among the isolates was more pronounced than the growth at second generation. The radial growth of the isolates during the third generation was relatively lower than the other two generations (Figure 5.1 - 5.3). The radial growth of all the isolates was also directly proportional to their incubation time up to 10 days. In the first generation, the isolate CPRC 18 had the most significant (F = 74.16031; P < 0.0001) difference in radial growth among the isolates when compared with the standard strain, MTCC892 (Table 5.5). However, the same isolate exhibited differences in their significance during the second (F= 30.79162; P < 0.05) and the third (F= 7.75334; P < 0.05) generations. A data matrix of 22 isolates as well as the standard strain and 2 variables (radial growth for 1 to 10 days for three successive generations) was used for this analysis. The isolates were separated into two main groups I and II based on their growth-rate: the isolates CPRC15 and CPRC18 with the highest growth-rate were clustered in group II and remaining isolates with medium and low growth-rate were grouped into I (Figure 5.4.). In the group II, the two isolates (CPRC15 and CPRC18) were sub-clustered into IIA and IIB. In group I, the isolates were separated into two sub clusters, IA and IB. The isolate, CPRC16 of sub-cluster IB was of medium growth-rate and all those of IA were of low growth-rate type (Figure 5.4.).

#### **5.3.5.** Correlation analysis

In the present study, the resultant matrix revealed strong positive correlation among all the media used (r > 0.7). Highest correlation (0.99) was observed between CPRC18 in coconut water and MTCC892 in PDB as well as between MTCC892 in rice wash water and rice MTCC892 in boiled water.

#### 5.4. Discussion

Based upon the overall pathogenicity and virulence of the tested indigenous Metarhizium anisopliae isolates, the isolates CPRC16 and CPRC18 were selected for the mass production studies. Mazodze and Zvoutete (1999) postulated that only highly virulent strains would be mass cultured for field trials. Different isolates within the same species vary in their requirements for nutrition and water activity of the substrate for mycelial growth and conidiation (Johnpulle, 1938; Bartlett and Jaronski, 1988; Latge and Moletta, 1988; Kleespies and Zimmermann, 1992; Alves and Pereira, 1998; Inglis et al., 2000; Abebe, 2002; Shah et al., 2005; Rosell et al., 2008). Thus, a set of particular parameters is needed to identify the optimization of individual isolate production (Jenkins et al., 1998). Jenkins and Goettel (1997) reported those in industrial terms, liquid fermentation of microbial agents is more advantageous than solid-state fermentation, because the former method considerably lower the production costs. Hence the present study was designed to assess the utility value of both synthetic liquid media (PDB) and non-synthetic liquid media (rice wash water, rice boiled water, coconut water and fishery wastewater) for the mass production of *M. anisopliae*. The production cost of CPRC18 using RWW and RBW at the 25<sup>th</sup> day was lowest (Rs. 10.08 and 8.43 / litre) when compared with CPRC16 and standard.

Good growth and sporulation on artificial substrates determines the economics of industrial mass production (Feng *et al.*, 1994). Thus a commercial media, PDB was also included in the present investigation to compare the spore production with low cost media. The results of this study clearly revealed that both the isolates of *M. anisopliae* produced more number of spores on PDB medium indicating their innate property of heavy sporulation. This corroborates with the findings of Wadyalkar *et al.* (2003) and Nirmala *et al.* (2005) who mass multiplied *M. anisopliae* and found that PDB was a better media in terms of spore production, viability of conidia and its production cost. Sharma *et al.* (1998) reported that both  $27^{0}$  and  $28^{0}$ C were the best temperatures for the optimum sporulation of *M. anisopliae*. The present study was also carried out at  $27^{0}$  C. Similar report on Mass multiplication of *M. anisopliae* carried out in darkness was as described by Bruck *et al.* (2005).

In the current investigation, all the isolates significantly produced higher mycelial dry weight in PDB after 25 days of incubation. Among the three strains tested, the isolate CPRC16 had significantly higher biomass production (106.37 mg/50ml) than others. Nirmala *et al.* (2005) have also tested four *M. anisopliae* isolates for biomass production in PDB and obtained a maximum biomass of 1.09 g/100ml. It was interesting to record here that the tested isolates invariably produced mycelial pellets. Mycelial pellets are the mass of mycelia that are considered as reproductive propagules like spores (Kleespies and Zimmermann, 1992; Nirmala *et al.*, 2005).

Rice is an ideal substrate for the mass production of entomopathogenic fungi (Mendonca, 1992; Ibrahim and Low, 1993; Milner *et al.*, 1993; Cheery *et al.*, 1999; Sharma *et al.*, 2002; Bharati *et al.*, 2007). This is probably due to a combination of

80

factors, including nutritional balance, worldwide availability, hydration properties and structural integrity even after colonisation of fungi (Jenkins *et al.*, 1998). But Mamuye (1999) reported white rice as an expensive food commodity for the mass production of fungi. In the present study, the house hold waste of rice *viz.* rice wash water as well as rice boiled water were chosen for the mass production of this important fungi. From this study, it was very clear that *M. anisopliae* isolates CPRC16 and CPRC18 produced highest number of spores in rice wash water ( $5.16x10^8$  conidia/ml) and rice boiled water gave the best spore count in *M. anisopliae*.

Entomopathogenic fungi require oxygen, water, organic and inorganic sources and elements such as minerals and growth factors are very essential in addition to potassium, magnesium and sulphur (Rath *et al.*, 1992). Coconut water contains sugars, vitamins, minerals, proteins, amino acids and growth promoting factors (Shaw and Srivastava, 1963) and we selected it as a medium. In this study, the *M. anisopliae* isolate CPRC16 grew significantly faster, reaching the highest spore yield of  $6.40 \times 10^8 \pm 2.64 \times 10^7$  spores/ml and similarly Dangar *et al.* (1991) mass-multiplied *M. anisopliae* in sterilized coconut water and harvested the fungal spores.

Attempts were also made to mass-produce the isolates in DFWW, fishery wastewater with 1% and 2% dextrose. Dextrose was added to enhance the sporulation rate. Nevertheless, the media yielded very low spore counts when compared to other media. Hence it could be concluded that fishery wastewater is not a suitable media for the mass multiplication of *M. anisopliae*. However, fishery wastewater with 2% dextrose

yielded very high biomass (421.00 mg/50ml in CPRC18). Reports were not available in the literature on the usage of fish wastes for the mass production of *M. anisopliae*.

For the first time, the radial measurements of indigenous *M. anisopliae* isolates from Tamil Nadu for three successive generations have been assessed on PDA. In this study, the colony size was maximum in the isolate CPRC16G1 (4.500 cm) on  $10^{\text{th}}$  day on PDA after incubation at  $27^{\circ}$ C during the first generation. Many authors have reported radial growth of M. anisopliae isolates from other locations. The radial growth of 4.07cm at 10 days was observed in SDA+Y medium by Liu *et al.* (1989) and Kulat *et al.* (2002). Nirmala *et al.* (2005) recorded the highest radial growth (4.55cm) of *M. anisopliae* cultured on potato dextrose agar (PDA) medium on  $10^{\text{th}}$  day of incubation, which exactly correlate the current investigation. Radial growth of *M. anisopliae* was significantly higher in media supplemented with NaNO<sub>3</sub> (4.8cm) (Tamizharasi *et al.*, 2005).

In the present study, the isolates of the first generation had higher radial growth, than the growth at second and third generation. The colony size was maximum in the isolate CPRC18G1 (1.567 cm) after 24 hours on PDA after incubation at  $27^{0}$ C during the first generation. The same isolate was found to be the most efficient against the eggs, second instar as well as the adults of *D. cingulatus*. Thus there may be correlation between the radial growth with the pathogenicity of the isolate. Also, there was significant reduction in their size during the second and the third generations indicating that the radial growth of the isolate might have gradually decreased as generation proceeds. Repeated in vitro culture can cause attenuation of fungal pathogens (Butt and Goettel, 2000; Wraight *et al.*, 2001) and may lead to differences in virulence between

isolates. is in favour of this fact. Thus the present study suggests that isolates of first generation may be chosen for biocontrol to achieve maximum efficacy.

## 5.5. Conclusion

Thus from the present investigation it is very clear that the virulent isolate *Metarhizium anisopliae* CPRC 18 is the best isolate to be mass produced cheaply using RWW and RBW. Interestingly, the quantity of all the media decreased after the growth of the fungi and it was confirmed that decrease was due to the consumption of media by the fungi during their growth. But control showed no decrease in the media quantity. Amazingly, each isolate exhibited difference in the uptake of media for their growth. Maximum uptake was recorded during the growth of CPTC18 in fishery wastewater with 2% dextrose. Further studies are essential to find the differences among the strains using molecular techniques.

# CHAPTER 6: GENETIC DIVERSITY OF *METARHIZIUM ANISOPLIAE* ISOLATES FROM TAMIL NADU

#### **6.1. Introduction**

Among the entomopathogenic fungi, *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) has a wide spectrum of pathogenicity and infectivity against different species of pest insects (Freire *et al.*, 2001; Bidochka *et al.*, 2002; Destefano *et al.*, 2004; Entz *et al.*, 2006; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). While we select a microbial agent, its isolates must be formally identified on the sub-species level (Jenkins and Grzywacs, 2000). This will place the fungal isolate within a taxonomic rank, initially at the species level, but many fungal species are widely distributed in the environment and thus have an enormous number of particular strains making it difficult to be identified. Morphology-based identification methods have traditionally been used for detection of fungi. However, morphological characters have been shown to have only limited potential to distinguish between species of *Metarhizium* (Driver *et al.*, 2000) and enzyme synthesis can vary significantly during growth, it often takes up to two months (Kim *et al.*, 1999).

PCR-based detection approaches have been introduced as an alternative to the time-consuming morphology-based method (Oh *et al.*, 2004; Zhu *et al.*, 2006; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). Deficiencies in traditional microbial detection techniques have led to research into molecular methods with the selectivity and sensitivity required to distinguish non-native strains from indigenous populations (Clarkson, 1992; Bidochka *et al.*, 1995; Khachatourians, 1996; Bidochka *et al.*, 2000; Bielikova *et al.*, 2002; Destefano *et al.*, 2004; Pe´ros *et al.*, 2005; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). Among the numerous techniques

developed to detect DNA polymorphisms by PCR, Random-amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) is one of the quickest and easiest methods to perform (Williams *et al.*, 1990; Bidochka *et al.*, 1995; Bogo *et al.*, 1998; Freire *et al.*, 2001; Destefano *et al.*, 2004; Entz *et al.*, 2006; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007).

The RAPD technique was described in 1990 (Williams *et al.*, 1990). It is a modification of PCR (polymerase chain reaction) and allows revealing polymorphism within completely unknown samples without the need of probe hybridization or DNA sequencing. Only one short oligonucleotide primer (6–12 bases) is used for the reaction, and the sequence of primers is fully arbitrary. This technique involves the use of arbitrary GC-rich decamers as single primers (Ruiz-D1'ez *et al.*, 1997; Bidochka *et al.*, 2000; Boucias *et al.*, 2000; Devi *et al.*, 2001; Destefano *et al.*, 2004; Zhu *et al.*, 2006; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). The product of the reaction is a spectrum of DNA fragments differing from each other in length and nucleotide sequence. The total number of products and the length of each nucleotide depend on the template DNA and primer used and is specific for a particular combination.

The application of random-amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) markers is similar to those of other methods based on detection of DNA polymorphism. Since its development, the RAPD protocol has acquired a diversity of uses, such as: the establishment of the genetic similarity degree between individuals within a population (Anderson and Fairbanks, 1990; Bidochka *et al.*, 1994; Bogo *et al.*, 1998; Devi *et al.*, 2001; Saal and Struss, 2005; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007), the construction of genetic maps as well as the localization of economically interesting genes (Williams *et al.*, 1990), the production of a genomic fingerprint (Welsh and McClelland, 1990; Cobb and Clarkson, 1993; Fegan *et al.*, 1993; Bidochka *et al.*, 1994; Leal *et al.*, 1994; Bidochka *et al.*, 1995; Bidochka *et al.*, 2001; Pe'ros *et al.*, 2005; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007), strain identification (Lehmann *et al.*, 1992), to study the genetic diversity along with the identification of fungi (Fani *et al.*, 1993; Fegan *et al.*, 1993; Henson and French, 1993; Jungehülsing and Tudzynski, 1997; McEwen *et al.*, 2000; Bielikova *et al.*, 2002; Pe'ros *et al.*, 2005; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007) and exhibit the ability to discriminate between entomopathogenic fungal isolates (Leal *et al.*, 1994; Bidochka *et al.*, 1994; Fungaro *et al.*, 1996; Urtz and Rice, 1997; Jensen *et al.*, 2001; Freire *et al.*, 2001; Destefano *et al.*, 2004; Saal and Struss, 2005; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007).

DNA-based molecular markers are almost unlimited in number and are not affected by the environment (Williams *et al.*, 1990). The distinct patterns obtained for each individual can be taken as specific fingerprints that describe and identify them. Molecular markers are fast and safe alternatives to differentiate and characterise fungal isolates (Crowhurst *et al.*, 1991; Guthrie *et al.*, 1992; Cobb and Clarkson, 1993; Assigbetse *et al.*, 1994; Otoya *et al.*, 1995; Bogo *et al.*, 1998; Boucias *et al.*, 2000; Devi *et al.*, 2001; Zhu *et al.*, 2006; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). It has been possible to correlate particular fungal genotypes defined by RAPD markers with particular pathogenicity groups (Goodwin and Annis, 1991; Cooke *et al.*, 1996; Bidochka *et al.*, 2000; Bidochka *et al.*, 2002; Entz *et al.*, 2006; Velasquez *et al.*, 2007). The RAPD characterisation would be useful for proprietary reasons when fungal isolates are introduced into new ecosystems for pest control. It ensures a means of detecting the introduced pathogens versus the native one. It will be useful for patenting purposes when the isolates are used in commercial formulations. The aim of the present study was to assess the genetic variability of ten *M. anisopliae* isolates collected from different districts of Tamil Nadu by means of the RAPD technique.

## **6.2.** Materials and Methods

#### **6.2.1. Fungal strains**

CPRC1, CPRC4, CPRC6, CPRC8, CPRC9, CPRC10, CPRC12, CPRC16 and CPRC18 *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolated from different parts of Tamil Nadu and standard were used in this study to analyze their molecular diversity. The isolates selected were the most virulent strains to *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae). All fungal isolates were propagated and maintained on PDA. Sources and geographical origins of *M. anisopliae* isolates were from tomato soil (Melapalayam, Tirunelveli), paddy soil (Seithunganallore, Tirunelveli), forest soil (Manimuthar, Tirunelveli), paddy soil (Cherinthal, Tiruvannamalai), cotton soil (Thuraimangalam, Perambalur), cotton soil (Ulundurpet, Viluppuram), coconut soil (Mailaduthurai, Nagapathinam), cotton soil (Melamnakkal, Thiruvarur) and potato soil (Kottamanthu, Nilgiri).

### 6.2.2. Mycelial preparation

Conical flasks with 100ml of PDB were inoculated separately with  $10^7$  conidia/ml of the standard and wild isolates were incubated at  $27^{0}$ C for 72 hours with periodical shaking. The young mycelium was recovered by centrifugation at 8000 rpm for 3 minutes, washed with sterile distilled water and stored at  $-20^{0}$ C until used.

### 6.2.3. Genomic DNA extraction from *M. anisopliae*

The total genomic DNA of the samples was extracted from the young mycelium by a modified method described by Freire *et al.* (2001), Bielikova *et al.* (2002), Destefano *et al.* (2004) and Entz *et al.* (2006). The following steps were performed.

- 1. Hundred milligrams of the *M. anisopliae* mycelium grown in PDB for 72 hours were placed in a 1.5ml micro-centrifuge tube.
- **2.** The mycelial biomass was frozen at  $-20^{\circ}$ C for 24 hours.
- 3. It was ground well with a sterile steel rod for 15 seconds.
- **4.** Then 500 μl of lysis buffer [5 mM Tris HCl; 150 mM NaCl; 100 mM EDTA] was added to each sample.
- 5. 50 µl of 10 % SDS [1 g/ double distilled water 10ml] was added.
- 6. It was shaken gently for 30 seconds.
- 7. The tubes were closed and incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C for 30 minutes in an incubator.
- **8.** 75 μl of 5 M NaCI [2.92 g/ double distilled water 10ml] was added and the contents were mixed gently for 5 seconds.
- 9. Add 60 µl of 10 % CTAB [0.7 M NaCl (4.0908 g/ double distilled water 100ml) =
   10 ml, Cepyltrimethyl Ammonium Bromide = 1 g]
- **10.** The contents were mixed again by gentle inversion for 10 seconds. Then the tubes were incubated at  $65^{\circ}$ C for 20 minutes in water bath.
- **11.** Samples were then centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 2 minutes and the supernatant was then transferred to a new marked tube.
- **12.** An equal volume of buffer saturated phenol was added to the supernatant.
- **13.** The contents were mixed gently by inverting the microfuge tube for 3 times and were spined at 8000 rpm for 3 minutes.
- 14. The top aqueous layer was transferred (some times it might be in lower or middle layer; care was taken to prevent careless mixing of the layers) into a fresh eppendorf.

- 15. Equal volume of Phenol: Chloroform: Isoamylalcohol (25:24:1) [Phenol = 25 ml, Chloroform = 24 ml and Isoamylalcohol = 1 ml] was added and centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 3 minutes.
- 16. The top layer was transferred into a clean microfuge tube.
- 17. Equal volume of Chloroform: Isoamylalcohol (24:1) [Chloroform = 24 ml and Isoamylalcohol = 1 ml] was added.
- **18.** The resulting suspension was centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 3 minutes.
- **19.** The final aqueous (top) layer was carefully transferred into a clean eppendorf.
- **20.** Add two volumes of cold ethanol and 0.1 M NaCl [0.5844 g/100 ml of double distilled water] and keep at -20° C for 40 minutes.
- **21.** Then the contents were centrifuged at 12000 rpm for 10 minutes.
- **22.** Ethanol was poured off and the tubes left open to allow air-drying of the DNA-pellet.
- **23.** Added 30  $\mu$ l of TE buffer [10 mM Tris HCl = 0.1576 g, 1 mM EDTA = 0.0372 g in 100ml distilled water].
- **24.** The isolated genomic DNA was run on an agarose gel (1 %) and was visualized under UV following staining with ethidium bromide.
- **25.** The extracted DNA was stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C for further studies.

#### 6.2.3.1. Quantity and quality of DNA

The quantity of DNA present in each sample was calculated as follows:

Concentration of DNA sample ( $\mu g/ml$ ) = A<sub>260</sub> x 50  $\mu g/ml$  x dilution factor

The absorbance of the DNA at 260 nm and 280 nm were measured in UV spectrophotometer (Elico ltd., Mumbai, India) using quartz cuvettes to check the purity of DNA.

Quality of DNA = 
$$\frac{A_{260}}{A_{280}}$$

The ratio (260/280) was maintained between 1.7 and 1.8 because ratio less than 1.7, indicates the presence of proteins in the sample (Kaufman *et al.*, 2000). In this case, the steps 15-30 were repeated to achieve pure DNA.

## 6.2.4. RAPD analysis

Genomic DNA from the *M. anisopliae* samples was amplified using RAPD protocol (Williams *et al.*, 1990). For each isolate, PCR-RAPD of the extracted DNA was performed in an eppendorf thermocycler (Mastercycler Gradients, Hamburg, Germany).

## 6.2.4.1. Random primers used

The random primers OPE-8 (5'-AACGGCGACA- 3'), OPE-13 (5'-AGGACTGCCA- 3') and OPE-16 (5'-GGTGAACGCT-3') (Genei, Bangalore, India) were used as described by Bidochka *et al.* (2001).

#### 6.2.4.2. PCR conditions

#### 6.2.4.2.1. Amplification reactions mixture of the RAPD

The RAPD reactions were performed in 25µl volumes of the reaction mix. All the chemicals except the primers and Taq polymerase were utilised from the Genei DNA Amplification Reagent Kit [KT03]; primer was dissolved in 100µl of TE buffer; Taq polymerase was diluted [1:2 Taq polymerase: Diluent buffer] in order to obtain 1Unit (Genei, Bangalore, India).

Genomic DNA (50 ng)	:	50ng
0.25mM dNTP mix (0.2mM)	:	1µl
1x Taq buffer with MgCl <sub>2</sub> (1x)	:	2.5µ1
Primer (0.5µM)	:	1µl
Dis. H <sub>2</sub> O (Nuclease free)	:	19.5µl
Taq polymerase (1Unit)	:	1µl

## **6.2.4.2.2.** Temperature profile

Initial denaturation step	92°C for	5 minutes
DNA denaturation	92°C for	1 minute
Primer annealing	39°C for	1 minute 30 seconds $\rightarrow$ 40 cycles
Primer extension	72°C for	2 minutes
Final extension	72 <sup>°</sup> C for	5 minutes

Amplification products were analysed by electrophoresis (Biotech, Yarkad, TN, India) in 1.5% (TBE) agarose gels and detected by staining with Ethidium Bromide [Agarose 600mg + 30ml Dis. H<sub>2</sub>O; Melted completely; Added 10ml TBE buffer +  $7\mu$ l Ethidium Bromide, mixed well; Poured into the boat]. The gels were photographed and genetic diversity was analysed using the gel documentation system (Biotech, Yercaud, India).

## **6.2.3.** Statistical analysis

The Advanced DGelDAS (Digital Del Documentation and Analysis software) version (Biotech, Yercaud, India) computer programme was used for data analyses. The

similarities of the lanes were matched with the selected reference lane and similarity matrix was generated. Based on this Similarity Matrix Values (SMV), a Distance Matrix (DM) was generated using Jaccard coefficients with similarity methods. Then the Phylogenetic tree (Dendogram) was constructed using UPGMA (Unweighted Pair-Group Method using Arithmetic Average). The bands of the standard DNA ladder were selected as reference lane and their molecular weight values were entered in a table to determine the molecular size and the Rf values of the unknown bands. The content percentages of the bands were calculated using densitometry tracing.

#### 6.3. Results

RAPD fragment patterns were assessed with three primers in DNA from nine *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates and the standard *M. anisopliae* MTCC892. Plate 6.1 shows the fragment patterns generated for three primers. On the basis of reproducible amplification fragment patterns for all the three primers, the *M. anisopliae* isolates were clearly distinguishable. The primers revealed a total of 157 repeatable bands with an average of 52.33 bands per primer for nine isolates and the standard. No bands were present in negative controls. No monomorphic band was observed among the 9 isolates and the standard MTCC892 with the 3 primers used because none of the band was common in all samples.

The sizes of the bands were between 136 and 3761 base pairs (Table 6.1, 6.2 and 6.3). CPRC8 and MTCC892 gave two bands with same molecular sizes (2932 and 3018 bp) when randomly amplified using the primer OPE8. Another band with 1645bp was common in three isolates CPRC1, CPRC16 and CPRC18 (Table 6.1). CPRC8 and CPRC18 gave one band with same molecular sizes (2309bp) with the primer OPE13.

Another band with 1926bp was common in two isolates CPRC1 and CPRC12. 1999bp was common for CPRC9 and CPRC16 and 1549bp was common for CPRC9 and CPRC12 (Table 6.2). CPRC6, CPRC12 and CPRC18 produced one band with same molecular size (1859bp) using the primer OPE16 (Table 6.3). There were significant differences in fragment patterns between all isolates and the standard, except the isolates CPRC9 and CPRC10 contained almost similar fragments with primer OPE8 (Plate 6.1). Almost all the isolates and the standard were difficult to categorize with primer OPE13 (Plate 6.1), since the RAPD bands were either unclear or irreproducible. The RAPD analysis with the primers, OPE16 demonstrated that isolates CPRC4 and CPRC6 were identical (Plate 6.1).

Three dendograms were constructed with the fragments generated from RAPD data by OPE8, OPE13 and OPE16 primers as shown in figure 6.1, 6.2 and 6.3 respectively. RAPD analyses of the nine isolates and standard with three OPE primers allowed complete separation of isolates. The isolates from different districts, showed similarity ranging from 70-92 (Figure 6.1), 33-67 (Figure 6.2) and 17-57% (Figure 6.3) obtained with primers OPE8, OPE13 and OPE16 respectively. The isolates from different districts showed dissimilarity and could be sub-classified into different groups at 92 (Figure 6.1), 67 (Figure 6.2) and 57% (Figure 6.3) similarity for OPE8, OPE13 and OPE16 primers context.

Cluster analysis based on the single linkage method evidenced two clades in the dendogram for all three primers (Figure 6.1, 6.2 and 6.3). Isolate (CPRC16) clustered in cluster number I (fig 6.1) with OPE8 primer. This isolate was from cotton field in Melamnakkal of Thiruvarur district and was the most virulent isolates to *Dysdercus* 

*cingulatus*. Cluster number II was the largest clade with 9 isolates and it was subclustered into two clades: IIA and IIB. Only one isolate grouped in IIA at 90% similarity. Remaining 7 isolates and the standard grouped in IIB at 90% similarity (Figure 6.1).

In OPE13, the two moderate virulent isolates to *D. cingulatus* (CPRC8 and CPRC12) clustered in cluster number I (fig 6.2) and these isolates were obtained from the cotton field in Cherinthal, Tiruvannamalai and Mailaduthurai, Nagapathinam districts. Cluster number II was the largest clade with 8 isolates; it was sub-clustered into two clades: IIA and IIB. Four isolates grouped in IIA at 59% similarity. Remaining 3 isolates and the standard grouped in IIB with the same similarity (Figure 6.2). Two isolates (CPRC8 and CPRC9) clustered in cluster number I (fig 6.3) in OPE16 primer. These isolates were collected from cotton field in Cherinthal, Tiruvannamalai and Thuraimangalam, Perambalur districts and were moderately virulent isolates to *D. cingulatus*.

The content percentage of each band of randomly amplified products of MTCC892 and the 9 isolates obtained by densitometry tracing is represented in table 6.4. The highest content percentage of 24.41 (OPE8), 100 (OPE13) and 41.86 (OPE16) was observed in the first band of CPRC4, first bands of MTCC892, CPRC1 and CPRC4, as well as in the fifth band of MTCC892 respectively. The Rf values of each band of randomly amplified products of *M. anisopliae* isolates are presented in table 6.5. The Rf values were highest as 0.877 (OPE8), followed by 0.665 (OPE13) and 0.772 (OPE16) was observed in the ninth band of CPRC1, third band of CPRC18 and in the fifth band of CPRC6. All the isolates and the standard of *M. anisopliae* presented a ramification point which ranged from 0.70 to 0.92 (Figure 6.1), 0.33 to 0.67 (Figure 6.2) and 0.17 to 0.57

94

(Figure 6.3), for OPE8, OPE13 and OPE16 primers respectively which corresponds to a high variation degree. Both the CPRC9 and CPRC10 isolates presented the highest similarity index (about 80.0%) obtained from the RAPD using OPE8 primer. The CPRC8 and CPRC9, CPRC11 and CPRC6 and also CPRC6 and MTCC892 presented a ramification point around 0.34 (34.0%) with primer OPE16. The shortest genetic distance was 20.0% (CPRC4 and CPRC8). Considering all isolates used in this study, the mean genetic distance was 39.83%, demonstrating the great diversity among the 9 isolates and the standard *M. anisopliae* analysed.

### 6.4. Discussion

Though several fungi have been cited as being potential mycoinsecticide (Kenis *et al.*, 2008), only a few have been intensively investigated and examined at the molecular level (Hegedus and Khachatourians, 1996; Purwar and Sachan, 2006). Besides, once selected for development and utilization as a microbial control agent, the fungal isolate must remain stable and be clearly identifiable at the sub-species level. This level of identification is particularly important as it provides a mechanism for tracking the progress and fate of the agent in the environment, and to validate the purity and identity of the registered formulations and a standard reference that may be used to register or protect as an individual isolate (Jenkins and Grzywacz, 2000).

RAPD procedures have been developed for the detection and identification of several entomopathogenic fungi such as *M. anisopliae* (Cobb and Clarkson, 1993; Hegedus and Khachatourians, 1996; Leal *et al.*, 1994; Fungaro *et al.*, 1996; Freire *et al.*, 2001; Destefano *et al.*, 2004; Velasque *et al.*, 2007), *M. flavoviride* Gams and Rozsypal (Inglis *et al.*, 1999), *Beauveria bassiana* (Balsamo) Vuillemin (Hegedus and

Khachatourians, 1996; Urtz and Rice, 1997; Devi *et al.*, 2001; Bidochka *et al.*, 2002); *Entomophaga grylli* Fresenius (Bidochka *et al.*, 1995); *Paecilomyces fumosoroseus* (Wize) Brown and Smith (Bielikova *et al.*, 2002); *Verticillium lecanii* (Zimmerman) Viegas (Zare *et al.*, 1999); *Nomuraea rileyi* (Farlow) Samson (Boucias *et al.*, 2000) and *Gliocladium catenulatum* Gilman and Abbott (Paavanen-Huhtala *et al.*, 2000). The current study also demonstrated that the nine *M. anisopliae* isolates and the standard *M. anisopliae* could be clearly differentiated using RAPD.

Samples of DNA from plants (Do and Adams, 1991) and fungi (Pfeifer and Khachatourians, 1993) may retain polysaccharides, which can cause problems during amplification (Hackman, 1974). The extraction protocol of the present study produced DNA with sufficient purity for direct PCR amplification and although this DNA produced a reduced amount of product in comparison with that produced when DNA from pure cultures was used. The amount of product was still sufficient for us to identify the fungal species. The method used in the current analyses was modified with special attention to its routine and easy use. This procedure enables precise characterisation and identification of individual strains and eliminates problems with lower reproducibility of RAPD patterns or problematic interpretation of complex banding patterns as reported by Williams *et al.* (1993), Hardys *et al.* (1992), Samec (1993), Backeljau *et al.* (1995), Tigano-Milani *et al.* (1995) and Mcdonald (1997). Optimisation of reaction conditions and selection of suitable primers overcame those disadvantages.

In the present study, the use of selected primers, OPE-8, OPE-13 and OPE-16 allowed to evaluate the genetic diversity among the *M. anisopliae* isolates sampled from different districts. The polymorphisms identified were extensive. No monomorphic band

96

was observed among the 9 isolates and the standard *M. anisopliae* with the 3 primers used (157 bands). Such complete polymorphism is in accord with the study of Junghans *et al.* (1998). Bidochka *et al.* (2001) also studied the habitat association in two genetic groups of *M. anisopliae* using the same primers for 83 isolates and recorded polymorphisms. Freire *et al.* (2001) analysed five mutants (MaE10, MaE27, MaE24, MaE41 and MaE49) of *M. anisopliae* along with wild strain E9 for DNA profile through the RAPD technique using 20 primers of the kit OPW and recorded 47 bands in all strains.

The 3 RAPD primers used in this study to analyse the 9 isolates of *M. anisopliae* and standard generated a total of 157 bands ranging from 136 and 3761 bp. Leal-Bertioli *et al.* (2000) used 20 RAPD primers used to analyse the 39 isolates of *M. anisopliae* which generated a total of 189 bands ranging from 200 bp to 1500bp. The current work has proved the genetic diversity among all the *M. anisopliae* isolates with a high level of genetic distance among them. Fegan *et al.* (1993) also analyzed a great genetic variability in 13 isolates of *M. anisopliae* var. *anisopliae* using RAPD. Fungaro *et al.* (1996) verified a great genetic diversity among them. In contrast to other studies, RAPD PCR analysis showed high genetic homogeneity among Brazilian *M. anisopliae var. acridum* isolates (Silveira *et al.*, 1998).

In the RAPD analysis of *M. anisopliae* isolates, the clustering of the most virulent isolates reflected their similarity in virulence to *Dysdercus cingulatus*. The most virulent isolate CPRC16 fell into the clade I (Figure 6.1). In the study of Berretta *et al.* (1998) *Beauveria bassiana* isolates were highly virulent to *Diatraea saccharalis* (Fabricius) (Lepidoptera: Crambidae) and formed one group with 85% similarity. However, in the

current analyses, the clustering of all other succeeding most virulent isolates did not reflect their similarity according to their virulence and fell into different clusters and was grouped with least virulent isolates. Luz *et al.* (1998) found a similar situation in *B. bassiana* isolates tested against *Triatoma infestans* Klug (Hemiptera: Reduviidae). In the present study the most virulent isolate CPRC16 presented a ramification point 0.92. The isolates of *M. anisopliae* analysed by Freire *et al.* (2001) presented a ramification point around 0.81 (81.2% of similarity).

The RAPD analysis showed similarity among the *M. anisopliae* isolates, though they had been isolated from different districts of Tamil Nadu indicating that isolates of different geographical origin could be genetically diverse. Leal *et al.* (1994) also obtained only 60% similarity among the twenty *M. anisopliae* isolates, which corroborate with the present result. The RAPD molecular markers used in the current investigation allowed verification of DNA polymorphism among the nine *M. anisopliae* isolates the standard *M. anisopliae* MTCC892. This also confirms the capability of the RAPD technique to distinguish *M. anisopliae*.

#### 6.5. Conclusion

The RAPD method used in this study offers an alternative approach for studying *Metarhizium anisopliae* strains and reduces the need for time-consuming conventional methods. Also, further increase in the number of primers is necessary to obtain precise genetic similarity degree between individuals within a population. Nevertheless, differentiation of fungal strains and species by RAPD certainly is an easy tool to detect polymorphism in a large number of samples. SSR (simple sequences repeat or microsatellites), Amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) and ITS (internal

transcribed spacer) markers could be used in a complementary manner to identify specific isolates. SSR markers have the advantage of being more reliable than RAPD markers and therefore easier to use. PCR-RFLP may be advantageous over SSR markers to study the closely related isolates at the species level.

## 7. Summary

*Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) was distributed in the tomato, coconut, paddy, groundnut, potato, carrot and cotton fields as well as in all the forest soils throughout Tamil Nadu except in the soil samples collected from Trichy, Madurai, Virudunagar, Kanchipuram, Tiruvallur, Dharmapuri, Salem, Namakkal, Chennai, Cuddalore, Pondicherry, Sivagangai, Dindhugal, Ramanathapuram and Karur Districts.

The isolates CPRC 16 and CPRC18 of *M. anisopliae* had the potential as biological control agents against the eggs, nymphal instars and adults of *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae) under laboratory conditions as well as on the saplings. Adults that survived after the *M. anisopliae* infection produced fewer eggs. The fecundity in *D. cingulatus* was completely arrested by those treated with CPRC1, CPRC20 and CPRC22. Eggs produced by the adults treated with CPRC1, 2, 3, 4, 9, 10, 11, 12, 14, 16, 17, 20, 21 and 22 failed to hatch. The incubation period for the treated eggs to hatch was prolonges. In laboratory sapling experiment, CPRC18 was the most virulent against *D. cingulatus* adults.

The pathogenic effect of indigenous *M. anisopliae* isolates from Tamil Nadu was also evaluated against *Aphis craccivora* Koch (Homoptera: Aphididae), *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae), *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis* (Costa) (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae), *Pericallia ricini* (Fab.) (Lepidoptera: Arctiidae), *Spodoptera litura* (Fabricius) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) and *Mylabris pustulata* Thunb. (Coleoptera: Meloidae). CPRC16 had lowest LC<sub>50</sub> values on the II instar larvae of *P. ricini*. After 73 hours of treatment, sporulation was observed on the cadavers treated with *M. anisopliae*. *M. anisopliae* colonies were observed in haemolymph, leg, tergum, antennae, rostrum and testis of *D. cingulatus* adults after 72 hours of treatment. The haemosomic index decreased gradually as the period of incubation after treatment increased. The haemocyte count also decreased suddenly after 24 hours of treatment, but increased to some extent after 48 hours followed by gradual decrease at 72 and 96 hours of treatment. Cuticle mounting of sternal and tergal abdominal segments of treated *D. cingulatus* adults showed the penetration of fungus took place through spiracles, root of bristles, haemolymph, trachea and three dorsal sacs. It was clear that the virulent isolate CPRC18 was the best isolate to be mass produced cheaply using RWW and RBW.

The randomly amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) technique used to analyse the genetic variation of the nine *M. anisopliae* isolates using three primers produced distinguishable repeatable bands of sizes ranging between 136 and 3761 base pairs. Cluster analysis based on the single linkage method evidenced two clades in the dendogram for all three primers. The content percentage obtained by densitometry tracing was highest in the first band of CPRC4, first bands of MTCC892, CPRC1 and CPRC4, as well as in the fifth band of MTCC892. The Rf values were highest in the ninth band of CPRC1, third band of CPRC18 and in the fifth band of CPRC6. CPRC9 and CPRC10 presented the highest similarity index in the cluster obtained from RAPD using primer OPE8.

## 8. FUTURE AREA OF RESEARCH

- 1. Record more *Metarhizium anisopliae* strains from Tamil Nadu and test the effectiveness of the isolates against economically important crop pests. Moreover, research on the stability of propagules for storage and formulation, commercial viability and sustainability should be carried out.
- 2. Exact killing mechanism of *M. anisopliae* on specific host should be studied in detail.
- 3. SSR (simple sequences repeat or microsatellites), amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP) and ITS (internal transcribed spacer) markers could be used in a complementary manner to identify specific isolates more easily. Furthermore, Group I intron analysis of 28S rDNA may be used to study distantly related isolates at the genus level.

## 8. References

- Abd-El-Naby, L.M., Nasr, F.N. and Hassan, N.A. 1993. Efficacy of plant crude extracts, *Bacillus thuringiensis*, Methomyl and their combinations against *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis* Costa. *Annals of Agriculture Science Moshtohor*, **31(4)**: 2209-2215.
- Abebe, 2002. Potential H. of entomopathogenic fungi for the of *Macrotermes* control subhvalinus (Isoptera: Termitidae). Ph. D. Thesis, Dem Fadhbereich Gartenbau der Universität Hannover, Ethiopia.
- Abed, I.S., Wahab, E.I., Samhan, H.I., Dhai, H.F. and Anwar, E.M. 2005. The efficacy of some biopesticides and their mixture with plant extract of Nerium dleander against Helicoverpa armigera (Hubner) in Ismalia governate. The third International Conference on IPM role in Integrated Crop Management and Impcts on Environment and Agriculture Products, Giza, Egypt. pp. 26-29.
- Adane, K., Moore, D. and Archer, S.A. 1996. Preliminary studies on the use of *Beauveria bassiana* to control *Sitophilus zeamais* (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) in the laboratory. *Journal of Stored Product Research*, **32**: 105–113.
- Ahmad, J. 1979. Effects of different plants on fecundity, fertility and development of *Dysdercus cingulatus* (Fabr.). *Indian Journal of Zoology*, 7: 13-15.
- Alegbeja, M.D. 1997. Effect of intercropping groundnut with cereals on the incidence of

groundnut rosette virus. International Arachis Newsletter, 17: 39-40.

- Ali-Shtayeh, M.S., Mara'i, A.B.B.M. and Jamous. R.M. 2002. Distribution, occurrence and characterization of entomopathogenic fungi in agricultural soil in the Palestinian area. Mycopathologia, 156: 235-244.
- Alonso-Díaz, M.A., García, L., Galindo-Velasco, E., Lezama-Gutierrez. Angel-Sahagún, R., C.A., Rodríguez-Vivas, R.I. and Fragoso-Sánchez, H. 2007. Evaluation of Metarhizium anisopliae (Hyphomycetes) for control of **Boophilus** the microplus (Acari: Ixodidae) on naturally infested cattle in the Mexican tropics. Veterinary Parasitology, 147(3-4): 336-340.
- \*Altre, J.A., Vandenberg, J.D. and 1999. Cantone, F.A. Pathogenicity of *Paecilomyces* fumosoroseus isolates to diamondback moth, Plutella xylostella: correlation with spore size, germination speed, and attachment to cuticle. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 73: 332– 338.
- Alves, R.T., Bateman, R.P., Gunn, J. and Prior, C. 2002. Effect of different formulations on viability and medium term storage of *Metarhizium anisopliae* conidia. *Neotropical Entomology*, **31**: 91– 99.
- Alves, S.B. and Pereira, R.M. 1998. Produc, ao de fungos entomopatogenicos. *In*: Controle

Microbiano de Insetos, 2nd ed. (Alves, S.B. ed.). Biblioteca de Cie^ncias Agra´rias Luiz de Queiroz, Piracicaba, pp. 845– 869.

- Ambethgar, V. 2002. Record of entomopathogenic fungi from Tamil Nadu and Pondicherry. *Journal of Entomological Research*, **26**(2): 161-167.
- Ambrose, D.P. 1999. Assassin Bugs. Science Publishers, New Hampshire, U.S.A. 337 pp.
- Amiri, B., Ibrahim, L. and Butt, T.M. 1999. Antifeedant properties of destruxins and their use with the entomopathogenic fungi *Metarhizium anisopliae* for improved control of crucifer pests. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, 9: 487–498.
- Anderson, P.W. and Fairbanks, D.J. 1990. Molecular markers: Important tolls for plant genetics resource characterization. *Diversity*, **6**: 51-53.
- Anonymous, 2004. ICAR. Indian Agricultural Research Institute Annual Report 2004. National centre for Integrated Pest Management, New Delhi, India. 114 pp.
- Anonymous, 2007a. Farmers suicides growing at 3.9 percent a year, reveals study. *The Hindu*, 2007 Apr 01. 3 pp.
- Anonymous, 2007b. Available: www.IndiaAndIndias.com.
- Anonymous, 2007c. Tamil Nadu government taking initiatives to improve quality cotton production.Available: http://www.yarnsandfibers.com/n ews/index\_fullstory. php3?id=8779.

- Ansari, M.A., Tirry, L., Vestergaard, S. and Moens, M. 2004. Selection of a highly virulent fungal isolate, *Metarhizium anisopliae* CLO 53, for controlling *Hoplia philanthus*. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 85: 89–96.
- Arruda, W., Irina, L.U., Beck., Schrank,
  A. and Vainstein, M.H. 2005. Morphological alterations of *Metarhizium anisopliae* during penetration of *Boophilus microplus* ticks. *Experimental and Applied Acarology*, **37**: 231– 244.
- Arthurs, S. and Thomas, M.B. 2000. Effects of a mycoinsecticide on feeding and fecundity of the Brown Locust Locustana pardalina. Biocontrol Science and Technology, **10**: 321–329.
- Arzumanov, T., Jenkins, N. and Roussos, S. 2005. Effect of aeration and substrate moisture content on sporulation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* var. *acridum. Process Biochemistry*, 40: 1037–1042.
- Askary, H. and Brodeur, J. 1999. Susceptibility of larval stages of the aphid parasitoid *Aphidius nigripes* to the entomopathogenic fungus *Verticillium lecanii*. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **73**: 129–132.
- Assigbetse, K. B., Fernandez, D., Dubois, M. P. and Geiger, J.P. 1994. Differentiation of *Fusarium oxysporum* f. sp. *vasinfectum* races on cotton by random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) analysis. *Phytopathology*, **84**: 622-626.
- Auld, B.A. 1992. Mass production, formulation and application of

fungi as biocontrol agents. *In*: Biological control of locusts and grasshoppers (Lomer, C.J. and Prior, C. eds.). CAB International & International Institue of Tropical Agriculture, Ascot, pp. 219.

- \*Backeljau, T., de Bruin, L., de Wolf, H., Jordaens, S.K., van Dongen, S., Verhagen, R. and Winnepenninik, X.B. 1995. Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) and parsimony methods. *Cladistic*, **11**: 119–130.
- Balaji, K. and Hemavathi, A.T. 2007.
  Biopesticides types and advantages. *Agrobios Newsletter*, 6(2): 46-47.
- Bambawale, O.M., Sharma, O.P., Tanwar, R.K., Kanwar, K. and Dhandapani, A. 2006. IPM at Village Level to Produce Cost Effective Quality Fibre Technology Mission on Cotton: MM3.1. ICAR, NCIPM. 29 pp.
- Barbieri, R.T., Croce, J., Gandra, R.F., Gagete, E., Paula, C.R. and Gambale, W. 2005. Allergenic extracts from *Metarhizium* anisopliae: Obtainment and characterization. Journal of Investigation Allergol Clinical Immunology, 15(2): 131-139.
- Barnett, H.L. and Hunter, B.B. 2004. Collection of Insect Pathogens *In:* Insect pathology manual, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed. Commonwealth Mycological Institute. *Metarhizium* spp. IMI Descriptions of, Pathogenic Fungi and Bacteria, No's 609 and 662 CAB, Cambrian News (Aberystwyth) Ltd., UK.
- Bartlett, M.C. and Jaronski, S.T. 1988. Mass production of entomogenous fungi for biological control of insects. *In*:

Fungi in biological control systems (Burge, M.N. ed.). Manchester University Press, Manchester, pp. 61-85.

- Bateman, R.P. 1998. Green Muscle Handbook for Central and Southern Africa. Biological Control Products SA (Pty) Limited, South Africa. 12pp.
- Bateman, R.P., Carey, M., Batt, D., Prior, C., Abraham, Y., Moore, D., Jenkins, N. and Fenlon, J. 1996. Screening for virulent isolates of entomopathogenic fungi against the desert locust, *Schistocerca gregaria* (Forskål). *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, 6: 549-560.
- Batta, Y.A. 2003. Production and testing of novel formulations of the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metschinkoff) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes). *Crop Protection*, **22(2):** 415-422.
- Batta, Y.A. 2005. Control of the lesser grain borer (*Rhyzopertha* dominica (Coleoptera: (F.) Bostrichidae) by treatments with residual formulations of Metarhizium anisopliae Sorokin (Metschnikoff) (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes). Journal of Stored Products Research, 41: 221-229.
- Bedding, R.A. and Akhurst, R.J. 1975. A simple technique for the detection of insect pathogenic nematodes in soil. *Nematologica*, **21**: 109–110.
- Bency, B.J., Rani, G.J.B. and Palaniappan, R. 2005. *In vitro* studies on the use of the entomopathogenic fungi,

*Beauveria bassiana* for the control of insect pest, *Helicoverpa armigera. In*: the National Seminor on Biodegradation and Bioremediation, February 17–18, 2005, Tamil Nadu, India.

- Bero'n, C.M. and Diaz, B.M. 2005. Pathogenicity of hyphomycetous fungi against *Cyclocephala signaticollis. BioControl*, **50**:143–150.
- Berretta, M.F., Lecuona, R.E., Zandomeni, R.O. and Grau, O. 1998. Genotyping isolates of the entomopathogenic fungus *Beauveria bassiana* by RAPD with fluorescent labels. *Journal* of Invertebrate Pathology, **71**: 145-150.
- Bharati, Т., Kulkarni, J.H. and Krishnaraj, P.U. and Algawadi, A.R. 2007. Evaluation of food grains and agro wastes for sporulation of Metarhizium anisopliae (Ma2). Karnataka Jornal of Agricultural Science, 20(2): 424-425.
- Bidochka, M. J., Kamp, A. M., Lavender, T. M., Dekoning, J. and De Croos, J. N. A. 2001.
  Habitat association in two genetic groups of the insect-pathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae*: Uncovering cryptic species?. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 67: 1335–1342.
- Bidochka, M. J., Menzies, F.V. and A.M. Kamp, 2002. Genetic groups of the insectpathogenic fungus Beauveria bassiana are associated with habitat and thermal growth preferences. Archives of Microbiology, 178: 531–537.

- Bidochka, M.J., Melzer, M.J., Lavender, T.M. and Kamp, A.M. 2000. Genetically related isolates of the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* harbour homologous dsRNA viruses. *Mycological Research*, **104**: 1094-1097.
- Bidochka, M.J., McDonald, M.A., St Leger, R.J. and Roberts, D.W. 1994. Differentiation of species and strains of entomopathogenic fungi by random amplification of polymorphic DNA (RAPD). *Current Genetics*, 25: 107-113.
- Bidochka, M.J., Walsh, S.R.A., Ramos, M.E., St Leger, R.J., Silver, J.C. Roberts, D.W. 1995. and Pathotypes in the Entomophaga grylli species complex of grasshopper pathogens differentiated random with amplification of polymorphic DNA and cloned DNA probes. Applied Environmental and Microbiology, 61: 556-560.
- Bielikova, L., Landa, Z., Osborne, L.S. and Curn. V. 2002. Characterization and identification of entomopathogenic and mycoparasitic fungi using RAPD-PCR techniques. Plant *Protection Science*, **38**(1): 1-12.
- Blanford, S. and Thomas, M.B. 2001. Adult survival, maturation, and reproduction of the desert locust Schistocerca gregaria infected with the fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* var *acridum*. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **78**: 1-8.
- \*Bogo, M.R., Rota, C.A., Jr, H.P., Ocampos, M., Correa, C.T., Vainstein, M.H. and Schrank, A. 1998. A Chitinase encoding gene

(*chit1* Gene) from the entomopathogen *Metarhizium anisopliae*: Isolation and Characterization of Genomic and Full-Length cDNA. *Current Microbiology*, **37**: 221–225.

- Borges, M., Leal, S.C.M., Tigano, M.S., and Valadares, M.C.C. 1993. Efeito do feromo^nio de alarme do percevejo verde, Nezara viridula (L.) (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae), sobre o fungo entomopa-toge<sup>^</sup> nico Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorok. Annals of Society Ento-mol. Brasil, 22: 505-512.
- Borgio, J.F. and Sahayaraj, K. 2007. Bioefficacy of the entomopathogenic fungus, Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) on Dysdercus *cingulatus* (Fb.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae) eggs, pp. 29-34. (Narayann, In: М., Sethuramalingam, T. and Sahayaraj, K. eds.), Proceedings of the National Seminar on Technology and Management of Bioresearches, May 21-22, 2005, Palayamkottai, India.
- Boucias, D.G., Tigano, M.S., Sosa-Gomez, D.R., Glare, T.R. and Inglis, P.W. 2000. Genotypic properties of the entomopathogenic fungus *Nomuraea rileyi. Biological Control*, **19**: 124–138.
- Boucias, D.R. and Pendland, J.C. 1998. Entomopathogenic fungi; Fungi Imperfecti. *In*: (Boucias, D.R and Pendland, J.C. eds.), Principles of Insect Pathology. Kluwer

Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, **10**:321-359.

- Bradley, C.A., Black, W.E., Kearns, R. and Wood, P. 1992. Role of production technology in mycoinsecticide development. *In*: Frontiers in Industrial Mycology (Leatham, G.F. ed.). Chapman and Hall, New York, pp. 160– 173.
- Brady, B.L.K. 1979a. *Metarhizium anisopliae. In:* Commonwealth Mycological Institute (CMI) description of pathogenic fungi and bacteria. Issue No. 609, CAB, Cambrian News (Aberystwyth) Ltd., UK.
- Brady, B.L.K. 1979b. *Beauveria* bassiana. In: Commonwealth Mycological Institute (CMI) description of pathogenic fungi and bacteria. Issue No. 609, CAB, Cambrian News (Aberystwyth) Ltd., UK.
- Brambila, J. 2007. Heteroptera of Concern to Southern U.S. USDA APHIS PPQ USDA-APHIS-Invasive Arthropod Workshop Southern Plant Diagnostic Network, 7-9 May 2007, Clemson, South Carolina.
- Bridge, P.D., Prior, C., Sagbohan, J., Lomer, C.J., Carey, M. and Buddie, A. 1997. Molecular characterization of isolates of *Metharizium* from locusts and grasshoppers. *Biodiversity Conservation*, 6: 177-189.
- Bridge, P.D., Williams, M.A.J., Prior, C. and Paterson R.R.M. 1993. Mophological, biochemical and molecular characteristics of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *M. flavoviride. Journal of General Microbiology*, **139**: 1163-1169.

- Brownbridge, M., Humber, R.A., Parker, B.L. and Skinner, M. 1993. Fungal entomopathogens recovered from Vermont forest soils. *Mycologia*, **85**: 358-361.
- Bruck, D.J., Snelling, J.E., Dreves, A.J. and Jaronski, S.T. 2005.
  Laboratory bioassays of entomopathogenic fungi for control of *Delia radicum* (L.) larvae. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, 89: 179–183.
- \*Burges, H.D. and Hussey, H.W. 1971. Microbial control of insects and mites. Academic Press, London. 861 pp.
- Butt, T.M. and Goettel, M.S. 2000. Bioassays of entomogenous fungi. *In:* Bioassays of Entomopathogenic Microbes and Nematodes (Navon, A. and Ascher, K.R.S. eds.). CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK, pp. 141–196.
- Butt, T.M., Ibrahim, L., Clark, S.J. and Beckett, A. 1995. The germination behaviour of *Metarhizium anisopliae* on the surface of aphid and flea beetle cuticles. *Mycological Research*, **99**: 945-950.
- Campos, R.A., Arruda, W., Boldo, J.T., da Silva, M.V., de Barros, N.M., de Azevedo, J.L., Schrank, A. Vainstein, M.H. and 2005. *Boophilus microplus* infection by Beauveria amorpha and Beauveria bassiana: SEM regulation analysis and of subtilisin-like proteases and chitinases. Current Microbiology, **50**: 257–261.
- Carton, Y. and Nappi, A.J. 2001. Immunogenetic aspects of the cellular immune response of

Drosophila against parasitoids. *Immunogenetics*, **52**: 157–164.

- Catindig, J.L.A. and Heong, K.L. 2003. Cutworm. Available: http://www. knowledgebank.irri.org/ riceDoctor\_MX/Fact\_Sheets/Pest s/Cutworm.htm.
- Chakraborti, S. and Chatterjee, M.C. 1999. Toxicity and sterilizing effects of Benzopheylureas against red cotton bug, *Dysdercus koenigii* (FAB.) *Insect Science*, **12**(2): 121-125.
- Chandler, D. 1997. Seclection of an isolate of the insect pathgenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* virulant to the lettuce root aphid *Pemphigus bursarius. Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **7**(1): 95-104.
- Chandler, D., Hay, D. and Reid, A.P. 1997. Sampling and occurrence of entomopathogenic fungi and nematodes in UK soils. *Applied Soil Ecology*, **5**: 133–144.
- Charnley, A.K. 1989. Mechanisms of fungal pathogenesis in insects. *In*: The Biotechnology of Fungi for Improving Plant Growth (Whipps, J.M. and Lumsden, R.D. eds.). British Mycological Society Symposium, Cambridge University. pp. 85-117.
- Charnley, A.K., Cobb, B. and Clarkson, J.M., 1997. Towards the improvement of fungal insecticides. In: Microbial Insecticides: Novelty or Necessity (Evans, H.F. ed.). BCPC Symposium. BCPC. Farnham, pp. 115–127.
- Chaudhari, B.N., Ghorpade, S.A., Hage, D.G., Chavan, B.P. and Mane, P.S. 2004. Evaluation of IPM module against pests infesting tomato. *Indian Journal*

*Environment Ecoplaning*, **8**(1): 197-200.

- Chaudhary, K. 2007. Agriculture in Tamil Nadu. Agricultural Production Commissioner and Secretary to Government, Agriculture Department, Government of Tamil Nadu.
- Cheery, A.J., Jenkins, N.E., Heviefo, G., Batman, R. and Lomer, C.J. 1999. Operational and economic analysis of West African pilotscale production plant for aerial conidia of *Metarhizium* spp., for use a mycoinsecticide against locust and grasshopper. *Bicontrol Science and Technology*, **9**: 35-51.
- Cherry, A.J., Lomer, C.J., Djegui, D. and Schulthess, F. 1999. Pathogen incidence and their potential as microbial control agents in IPM of maize stem borers in West Africa. *BioControl*, **44**: 301–327.
- \*Clarkson, J. and Charnley, K. 1996. New insights into the mechanisms of fungal pathogenesis in insects. *Trends in Microbiology*, **4**: 197–203.
- Clarkson, J. M. 1992. Molecular approaches to the study of entomopathogenic fungi. *In*: Biological Control of Locusts and Grasshoppers (Lomer, C. J. and Prior, C. eds.). CAB Int., Wallington, UK, pp. 191–199.
- Clarkson, J., Screen, S., Bailey, A., Cobb, B. and Charnley, K. 1998.
  Fungal pathogenesis in insects. *In:* Molecular Variability of Fungal Pathogens (Bridge P.D., Couteaudier, Y. and Clarkson, J.M. eds.). CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp. 83–94.
- Cloyd, R.A. 2005. Know Your Friends: The Entomopathogenic Fungus

Metarhizium anisopliae. University of Illinois. Available: http://www.entomology. wisc.edu/mbcn/kyf607.html.

- Cobb, B. D. and Clarkson, J. M. 1993. Detection of molecular variation in the insect pathogenic fungus *Metarhizium* using RAPD-PCR. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, **112**: 319-324.
- Cook, J., Bruckart, W.L., Coulson, J.R., Goettel, M.S., Humber, R.A., Lumsden, R,D., Maddox,J.V., mCmanus, M.L., Moore, L., Meyer, S.F., Quimby, P.C., Stack, J.P. and Vaughen, J.L. 1996. Safety of Microorganisms Intended For Pest and Plant Disease Control- Framework for Scientific Evaluation. *Biological Control*, **7**: 333-351.
- \*Crowhurst, R. M., Haawthorne, B. T., Rikkerink. E. H. A. and Templeton, M. D. 1991. Differentiation of Fusarium solani f. sp. cucurbitae races 1 and 2 by random amplification of polymorphic DNA. Current Genetics, 20:391-396.
- Cuthbertson, A.G.S., Walters, K.F.A. and Northing, P. 2005. The susceptibility of immature stages of Bemisia tabaci to the entomopathogenic fungus Lecanicillium muscarium on tomato and verbena foliage. *Mycopathologia*, **159**: 23–29.
- Dangar, T.K., Geetha, L., Jayapal, S.P. and Pillai, G.B. 1991. Mass production of entomopathogen *Metarhizium anisopliae* in coconut water wasted from copra making industry. *Journal of Plantation Crops*, **19**: 54–69.
- Daniel, R., Sosa-Go'mez. and Moscardi, F. 1998. Laboratory and field

studies on the infection of stink bugs, Nezara viridula. Piezodorus guildinii, and Euschistus heros (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae) with Metarhizium anisopliae and Beauveria bassiana in Brazil. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 71: 115– 120.

- Das, S.B. 2002. Preliminary evaluation of newer insecticides against pod borer of pigeonpea. *Insect Environment*, 7(4): 153–154.
- David, B.V. 2008. Biotechnological approaches in IPM and their impact on environment. *Journal* of *Biopesticides*, 1(1): 01-05.
- David, B.V. and Ananthakrishnan, T.N. 2004. General and Applied Entomology. Tata McGraw-Hill publishing Company Limited, New Delhi, 1184 pp.
- David, B.V. and Kumaraswami, T. 1978. Elements of economic entomology. Popular Book Dept. Ltd., Madras, India, 261 pp.
- de Faria, M.R., Tigano, M.S., Fontes, E.M.G. and Lecuona, R.E. 1995. Characterization and virulence of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorok. isolates to eggs of *Deois flavopicta* (Stal) (Homoptera: Cercopidae). *American Society Entomology Brasil*, **24**: 659–663.
- Destéfano, R.H.R., Suzete, A., Destéfano, L. and Messias, C.L. 2004. Detection of Metarhizium anisopliae var. anisopliae within infected sugarcane borer Diatraea saccharalis (Lepidoptera, Pyralidae) using specific primers *Genetics and Molecular Biology*, **27**(2): 245-252.
- Devi, K.U. and Rao, C.U.M. 2006. Allee effect in the infection dynamics

of the entomopathogenic fungus *Beauveria bassiana* (Bals) Vuill. on the beetle, *Mylabris pustulata*. *Mycopathologia*, **161**: 385–394.

- Devi, K.U., Padmavathi, J., Sharma, H. C. and Seetharama, N. 2001. Laboratory evaluation of the virulence of Beauveria bassiana isolates to the sorghum shoot borer Chillo partellus Swinhoe (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) and their characterization by RAPD-World Journal PCR. of Microbiology and Biotechnology, **17**: 131-137.
- Devi, P.I. 2007. Facing hazards at work

  agricultural workers and pesticide exposure in Kattand, Kerala, SANDEE Policy Brief.
  The South Asian Network for Development and Environmental Economics, Kathmandu, Nepal, 19 pp.
- Devi, P.S.V., Prasad, Y.G., Anitha Chowdary D., Mallikarjuna Rao, L. and Balakrishnan, K. 2003. Identification of virulent isolates of the entomopathogenic fungus *Nomuraea rileyi* (F) Samson for the management of *Helicoverpa armigera* and *Spodoptera litura*. *Mycopathologia*, **156**: 365–373.
- Dhin, B.C., Mohapatra, H.K. and Senapati, B. 1992. Assessment of crop loss in groundnut due to tobacco caterpillar, *Spodoptera litura* (F.). *Indian Journal of Plant Protection*, **20**: 215-217.
- Dhingra, S. and Sarup, P. 1990. Development of techniques for defecting resistance in crop pests to insecticides. *Journal of Entomological Research*, **14**(1): 156-165.
- Dimbi, S., Maniania, N.K., Lux, S.A. and Mueke, J.M. 2003. Host

species, age and sex as factors affecting the susceptibility of the African Tephritid fruit fly species, *Ceratitis capitata*, *C*. *cosyra* and *C. fasciventris* to infection by *Metarhizium anisopliae. Journal of Pest Science*, **76**: 113–117.

- Dixon, A.F.G. 1998. Aphid Ecologe. Chapman and Hall, London. pp. 300.
- Do, N. and Adams, R.P. 1991. A simple technique for removing plant polysaccharide contaminants from DNA. *Biotechnology*, **10**: 162-166.
- Dolinski, C. and Lacey, L.A. 2007. Microbial control of arthropod pests of tropical tree fruits. *Neotropical Entomology*, **36**(2): 161-179.
- Domsch, K.H., Gams, W. and Anderson, T.H. 1980. Compendium of soil fungi. Academic Press, London. 413 pp.
- Dong, C., Zhang, J., Chen, W., Huang, Y. H. and Hu. 2007. Characterization of a newly discovered China variety of Metarhizium anisopliae (M. anisopliae var. dcjhyium) for virulence to termites, isoenzyme, phylogenic and analysis. Microbial Research, 162(1): 53-61.
- \*Dressner, E. 1955. The present status of economic entomology in Indonesia. *FAO Plant Protection Bulletin*, **3**(4): 49-55.
- Driver, F., Milner, R.J. and Trueman, J.W.H. 2000. A taxonomic revision of *Metarhizium* based on a phylogenitc analysis of rDNA sequence data. *Mycological Research*, **104**: 134-150.

- Dutta, S. 2004. *Bacillus thuringiensis* Berlines (Bt.) a microbial agent for pest control. *Agrobios Newletter*, **2**(8): 29.
- Easwaramoorthy, S. and Jayaraj, S. 1987. Cross infectivity of granulosis viruses infecting *Chilo infuscatellus* Snell and *Chilo sacchariphagus* indicus (Kapur). *Journal* of *Entomological Research*, **11**: 170-174.
- Easwaramoorthy, S. and Cory, J. 1990. Characterization of the DNA of granulosis viruses isolated from two closely related moths *Chilo infuscatellus* and *Chilo sacchariphagus indicus*. *Archives of Virology*, **110**: 113-119.
- Easwaramoorthy, S., Nirmala, R. and Santhalakshmi, G. 2001. Occurrence of *Metarhizium anisopliae* var. *anisopliae* on sugarcane internode borer, *Chilo sacchariphagus. Journal of Biological Control*, **15**(1): 81-84.
- Ekesi, S. and Maniania, N.K. 2000. Susceptibility of *Megalurothrips sjostedti* developmental stages to *Metarhizium anisopliae* and the effects of infection on feeding, adult fecundity, egg fertility and longevity. *Entomology Experiments and Application*, **94**: 229–236.
- Ekesi, S., Egwurube, E.A., Akpa, A.D. and Onu, I. 2001. Laboratory evaluation of the entomopathogenic fungus, *Metarhizium anisopliae* for the control of the groundnut bruchid, *Caryedon serratus* on groundnut. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, **37**: 313–321.
- El-Sayed, A.M. 2006. The Pherobase: Database of Insect Pheromones and Semiochemicals. Available:

http://www.pherobase.com/datab ase/species/species -Dysdercuscingulatus.php.

- Elumalai, K., Prabhahar, C. and Veeriyan, G. 2006. Efficacy of *Hyptis suaveolens* (Lamiaceae) and *Melochia chorcorifolia* (Sterculiaceae) fractions against *Pericalia ricini. Journal of Corrent Science*, **9**(2): 735-742.
- \*Engelmann, F. 1984. Reproduction in insects. *In:* Huffaker, C.B. and Rabb, R. B. (eds.), Ecological Entomology, John Wiley, New York, pp. 113–114.
- Entz, S.C., Johnson, D.L. and Kawchuk, L.M. 2006. Development of a PCR-based diagnostic assay for the specific detection of the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae var. acridum. *Mycological Research*, **109**: 1302–1312.
- Ericsson, J.D., Kabaluk, J.T., Goettel, M.S. and Myers, J.H. 2007. Spinosad interacts synergistically with the insect pathogen *Metarhizium anisopliae* against the exotic wireworms *Agriotes lineatus* and *Agriotes obscurus* (Coleoptera: Elateridae). *Journal of Economic Entomology*, **100**(1): 31-38.
- Falcon, L. A. 1985. Development and use of microbial insecticides. *In:* Biological Control in Agricultural IPM Systems (Hoy, M. A. and Herzog, D. C. eds.). Academic Press, Florida, pp. 229–242.
- Fani, R., Damiani, G., Di, S.C. and Gallori, E. 1993. Use of random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) for generating specific DNA probes for microorganisms. *Molecular Ecology*, 2: 243-250.

- FAO, 2002. State of IPM in India. *In*: Integrated Pest Management Programme for Cotton in Asia, Food and Agricultural Organisation, Rome, Italy, 61pp.
- Fegan, M., Manners, J.M., Maclean, D.J., Irwin, J.A.G., Samuels, K.D.Z., Holdom, D.G., and Li, D.P. 1993. Random amplified polymorphic DNA markers reveal a high degree of genetic diversity in the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae var. anisopliae. Journal of General *Microbiology*, **139**: 2075–2081.
- M.G., Poprawski, Feng, T.J. and Khachatourians, G.G. 1994. formulation Production, and application of the entomopathogenic fungus Beauveria bassiana for insect control: current status. Biocontrol Science and Technology, **4**:3–34.
- Feng, Z., Carruthers, R.I., Roberts, D.W. and Robson, D.S. 1985. Agespecific dose-mortality effects of *Beauveria bassiana* on the European corn borer, *Ostrinia nubilalis. Journal of Invertebrate Patholohy*, **46**: 259–264.
- Fernandes, P.M. and Alves, S.B. 1991. of Control *Cornitermes* 1832) cumulanus (Kllar, Termitidae) (Isoptera: with Beauveria bassiana (Bals.) Vuill. anisopliae And Metarhizium (Metsch.) Sorok. under field conditions. Anais da Sociedade Entomologica do Brasil, 20: 56-49.
- \*Ferron, P. 1981. Pest control by the fungi: *Beauveria* and *Metarhizium*. *In:* Microbial Control of Pests and Plant Diseases (Burges, H.D. ed.).

Academic Press, New York, pp. 465–482.

- Ferron, P. 1985. Fungal control, *In*: Comprehensive insect physiology, biochemistry and pharmacology (Kerkut, G.A. and Gilbert L.I. eds.). 12 Insect Control. Pergamon Press, Oxford, pp. 313-346.
- Finney, D.J. 1971. Probit Analysis, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed. Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge.
- Flexner, J.L., Lighthart, B. and Croft, B.A. 1986. The effect of microbial pesticides to nontarget, beneficial arthropods. Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, 16: 203-254.
- Flint, L.M. and van den Bosch, R. 1981. Introduction to Integrated Pest Management. Plenum Press, New York, 240pp.
- \*Fransen, J. J., Winkelman K. and van Lenteren, J. C. 1987. The differential mortality at various life stages of the greenhouse whitefly, *Trialeurodes vaporariorum* (Homoptera: Aleyrodidae), by infection with the fungus Aschersonia aleyrodis (Deuteromycotina: Coelomomycetes). Journal of

Coelomomycetes). Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, **50**: 158– 165.

- Freire, L.L.C., Costa, A.B.L., Góes, L.B. and Oliveira, N.T. 2001. DNA polymorphism and total protein in mutants of *Metarhizium* anisopliae var. anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin strain E9. Brazilian Journal of Microbiology, **32**:93-97.
- Fungaro, M.H.P., Vieira, M.L.C., Pizzarani-Kleiner, A.A. and de Azevedo, J.L. 1996. Diversity among soil and insect isolates of

Metarhizium anisopliae var anisopliae detected by RAPD. Letters of Applied Microbiology, 22: 389–392.

- Fuxa, J.R. 1987. Ecological considerations for the use of entomopathogens in IPM. *Annual Review of Entomology*, **32**: 225-251.
- Fuxa, J.R. and Tanada, Y. 1987. Epidemiological concepts applied to insect epizootiology. *In*: Epizootiology of Insect Diseases (Fuxa, J.R. and Tanada Y. eds.). John Wiley and Sons, New York, pp. 3–21.
- Ganassi, S., Altomare, C.F., Bonvicini Pagliai, A.M., Logrieco, A. and Sabatini, M.A. 2004. Attività 'antifeedant' di isolati fungini del genere Trichoderma nei confronti di due specie di afidi: risultati preliminari. Atti XIX Congresso Nazionale Italiano di Entomologia, Catania. Italy, 2004. Litografia Tipografia Polaris, Sondrio, Italy. pp. 1435-1439.
- Gao, L., Sun, M.H., Liu, X.Z. and Che, Y.S. 2007. Effects of carbon concentration and carbon to nitrogen ratio on the growth and sporulation of several biocontrol fungi. *Mycological Research*, **111(1):** 87-92.
- Gauchan, D., Ayo-Odongo, J., Vaughan, K., Lemmaa, G. and Mulugeta, N. 1998. A participatory system analysis of the termite situation in West Wellega, Oromia region, Ethiopia. International Centre for development oriented Research in Agriculture (ICRA), Wageningen, The Netherlands.
- Ghumare, S.S. and Mukherjee, S.N. 2003. Performance of

*Spodoptera litura* Fabricius on different host plants. *Indian Journal of Experimental Biology*, **41**: 895-899.

- Gindin, G., Samish, M., Alekseev, E. and Glazer, I. 2001. The suscepility of *Boophilus microplus* (Ixodidae) ticks to entomopathogenic fungi. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **11**: 111.
- Gindin, G., Samish, M., Zangi, G., Mishoutchenko, A. and Glazer, I. 2002. The susceptibility of diVerent species and stages of ticks to entomopathogenic fungi. *Experimental Application of Acarology*, **28**: 283-288.
- 1996. Gitonga, W. Metarhizium anisopliae (Metschnikoff) Sorokin and Beauveria bassiana (Balsamo) Vuillemin as potential biological control agents of Macrotermes michaelseni (Sjostedt) (Isoptera: Termitidae) in Kenya. Ph.D. Thesis, Department of Ecology and Molecular Biology, Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University, Copenhagen. 144 pp.
- Gloviana, A.S., Raja, N., Seshadri, S., Janarthanan, S. and S. 2004. Ignachimuthu, Pthogenicity of entomopathogen Bacillus thuringiencis sub sp. Kurstaki and Beauveria bassiana to the larvae of Spodoptera litura (F.) and Pericallia ricini (F.). Biological Agriculture and Horticulture, 18(3): 235-242.
- Goettel, M.S and Inglis G.D. 1997. Fungi: Hyphomycetes. *In*: Manual of Techniques in Insect Pathology (Lacey, L.A. ed.). Academic Press, San Diego, United States, pp. 213- 248.

- Goettel, M.S. and Roberts, D.W. 1992. Mass production. formulation and field application of entomopathogenic fungi. In: Biological control of locusts and grasshoppers (Lomer, C.J. and Prior, C. eds.). CAB International and International Institue of Tropical Agriculture, Ascot, pp. 230.
- Goettel, M.S., Poprawski, T.J., Vandergerg, J.D., Li, Z. and Roberts, D.W. 1990. Safety to non-targate invertebrates of fungal biocontrol agent. In: Safety of Mycrobial Insecticides (Laird, M., Lacey, L.A. and Davison, E.W. eds.). CRC Press, Inc, Boca Raton, FL, USA, pp. 209-232.
- Goettel, M.S., St. Leger, R.J., Rizzo, N.W., Staples, R.C. and Roberts, D.W. 1989. Ultrastructural localization of a cuticledegrading protease produced by the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* during penetration of host (Manduca sexta) cuticle. *Journal of General Microbiology*, **135**: 2233–2239.
- Goodwin, P.H. and Annis, S.L. 1991. Rapid identification of genetic variation and pathotype of *Leptosphaeria maculans* by random amplified polymorphic assay. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, **57**: 1482-1486.
- Gopalakrishnan, C. and K. Narayanan. 1988. Occurrence of two entomofungal pathogen *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metchinkoff) sorlein var. minor Tulloch and *Nomuraea rileyi* in *Heliothis armigera. Current Science*, **57**: 167-168.

- Grimm, C. 2001. Economic feasibility of a small-scale production plant for entomopathogenic fungi in Nicaragua. *Crop Protection*, **20**: 623-630.
- \*Gunnarsson, S.G.S. 1988. Infection of Schistocerca gregaria by the fungus Metarhizium anisopliae: cellular reactions in the integument studied by scanning electron and light microscopy. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **52**: 9–17.
- Guo, H. F., Fang, J. C., Wang, J. P., Zhong, W. F. and Liu, B. S. 2007. Interaction of Xestia cnigrum Granulovirus with Peritrophic Matrix and *Spodoptera* litura Nucleopolyhedrovirus in Spodoptera litura. Journal of *Economic Entomology*, **100**(1): 20-26.
- Guthrie, P. A. I., Magill, C. W., Frederiksen, R. A. and Odvody, G. N. 1992. Random Amplified Polymorphic DNA markers: A system for identifying and differentiating isolates of *Colletotrichum graminicola*. *Phytopathology*, **82**:832-835.
- Hackman, R.H. 1974. Chemistry of the insect cuticle. *In*: The Physiology of Insecta, v. VI (Rockstein, M. ed.). Academic Press, New York, pp. 215-270.
- Hajek, A.E. and St. Leger, F.J. 1994. Interactions between fungal pathogens and insects host. *Annual Review of Entomology*, **39**: 293–322.
- Hajek, A.E., Thomas, D., Lund, J., Smith, M.T., Bauer, L. and Li, Z.
  2007. Developing fungal bands for control of Asian Longhorned Beetle, Anoplophora

glabripennis. Journal of Anhui Agricultural University, **34**: 149-156.

- Hardys, H., Balick, M. and Schierwater, M. 1992. Applications of random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) in molecular ecology. *Molecular Ecology*, **1**: 55–63.
- Harney, S. and Widden, P. 1991. Physiological properties of the entomopathogenic hyphomycete *Paecilomyces farinosum* in relation to its roll in the forest ecosystem. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, **69**: 1-5.
- Hassan, A. E. M., Dillon, R. J. and Charnely, A. K. 1989. Influence of accelerated germination of conidia on the pathogenicity of *Metarhizium anisopliae* for *Manduca sexta. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, 54: 277– 279.
- Hegedus, D.D. and Khachatourians, G.G. 1996. Detection of the entomopathogenic fungus Beauveria bassiana within infected migratory grasshoppers (Melanoplus sanguinpes) using polymerase chain reaction and DNA probe. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 67: 21-27.
- Henson, J.M. and French, R. 1993. The polymerase chain reaction and plant disease diagnosis. *Annual Review of Phytopathology*, **31**: 81-110.
- Hiromori, H. and Nishigaki, J. 2001. Factor analysis of synergistic effect between the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* and synthetic insecticides. *Applied Entomology and Zoology*, **36**: 231–236.

- \*Hoffmann, M.P. and Frodsham, A.C. 1993. Natural enemies of vegetable insect pests. Cooperative extension, Cornell University, Ithaca, New York. 63 pp.
- Hokkanen, H. and Lynch, J.M., 1995. Biological Control: Benefits and Risks. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Hokkanen, H. M. T. and Zimmermann,
  G. 1986. *In*: Fundamental and
  Applied Aspects of Invertebrate
  Pathology (Samson, R. A., Vlak,
  J. M. and Peters, D. eds.). 4th
  International Colloquium on
  Invertebrate Pathology,
  Wageningen, The Netherlands.
  542 pp.
- Hsu, J. C., Li, G. L., and Feng, H. T. 2005. Susceptibility of cowpea aphid (*Aphis craccivora*), cotton aphid (*Aphis gossypii*), turnip aphid (*Lipaphis erysimi*), and green peach aphid (*Myzus persicae*) to several insecticides in Taiwan. *Plant Protection Bulletin (Taipei*), 47(2): 115-127.
- Hughes, W.O.H., Thomsen, L., Eilenberg, J. and Boomsma, J.J. 2004. Diversity of entomopathogenic fungi near leaf-cutting ant nests in a neotropical forest, with particular reference Metarhizium to anisopliae var. anisopliae. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 85:46–53.
- Huxham, I.M., Lackie, A.M. and McCorkindale, N.J. 1989. Inhibitory effects of cyclodepsipeptides, destruxins, from the fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* on cellular immunity in insects. *Journal of Insect Physiology*, **35**: 97-105.

- Ibrahim, Y. and Nugroho, I. 2005. Sucesptibility of Aphis craccivora, A. gossypii and Myzus persicea to isolates of entamopathogenic fungi Beauveria bassiana, Metarhizium anisopliae and Paecilomyces fumosoroceus. Journal of *Bioseciences*, **16**(1): 57-68.
- Ibrahim, Y.B. and Low, W. 1993. Potential of mass production and field efficacy of isolates of the entomopathogenic fungi *Beauveria bassiana* and *Paecilomyces fumosoroseus* against *Plutella xylostella. International Journal of Pest Management*, **39**: 288-292.
- Ignoffo, C. M., Hostetter, D. L., Sikorowski, P. P., Sutter, G. and Brooks, W. M. 1977. Inactivation of representative species of entomopathogenic viruses, a bacterium, fungus and protozoan by an ultraviolet light source. *Environmental Entomology*, **6**: 411-415.
- Inglis, G.D., Goettel, M.S., Butt, T.M. and Strasser, H. 2001. *In*: Fungi as biocontrol agents: progress problems and potential (Butt, T.M., Jackson, C. and Magan, N. eds.). CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK, pp. 23–69.
- Inglis, P.W., Aragão, F.J.L., Frazão, H., Magalhães, B.P. and Valadares-Inglis, M.C. 2000. Biolistic cotransformation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* var. *acridum* strain CG423 with green fluorescent protein and resistance to glufosinate ammonium. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, **191**: 249-254.
- Inglis, P.W., Magalães, B.P. and Valadares-Inglis, M.C. 1999.

Characterisation of the entomopathogenic fungus, *Metarhizium flavoviride* using telomeric fingerprinting. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, **179**: 49– 52.

- \*Jack, H.W. and Sands, W.N. 1922. Cotton experiments in Malaya. *Malay Agricultural Journal*, **10**: 248 - 258.
- Jackson, T.A. Alves, S.B. and Pereira, R.M. 2000. Success in biological control of soil-dwelling insects by pathogens and nematodes. *In*: Biological Control: Measures of Success (Gurr, G. and Wratten, S. eds.). Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston, pp. 271-296.
- Jaramillo, J. and Borgemeister, C. 2006. New bioassay method to assess the pathogenicity of Colombian strains of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin and *Paecilomyces* sp. (Deuteromycotina:
  - Hyphomycetes) against the subterranean burrower bug *Cyrtomenus bergi* Froeschner (Hemiptera: Cydnidae). *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **91**: 57-60.
- Jaramillo, J., Borgemeister, C., Ebssa, L., Gaigl, A., Tobón, R. and Zimmermann, G. 2005. Effect of combined applications of Metarhizium anisopliae Sorokin (Metsch.) (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) strain CIAT 224 and different dosages of imidacloprid on the subterranean burrower bug Cyrtomenus bergi Froeschner (Hemiptera: Cydnidae). Biological Control, **34**: 12-20

- Jaronski, S.T. 1997. New paradigms in formulating mycoinsecticides. *In*: Pesticide formulations and application systems, vol. 17, ASTM STP 1328 (Goss, G.R., Hopkinson, M.J. and Collins, H.M. eds.). American Society for Testing and Materials, Philadelphia, pp. 99-113.
- Jarrold, S.L., Moore, D., Potter, U. and Charnley, A.K. 2007. The contribution of surface waxes to pre-penetration growth of an entomopathogenic fungus on host cuticle. *Mycological Research*, **111**(2): 240-249.
- Jayaraj, S. 2001. Microbial pesticides and integrated pest management for sustainable crop protection. *In*: Microbials in Insect Pest Management (Ignacimuthu, S. and Sen, A. eds.). Oxford and IBH Publishing Co. Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi, India. pp. 87-97.
- Jayaraj, S., Ananthakrishnan, T.N. and Veeresh, G.K. 1994. Biological pest control in India progress and perspectives RGICS project No.
  2. Rajiv Gandhi Institute for Contemporary Studies, New Delhi. 101 pp.
- Jayaraj, S., Santhanam, G., Narayanan, K., Sundarajan, K. and Balagurunathan. R. 1981. Effectiveness of the nuclear polyhedrosis virus against fields populations of the tobacco caterpillar, Spodoptera litura on Andhra Agricultural cotton. Journal, 27: 26-29.
- Jeffs, L.B. and Khachatourians, G.C. 1997. Estimation of spore hydrophobicity for members of the genera *Beauveria*, *Metarhizium* and *Tolypocladium* by salt-mediated aggregation and

sedimentation. *Canadian Journal* of Microbiology, **43**: 23–28.

- Jenkins, N.E. and Goettel, M.S. 1997. Methods for mass production of microbial control agents of grasshoppers and locust. pp. 37-48. *In*: Microbial control of grasshopper and locust (Goettel, M.S. and Johnson, D.L. eds.). Memories of the Entomological Society of Canada, Canada, **171**: 400.
- Jenkins, N.E. and Grzywacz, D. 2000. Quality control of fungal and viral biocontrol agents – assurence of product perfomance. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **10**: 753–777.
- Jenkins, N.E., Heviefo, G., Langewald, J., Cheery, A.J. and Lomer, C.J. 1998. Development of mass production technology for aerial conidia for use as mycopesticides. *Biocontrol News* and Information, **19**(1): 21-31.
- Jensen. A.B., Thomsen, L. and Eilenberg, J. 2001. Intraespecific variation and host specificity of Entomophtora muscae sensu stricto isolates revealed by random amplified polimorphic DNA, universal primed PCR, PCR-restriction fragment lenght polymorphism, and conidial morphology. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 78:251-259.
- Johnpulle, A.L. 1938. Temperatures lethal to green mascardian fungus, *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metch) Sorok. *Tropical Agriculture*, **90**: 80-83.
- \*Jones, J.C. 1962. Current concepts concerning insect hemocytes. *American Zoologist*, **2**: 209-246.

- Jungehülsing, U. and Tudzynski, P. 1997. Analysis of diversity in *Claviceps purpurea* by RAPD markers. *Mycological Research*, **101**: 1-6.
- Junghans, D.T., Gomes, E.A., Guimarães, W.V., Barros, E.G. and Araújo, E.F. 1998. Genetic diversity of the ectomycorrhizal fungus *Pisolithus tinctorius* based on RAPD-PCR analysis. *Mycorrhiza*, 7: 243–248.
- Kaaya, G.P., Mwangi, E.N. and Ouna, E.A. 1996. Prospect for biological control of livestock ticks, Rhipicephalus appendiculatus and Amblyomma variegatum, using the entomogenous fungi Beauveria bassiana and Metarhizium anisopliae. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 67: 15-20.
- Kalaiyarasan, S. and Kalyanasundaram,M. 2003. Pest management in horticultural crops. Keren Desk Top Publishers, Vellore, India, 282 pp.
- Kang, S.C., Park, S. and Lee, D.G. 1999.
  Purification and characterization of novel chitinase from the entomopathogenic fungus, *Metarhizium anisopliae. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **73**: 276-281.
- Kassa, A., Stephan, D., Vidal, S. and Zimmermann. G. 2004. Laboratory and field evaluation of different formulations of Metarhizium anisopliae var. acridum submerged spores and aerial conidia for the control grasshoppers. locusts and *BioControl*, **49**: 63–81.
- Kassa, A., Zimmermann, G., Stephan, D. and Vidal, S. 2002. Susceptibility

of *Sitophilus zeamais* (Motsch.) (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) and *Prostephanus truncatus* (Horn) (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae) to entomopathogenic fungi from Ethiopia. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **12**: 727–736.

- Kaufman, P.B., Wu, W., Kim, D. and Cseke, L.J. 2000. Hand book of molecular and cellular methods in biology and medicine. CRC Press, London. 384 pp.
- Kencharaddi, R.N. and M. Jayaramaiah. 1997. Dosage mortality response of field been pod borer Adisura alkinsoni Moore and Helicoverpa armigera (Hub.) to the white muscardine fungus, Beauveria bassiana (Bals.) Vuill. and green muscardine fungus, Metardizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin. Mysore Journal of Agricultural Sciences, **31**: 309-312.
- Kenis, M., Roy, H.E., Zindel, R. and Majerus, M.E.N. 2008. Current and potential management strategies against *Harmonia axyridis. BioControl*, **53**: 235– 252.
- \*Kershaw, M.J., Moorhouse, E.R., Bateman, R., Reynolds, S.E. and Charnley, A.K. 1999. The role of destruxins in the pathogenicity of *Metarhizium anisopliae* for three species of insects. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **74**: 213– 223.
- Khachatourians, G. G. 1996. Biochemistry and molecular biology of entomopathogenic fungi. Chap. 17. *In* Howard, H. and Miller, J. D. (eds.), The Mycota, Vol. 6, Animal and Human Relationships. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 331–363.

- Khan, P.A.A., Devi, K.U. and Reineks, A. 2005. A study of the profile expression of pathogenicity related genes in entomopathogenic fungi Beauveria bassiana on different insect cuticle.  $38^{\text{th}}$ Annual Meeting of the Society for Invertebrate Pathlogy, August -7-11, 2005, Anchorage, Alaska, USA.
- Khetan, S.K. 2001. Microbial Pest Control. Marcel Dekker, New York.
- Kim, S.H., Uzunovic, A. and Breuil, C. 1999. Rapid detection of Ophiostoma piceae and O.quercus in stained wood by PCR. Appllied and Environmental Microbiology, 65: 287–290.
- Kleespies, R. and Zimmermann, G. 1992. Production of blastospores by three strains of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metch) Sorok. in submerged culture. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **2**: 127-135.
- Klingen, I., Hajek, A., Meadow, R., and Renwick, J. A. A. 2002. Effect of brassicaceous plants on the survival and infectivity of insect pathogenic fungi. *BioControl*, 47: 411-425.
- Kodandaram, M.H. and Dhingra, S. 2007. Variation in the toxicity of organophosphate insecticides to field population of *Spodoptera litura*. *Indian Journal of Plant Protection*, **31(1)**: 53-56.
- Kranthi, K.R., Jaffur, D.R., Wanjari, R.R., Shaker Ali, S. and Russell, D. 2002. Insecticide resistance at five major insect pests of cotton

in India. *Crop Protection*, **21**: 448-460.

- Krieger de Moraes C., Schrank A. and Vainstein, M.H. 2003.
  Regulation of extracellular chitinases and proteases in the entomopathogen and acaricide *Metarhizium anisopliae*. *Current Microbiology*, 46: 205–210.
- Kulat, S.S., Zade, N.N., Peshkar, L.N. and Varhade, S.S. 2002. Influence of different culture media on growth and sporulation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metschnikoff) Sorokin. *Journal of Biological Control*, **16**: 177 -179.
- Kunimi, Y. 2007. Current status and prospects on microbial control in Japan. *Journal of Invertibrate Pathology*, **95**(3): 181-186.
- Kurtz, J. and Franz, K. 2003. Evidence for memory in invertebrate immunity. *Nature* **425**: 37–38.
- Lacey, C.M., Lacey, L.A. and Roberts, D.R. 1988. Route of invasion and histopathology of *Metarhizium* anisopliae in *Culex* quinquefasciatus. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, **52**: 108-118.
- Lacey, L.A., Kirk, A.A., Millar, L., Mercadier, G. and Vidal, C., 1999. Ovicidal and larvicidal activity of conidia and blastospores of Paecilomyces fumosoroseus (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) against Bemisia argentifolii (Homoptera: Aleyrodidae) with a description of a bioassay system allowing prolonged survival of control insects. Biocontrol Science and *Technology*, **9**: 9-18.
- \*Latge, J.P. and Moletta, R. 1988. Biotechnology. *In*: Atlas of

entomopathogenic fungi (Samson, R.A., Evans, H. and Latge, G.P. eds.). Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 152-164.

- Lawrence, A.A. and Khan, A. 2002. Comparison of the pathogenicity of the entomopathogenic fungi, *Beauveria bassiana*, *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Paecilomyces fumosoroseus* to *Callosobruchus maculatus*. *International Pest Control*, **44**: 125–127.
- Leakey, C.L.A. and Peery, D.A. 1966. The relationship between damage caused by insect pest and boll rot associated with *Gloerella cingulatae* (Stonem) on upland in Uganda. *Annals of Applied Biology*, **57**: 327.
- Leal, S.C.M., Bertioli, D.J., Butt, T.M. and Peberdy, J.F. 1994. Characterization of isolates of the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* by RAPD-PCR. *Mycological Research*, **98**: 1077-1081.
- Leal, S.C.M., Bertiolo, D.J., Butt, T.M., Carder, T.H., Burrows, P.R. and Peberdy, J.F. 1997. Amplification and restriction endonuclease digestion of the Pr1 gene for the detection and characterization of *Metarhizium anisopliae* strains. *Mycological Research*, **101**: 257-265.
- Leal-Bertioli, S.C.M., Butt, T.M., Peberdy, J.F. and Bertiolo, D.J. 2000. Genetic exchange in *Metarhizium anisopliae* strains infecting *Phaedon cochleariae* is revealed by molecular markers. *Mycological Research*, **104**:409-414.
- Lee, S.1., Nakajima, I., Ihara, F., Kinoshita, H. and Nihira, T. 2005. Cultivation of

entomopathogenic fungi for the search of antibacterial compounds. *Mycopathologia*, **160**: 321–325.

- Lehmann, P.F., Lin, D. and Lasker, B.A. 1992. Genotypic identification and characterization of species and strains within the genus *Candida* by using random amplified polymorphic DNA. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, **30**: 3249-3254.
- Leite, L.G., Alves, S.B., Filho, B. A. and Roberts, D.W. 2003. Effect of salts. vitamins, sugars and nitrogen sources on the growth of three genera of Entomophthorales: Batkoa, Furia, and Neozygites. Mycological Research, 107: 872-878.
- Liu H, Skinner, M., Brownbridge, M. and Parker. B.L. 2003. Characterization of Beauveria Metarhizium bassiana and anisopliae isolates for management of tarnished plant bug, Lygus lineolaris Palisot de Beauvois (Hemiptera: Miridae). Invertebrate Journal of Pathology, 82: 139-142.
- Liu, S.D., Liu, S.C. and Shian, J. E. 1989. Microbial control of coconut leaf beetle Brontispa longissima with green muscaridine fungus Metarhizium anisopliae anisopliae. var. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, **53**(3): 307-314.
- \*Lockwood, J.A. 1993. Environmental issues involved in biological control of rangeland grasshopper with exotic agents. *Environmental Entomology*, **22**: 5503–5518.

- Lomer, C.J., Bateman, R.P., Johnson, D.L., Langewald, J. and Thomas, M. 2001. Biological control of locusts and grasshoppers. *Annual Review of Entomology*, **46**: 667-702.
- Lord, J.C. and Howard, R.W. 2004. A proposed role for the cuticular Liposcelis fatty amides of *bostrychophila* (Psocoptera: Liposcelidae) preventing in adhesion of entomopathogenic with dry-conidia. fungi *Mycopathologia*, **158**: 211–217.
- Luz, C., Netto, M.C.B. and Rocha, L.F.N. 2007. In vitro susceptibility to fungicides by invertebrate-pathogenic and saprobic fungi. *Mycopathologia*, **164**(1): 39-47.
- Luz, C., Tigano, M.S., Silva, I.G., Cordeiro, C.M.T. and Aljanabi, S.M. 1998 Selection of *Beauveria bassiana* and *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates to control *Triatoma infestans* Klug. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz, Rio de Janeiro*, **93**(6): 839-846.
- Mala, S. and Muthalagi, S. 2008. Effect of neem oil extractive (NOE) on repellency, mortality, fecundity, development and biochemical analysis of *Pericallia ricini* (Lepidoptera:Arctidae). *Journal* of *Biopesticides*, 1(1): 63-66.
- Mamuye, H. 1999. Pathogenicity of Ethiopian isolates of entomopathogenic fungi against *Glossina morsitans*, MSc. Thesis, Addis Ababa University School of Graduate Studies, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia.
- Maniania, N.K. 1991. Susceptibility of *Chilo partellus* (Swinhoe) (Lep., Pyralidae) eggs to entomopathogenic

hyphomycetes. *Journal of Applied Entomology*, **112**: 53–58.

- Maniania, N.K. and Odulaja, A. 1998. Effect of species, age and sex of tsetse on response to infection by *Metarhizium* anisopliae. BioControl, **43**: 311–383.
- Maniania, N.K. Ekesi1, S. Löhr1 B. and Mwangi, F. 2001. Prospects for biological control of the western flower thrips, *Frankliniella occidentalis*, with the entomopathogenic fungus, *Metarhizium anisopliae* on chrysanthemum.

*Mycopathologia*, **155**: 229–235.

- Manikandan, P. 1997. Effect of insecticides on carboxylesterase of *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hubner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) larvae. *Insect Environment*, **3**(3): 77.
- Manikandan, P., 1998. Comparative resistance of *Helicoverpa armigera* population to some insecticides in different places of Tamil Nadu. *Insect Environment*, **4**(1): 9-10.
- \*Mantinez, S.S. and van Emden, H.F. 1999. Sublethal concentration of azadirachtin affect foods intake, conversion efficiency and feeding behaviour of *Spodoptera litura*. *Bulletin of Entomological Research*, **89**: 65-71.
- Matsushima, T. 1975. Icons Microfungorum a Matsushima lectorum. Published by the Author, Kobe, Japan. 712 pp.
- Matsushima, T. 1993. Matsushima Mycological Memoris. Matsushima Funguss Collection, Published by the Author, Kobe, Japan. 658 pp.
- Mazodze, R. and Zvoutete, P. 1999. Efficacy of *Metarhizium*

*anisopliae* against *Heteronychus licas* (Scarabaedae: Dynastinae) in sugarcane in Zimbabwe. *Crop Protection*, **18**: 571-575.

- Mc Coy, C.W., Samson, R.A. and Boucies, D.G. 1988. Entomogenous fungi. *In*: CRC handbook of natural pesticides (Ignoffa, C.M. ed.). CRC Press, FL, United States, V(A): 296.
- Mc Donald, B.A. 1997. The populationgenetics of fungi-tools and techniques. *Phytopathology*, **87**: 448–453.
- McCammon, S. A. and Rath, A. C. 1994. Separation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* strains by temperature dependent germination rates. *Mycological Research*, **98**:1253-1257.
- McCauley, V.J.E., Zacharuck, R.Y. and Tinline. R.D. 1968. Histopathology of green muscardine in larvae of four species of Elateridae (Coleoptera). Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 12: 444– 459.
- McEwen, J.G., Taylor, J.W., Carter, D. and Xu, J. 2000. Molecular typing of pathogenic fungi. *Medical Mycology*, 38(Suppl 1): 189-197.
- \*Mehrotra, K.N. 1989: Pesticide resistance in insect pests: Indian Scenario. *Pesticide Research Journal*, **1**: 95–103.
- Mendonca, A.F., 1992. Mass production, application and formulation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* for control of sugarcane froghopper, *Mahanarva posticata*, in Brazil. *In:* Biological control of locust and grasshopper (Lomer, C.J. and Prior, C. eds.). Proceedings of a workshop held at the

International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, May 29- April 1, 1991, Cotonou, Republic of Benin.

- Mietkiewski, R., Tkaczuk, C., Zurek, M., Geest, L.P.S. and van Der, S. 1994. Temperature requirement of four entomopathogenic fungi. *Acta Mycologica*, **29**: 109-120.
- Mietkiewski, R.T., Pell, J.K. and Clark,
  S.J. 1997. Influence of pesticide use on the natural occurrence of entomopathogenic fungi in arable soils in the UK: Field and laboratory comparisons. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, 7: 565–575.
- 1992. Selection and Milner. R.J. characterisation of Metarhizium anisopliae for control of soil insects in Australia. In: Biological control of locust and grasshoppers (Lomer, C.J. and Prior, C. eds.). Proceedings of a workshop held at the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture, Cotonou, Republic of Benin.
- Milner, R.J. 2000a. Current status of Metarhizium as a mycoinsecticide in Australia. Biocontrol News and Information, **21**(2): 47-50.
- Milner, R.J., 2000b. Improved formulations of *Metarhizium* for biological control of termites. CSIRO Entomology Technical. Report NO. 86.
- Milner, R.J. and Jenkins, K. 1996. *Metarhizium* a versatile mycoinsecticide of the future. *Professional Pest Manager*, 1: 32-36.
- Milner, R.J., Rogers, D.J., McRae, C.M., Huppatz, R.J. and Brier, H. 1993. Priliminary evaluation of the use

of *Metarhizium anisopliae* as a micopesticide for control of peanut scarabs. *In*: Pest control in sustainable agriculture. CSIRO, Melbourne, Australia, pp. 253-255.

- Milner, R. J. and Staples, J.A. 1995. An overview on the biological control of termites. *In*: (Mailu, A.M., Gitonga, W. and Fungo, P.O. eds.), Proceedings of the 2 nd Regional Workshop on Termite Research and Control, Nairobi, Kenya. pp. 171-179.
- Milner, R.J., Staples, J.A. and Lutton, G.G. 1998b. The selection of an isolate of the Hyphomycete fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae*, for the control of termites in Australia. *Biological Control*, **11**: 240-247.
- Milner, R.J., Staples, J.A., Hartley, T.R., Lutton, G.G., Driver, F. and Watson, J.A.L. 1998a. Occurrence of *Metarhizium anisopliae* in nests and feeding sites of Australia termites. *Mycological Research*, **102**: 216-220.
- Miranpuri, G.S. and G.G. 1996. Khachatourians. Bionomics and fungal control of aphid wooly elm Eriosoma americanum (Riley) (Eriosomatidae: Homoptera) on berry Saskatoon and Amelanchier alifolia. Journal of *Insect Science*, **9**(1): 33-37.
- Mohan, K. G., Kumaraswamy, G., Mathavan, S. and Muraleedharan, D. 2005. Characterization and cDNA cloning of Apolipophorin III Gene in the red cotton bug, *Dysdercus cingulatus. Entomon*, 29(4): 373-381.

- \*Mohi-Un-Din, S., Zaki. F.A., Munshi. N.A., Jan, A. and Sultan, P. 2006. Evaluation of some entomopathogenic fungal isolates from Kashmir for the biocontrol of white grub infesting turf grass in golf course. *Journal of Biological Control*, **20**(1): 45-50.
- Mohn, D.L. 2005. *Dysdercus cingulatus*. Available: http://www.ccshk.org/DM/butterfly/ Bugs/Hemiptera/*Dysdercuscingulatus*.html.
- Moino, A., Jr, S.B., Alves, S.B. and Pereira, R.M. 1998. Efficacy of *Beauveria bassiana* (Balsamo) Vuillemin isolates for control of stored-grain pests. *Journal of Applied Entomology*, **122**: 301– 305.
- Moorhouse, E. R., Gillespie, A. T. and Charnley, A. K., 1993. Laboratory selection of *Metarhizium* sp. isolates for control of vine weevill larvae (*Otiorhynchus sulcatus*). Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, **62**: 15-21.
- Moussa, M.A., Zaker, M.N. and Kotby, F. 1960. Abundance of cotton leaf worm *Prodenia litura* F. in relation to host plant and their effect on biology. *Bulletin Society of Entomology*, 241-255.
- Mulè, G., Ambrosio, A., Logrieco, A. and Bottalico, A. 1992. Toxicity of mycotoxins of *Fusarium* sambucinum for feeding in *Galleria mellonella*. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata, **62**: 17–22.
- Nahar, P., Yadav, M., Kulye, A., Hadapad, A., Hassani, M., Tuor, U., Keller, S., Chandele, A.G., Thomas, B. and Deshpande, M.V. 2004. Evaluation of

indigenous fungal isolates Metarhizium anisopliae M 24412, Beauveria bassiana B 3301 and Nomuraea rileyi N 812 for the control of Helicoverpa armigera in pigeonpea field. Journal of Biological Control, **18**(1): 1-8.

- Namasivayam, S.K.R. 2005. Microbial diversity of groundnut ecosystem and biocontrol potential of three entomopathogenic fungi of groundnut pests. Ph. D. Thesis, Manonmaniam Sundaranar University, Tirunelveli, Tamil Nadu, India.
- Nandagopal, V. and Gunathilagaraj, K. 2008. Groundnut Entomology. Satish Serial Publishing House, Delhi, 570 pp.
- Nasr, F.N., Regheb, W.S. and Hanna, M.T. 1992. Microbial control of cottonseed bug Oxycarenus hyalinipennis Costa, affecting seed germination in okra Hibicus esculentus. Journal of Pest Control and Environmental Science, 4(2): 79-90.
- Ness, L. and B.M. Sastawa. 2000. Evaluation of host plant resistant, sowing date modification and intercropping as methods for the control of *Mylabris* and *Coryna* species (Coleoptera: Mobidae) infesting peark millet in the Nigerians Sundar Savanna. *Journal Of Arid Environments*, **46**(3): 263-280.
- \*Neuveglise, С., Brygoo, Y., Vercambre, B. and Riba, G. 1994. Comparative analysis of biological molecular and strains characteristics of of Beauveria brongniartii isolated from insects. *Mycological* Research. 98: 322-328.

- Nirmala, R., Ramanujam, B., Rabindra, R.J. and Rao, N.S. 2006. Effect of entomofungal pathogens on mortality of three aphid species. *Journal of Biological Control*, **20**(1): 89: 94.
- Nirmala, R., Ramanujam, B., Rabindra, R.J., Rao, N.S. 2005. Growth parameters of some isolates of entomofungal pathogens and production of dust-free spores on rice medium. *Journal of Biological Control*, **19**(2): 121-128.
- Noris, R.F., Chen, E.P.S. and Kogan, M. 2002. Concept in integrated pest management. Prentice Hall of India Private Limited. New Delhi, India. 457 pp.
- Oh. S.D., Kamdem, P., Keathley, D.E. and Kyung-Hwan, Н. 2003. Detection species and identification of wood-decaying hybridization fungi by of immobilized sequence-specific oligonucleotide probes with PCR-amplified fungal ribosomal DNA internal transcribed spacers. Holzforschung, 57: 346-352.
- Onofre, S.B., Miniuk, C.M., de Barros, N.M. and Azevedo, J.L. 2001. Growth nd sporulation of *Metarhizium flavoviride* var. *flavoviride* on culture media and lighting regimes. *Scientia Agricola*, **58**(3): 613-616.
- Otoya, M. M., Restrepo, S. and Pastor-Corrales, M. A. 1995. Amplificación al azar del ADN polimórfico para evaluar la diversidad genética de Colletotrichum lindemuthianum Colombia. Fitopatology en *Colombia*, **19**: 7-14.

- Paavanen-Huhtala, S., Akinainen, H. and Yli-Mattila, Τ. 2000. Development of strain-specific primers for a strain of *Gliocladium catenulatum* used in biological control. European Journal of Plant Pathology, 106:187-198.
- Padmaja, V. 2005. Role of entomopathogenic fungi in insect pest management. *In*: Green pesticides for integrated pest management (Ignachimuthu, S. and Jayaraj, S. eds.). Narosa Publishing House, New Delhi, 324 pp.
- Panchabbani, K.S. and Nepthrabbaniraj, 1987. Yield of groundnut as affected by varying larval density of *Spodoptera litura* Fabricious (Lepidoptera : Noctuidae). *Indian Journal of Agricultural Research*, 57(7) 525-527.
- Panda, S.K., Nayak, S.K. and Behera, U.K. 1999. Field efficency of five commercial formulations of *Bacillus thuriogionsis* var. Rurstaki aginst the rice stem borer and leaf folder. *Pest management and Economic Zoology*, 7: 143-146.
- Pandey, D.N. 2007. Multifunctional agroforesty systems in India. *Current Secience*, **92**(4): 455-463.
- Parker, B.L., Skinner, M., Costa, S.D., Reid. W. Gouli. S.. and Bouhssinib, M.E.L. 2003. entomopathogenic fungi of *Eurygaster* integriceps Puton (Hemiptera: Scutelleridae): collection and characterization development. for *Biological* Control. 27: 260-272.
- Patel, K. C., Yadav, D. N., Dube, H. C. and Patel, R. J. 1990. Laboratory

and mass production studies with *Metarhizium anisopliae*. *Annals* of Applied Biology, **6**: 135-140.

- Patil, R.K., Lingappa, S., Hiremathi, I.G. and Hiremath. R.V. 2002. Efficacy of botanicals with (Farlow). Nomuraea rilevi Samson in groundnut ecosystem. Biological control In: of lepipodepteran pests (Tandon, P.L., Ballal, C.R., Jalali, S.K. and Rabindra, R.J. eds.). Society for biocontrol advancement, Bangalore, 354 pp.
- Patrick, S.R. 2007. Using non-woven bands impregnated with the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae for biological control of the Asian longhorned beetle, Anoplophora glabripennis. Ph.D. Thesis, Cornell University Graduate School.
- Pe'ros, J., Troulet, C., Guerriero, M., Michel-Romiti, C. and Notteghem, J. 2005. Genetic variation and population structure of the grape powdery mildew fungus, Erysiphe necator, in southern France. European of Plant Pathology, Journal **113**:407–416.
- Pendland, J. C. 1982. Resistant structures in the entomogenous hyphomycete, *Nomuraea rileyi*: an ultra structural study. *Canadian Journal of Biotechnology*, **60**: 1569-1576.
- Peveling, R. and Demba S. A. 1997. Virulence of the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium flavoviride Gams and Rozsypal and toxicity of diflubenzuron, fenitrothionesfenvalerate and profenofoscypermethrin to nontarget

Arthropods in Mauritania. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, **32**: 69–79.

- Pfeifer, T.A. and Khachatourians, G.G. 1993. Isolation of DNA from entomopathogenic fungi grown in liquid cultures. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **61**:113-116.
- \*Pinto, A.S., Barreto, C.C., Schrank, A., Ulhoa, C.J. and Vainstein, M.H. 1997. Purification and characterization of an extracellular chitinase from the entomopathogenic *Metarhizium anisopliae*. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology*, **43**: 322–327.
- Pirali-Kheirabadi, K., Haddadzadeh, H., Razzaghi-Abyaneh, M., Bokaie, S., Zare, R., Ghazavi, M. and Shams-Ghahfarokhi, M. 2007. Biological control of Rhipicephalus (Boophilus) annulatus by different strains of Metarhizium anisopliae, Beauveria bassiana and Lecanicillium psalliotae fungi. Parasitology Research, **100**: 1297–1302.
- Polar, P., de Muro, M.A., Kairo, M.T.K., Moore, D., Pegram, R., John, S. and Roach-Benn, C. 2005. Thermal characteristics of *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolates important for the development of biological pesticides for the control of cattle ticks. *Veterinary Parasitology*, 134: 159–167.
- Poprawski, T. J., Marchal, M. and Roberts, P. H. 1985. Comparative susceptibility of *Otiorhynchus sulcatus* and *Sitona lineatus* (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) early stages to five entomopathogenic

hyphomycetes. *Environmental Entomology*, **14**: 247–253.

- Posada-Flórez, F.J. 2008. Production of Beauveria bassiana fungal spores on rice to control the coffee berry borer, Hypothenemus hampei, in Colombia. Journal of Insect Science, **41**(8): 1-13.
- Prabhuraj, A. and Patil, B.V. 2002. Evaluation of *Heterorhabditis* sp. in comparison with NPV and a botanical for the management of *Helicoverpa armigera* (Habner) in bengalgram. *In*: Biological control of lepipodepteran pests (Tandon, P.L., Ballal, C.R., Jalali, S.K. and Rabindra, R.J. eds.). Society for biocontrol advancement, Bangalore, 354 pp.
- Discovery Prior. C. 1992. and of characterization fungal locust and pathogens for grasshopper control. In: Biological control of locust and grasshoppers (Lomer, C.J. and Prior, С. eds.). CAB International, Wallingford, UK, pp. 159-180.
- Prior, C. and Gatehead, D.J. 1989. Biological control of locusts: the potential for the exploitation of pathogens. *FAO Plant Protection Bulletin*, **37**: 37–48.
- Prior, C., 1988. Biological pesticides for low external-input agriculture. *Biocontrol News and Information*, **10**: 17–22.
- Purwar, J.P. and Sachan, G.C. 2006. Insect pest management through entomogenous fungi: a review. *Journal of Applied Bioscience*, **32**(1): 1-26.
- Rabindra, R.J. 2002. Microbial control of lepidopteran pests. *In*: Biological control of lepidopteran pests (Tandou, P.I.,

Ballal, C.R., Jalali, S.K. and Radindra, R.J. eds.). Society for biocontrol advancement, Bangalore, 354 pp.

- Rabindra, R.J. and Balasubramaniam, M. 1980. Observations on the induced epizootics of nuclear polyhedrosis of *Amsacta albistriga* Walker. *Current Science*, **49**: 279.
- Rabindra, R.J. and Jayaraj, S. 1986. Efficiency of NPV with adjuvants as high volume and ultra low volume applications against Heliothis armigera (Hbn.) on chickpea and influence of varieties on virus control. International *Heliothis* Biological Control Works Group Newsletter, pp. 5-6.
- \*Ramakrishnan, N., Saxena, V.S. and Dhingru, S. 1984. Insecticide resistance to the population of *Spodoptera litura* (F.) in Andhra Pradesh. *Pesticides*, **18**(9): 23-27.
- Ramanujam, B., Prasad, R.D. and K. Narrayanan, 2002. Laboratory evaluation of four entomopathogenic fungi on *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hubner) Spodoptera and litura (Fabricius). In: Biological control of lepidopteran pests (Tandou, P.I., Ballal, C.R., Jalali, S.K. and Radindra, R.J. eds.). Society for advancement, biocontrol Bangalore, 354 pp.
- Rao, G.V.R., Rupela, O.P., Rao, V.R. and Reddy, Y.V.R. 2007. Role of biopesticides on crop protection: present status and future prospects. *Indian Journal of Plant Protection*, **35(1)**: 1-9.
- Rao, N.V., Maheswari, T.U., Prasad, P.R., Naidu, V.G. and Savithri, P. 2003. Integrated Insect Pest

Management, Agrobios India, Jodhpur, India. 248 pp.

- Rath, A.C. 2000. The use of entomopathogenic fungi for control of termites. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **10**: 563-581
- Rath, A.C., Carr, C.J. and Grham, B.R. 1995. Characterization of *Metarhizium anisopliae* strains by carbohydrate utilization (AP150CH). Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 65: 152-161.
- Rath, A.C., Koen, T.B. and Yip, H.Y. 1992. The influence of abiotic factors on the distribution and abundance of *Metarhizium anisopliae* in Tasmanian pasture soils. *Mycological Research*, **96**: 378–384.
- Reddy, C.N., Singh, N.S., Singh, Y. and Dureja, P. 2001. Bioefficiency of insecticides, biopesticides and their combinations against prdhorers in pigeonpea. *Indian Journal of Entomology*, **63**: 137-143.
- Riba, G., Bouvier-Fourcade, I. and Caudal, A. 1986. Isozyme polymorphism in *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) entomogenous fungi. *Mycopathologia*, **96**: 161-169.
- Roberts, D.W. and Campbell, A.S. 1977.
  Stability of entomopathogenic fungi. *In* Miscellaneous Publications 10, Entomological Society of America, College Park, MD. pp. 19–76.
- Roberts, D.W. and Hajek, A.E. 1992. Entomopathogenic fungi as bioinsecticides. *In*: Frontiers in Industrial Mycology (Leatham,

G.J. ed.). Chapman and Hall, New York, pp. 145–159.

- Roberts, D.W. and Humber, R.A., 1981. Entomogenous fungi. *In:* Biology of Conidial Fungi. Academic Press, New York, pp. 201–236.
- Roddam, L.F. and Rath, A.C. 1997. Isolation and characterization of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Beauveria bassiana* from Subantartic Macquarie Island. *Journal Invertebrate Pathology*, 69: 285–288.
- Rosell, G., Quero, C., Coll, J. and Guerrero, A. 2008. Biorational insecticides in pest management *Jornal of Pesticide Science*, **33**(2): 103–121.
- Rosengaus, R.B., Lefebvre, M.L. and Traniello, J.F.A. 2000. Inhibition of fungal conidia germination by *Nasutitermes*: evidence for a possible antiseptic role of soldier defensive secretions. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, **26**: 21–39.
- Martı'n-Dı'ez, F., Ruiz-Dı´ez, В., Rodri´guez-Tudela, J.L., Marı´a Alva´rez, and Martı'nez-Sua'rez1, J.V. 1997. Use of Amplification Random of Polymorphic DNA (RAPD) and PCR-Fingerprinting for Genotyping a Scedosporium prolificans (inflatum) Outbreak in Four Leukemic Patients. Current Microbiology, 35: 186-190.
- Saal, B. and Struss, D. 2005. RGA- and RAPD-derived SCAR markers for a *Brassica* B-genome introgression conferring resistance to blackleg in oilseed rape. *Theoritical and Applied Genetics*, **111**: 281–290.
- Sahayaraj, K. 2008. Aphid management by predators and myco-

insecticides. *Green Farming*, **1(4)**: 43-45.

- Sahayaraj, K. and Borgio, J.F. 2007. Distribution of Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) in Tamil Nadu, India, its biocontrol potential on Dysdercus cingulatus (Fab.) (Hemiptera: Pyrrhocoridae). Archives of Phytopathology and Plant Protection, (In Press).
- Sahayaraj, K. and Borgio, J.F. 2008. Tritropic interaction of cotton, red cotton bug and green muscardine fungi under *in-vito* condition. *Journal of Biopesticides*, **1**(1): 41-46.
- Sahayaraj, K. and John, A.A. 2004. Impact of botanicals on the biology, nutritional indices and digestive enzymes of *Spodoptera litura* (Fab.). *Shaspa*, **11**(2): 135 – 144.
- Sallam, M.N., McAvoy, C.A., Samson, P.R. and Bull, J.J. 2007. Soil sampling for *Metarhizium anisopliae* spores in Queensland sugarcane fields. *Bio Control*, **52**(4): 491-505.
- \*Samec, P. 1993. DNA polymorphism and RAPD technology. *Genet. a Šlecht*, **4**: 291–320.
- Samson, R. A., Evans, H. C. and Latgé, J.P. 1988. Atlas of Entomopathogenic Fungi. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Samuels, R.I, Coracini, D.L.A., Martins dos Santos, C.A. and Gava, C.A.T. 2002. Infection of *Blissus antillus* (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae) eggs by the entomopathogenic fungi *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Beauveria bassiana*. *Biological Control*, **23**: 669-673.

- Sandhu, S.S., Unkles, S.E., Rajak, R.C. and Kingdom, J.R. 2001. Generation of benomyl resistant Beauveria bassiana strains and their infectivity against Helicoverpa armigera. Biocontrol Science and Technology, 11: 245-256.
- Santhanam, G., Victoria, D.R., Rabintra,
  R.J. and Jayaraj, S. 1994.
  Studies on biological control of pigeonpea podborers in India.
  Anzeiger for Schadlingokunde Pflanzeuchutz Umweltschutz, 67: 103-106.
- Santos, A.V. and de Oliveira, B.L. 2007. Richard Ian Samuels Selection of entomopathogenic fungi for use in combination with sub-lethal doses of imidacloprid: perspectives for the control of the leaf-cutting ant *Atta sexdens rubropilosa* Forel (Hymenoptera: Formicidae). *Mycopathologia*, **163**: 233–240.
- Saxena, B.P. and Tikku, K. 1990. Effect of plumbagin on haemocytes of *Dysdercus koenigii. In:* Proceedings of National Academy of Sciences, India, **99**: 119–124.
- Saxena, H. 2008. Microbial Management of Crop – Pest. Journal of Biopesticides, 1(1): 32-37.
- Schmidt, O.U., Theopold, M. and Strand, R. 2001. Innate immunity and evasion by insect parasitoids. *BioEssays*, 23: 344-351.
- Scholte, E.J., Knols, B.C.J. and Takken, W. 2006. Infection of the malaria mosquito Anopheles gambiae with the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae reduces blood feeding and fecundity. Journal of

*Invertebrate Pathology*, **91**: 43-49.

- Scholte, E.J., Knols, B.G.J., Samson, R.A. and Takken, W. 2004. Entomopathogenic fungi for mosquito control: A review. *Journal of Insect Science*, **4**:19.
- Scholte, E.J., Njiru, B.N., Smallegange, R.C., Takken, W. and Knols, B.G.J. 2003. Infection of adult malaria (Anopheles gambiae s.s.) and Wlariasis (Culex quinquefasciatus) vectors with the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae. Malaria Journal, 2: 29.
- Schreiner, I. 2000. Agricultural Pests of the Pacific. Available: http://www. ctahr.hawaii.edu/adap2/informati on/pubs/2000-3.pdf.
- Seger, C., Eberhart, K., Sturm, S., Strasser, H., and Stuppner, H., 2006. Apolar chromatography on Sephadex LH-20 combined with high-speed counter-current chromatography High vield strategy for structurally closely related analytes—Destruxin from *Metarhizium* derivatives as case study. anisopliae a Journal of Chromatography, **1117**(A): 67–73.
- Sen, A. 2006. Cotton scenario in India. Available: http://www.indiaonestop.com/ cotton/cotton.htm.
- Seyoum, E., Moore, D. and Charnley, A. K. 1994. Reduction in flight activity and food consumption by the Desert Locust, *Schistocerca* gregaria, Forskål (Orth., Cyrtacanthacrinae), after infection with *Metarhizium* flavoviride. Journal of Applied Entomology, **118**: 310–315.

- Shah, F.A., Prasad, M. and Butt, T.M. 2007. A novel method for the quantitative assessment of the percolation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* conidia through horticultural growing media, *BioControl*, **52**: 889–893.
- Shah, F.A., Wang, C.S. and Butt, T.M. 2005. Nutrition influences growth and virulence of the insect-pathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae. FEMS Microbiology Letters*, **251**: 259– 266.
- Shah, P.A. and Goettel, M.S. 1999. Directory of microbial control products and services, 2nd ed. Division on Microbial Control, Society for Invertebrate Pathology, Giansville, Florida.
- Shah, P.A. and Pell, J.K. 2003. Entomopathogenic fungi as biological control agents. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, **61**: 413-423.
- Sharma, S., Gupta, R. B. L., Yadava, C.
  P. S. and Sharma, S. 1998. Effect of temperature on growth, sporulation and bioactivity of entomo-fungi against white grub (*Holotrichia consanguinea*). *Indian Journal of Entomology*, 60: 1-7.
- Sharma, S., Gupta, R.B.L. and Yadava, C.P.S. 2002. Mass multiplication and formulation of entomopathogenic fungi and their efficacy against white grubs. *Journal of Mycology and Plant Pathology*, **29**: 299-305.
- \*Shaw, M. and Srivastava, B.I.S. 1963. Purine like substances from coconut endosperm and their effect on senescence in excised cereal leaves. *Plant Physiology*, **38**: 528–531.

- Shaw, K.E., Davidson, G., Clark, S.J., Ball, B.V., Pell, J.K., Chandler, D. and Sunderland, D. 2002.
  Laboratory bioassays to assess the pathogenicity of mitosporic fungi to Varroa destructor (Acari: Mesostigmata), an ectoparasitic mite of the honey bee, Apis mellifera. Biological Control, 24: 266-276.
- Shi, W. and Feng, M. 2004. Lethal effect Beauveria of bassiana. Metarhizium anisopliae, and Paecilomyces fumosoroseus on the eggs of *Tetranychus* (Acari: cinnabarinus Tetranychidae) with a description of a mite egg bioassay system. Biological Control, 30: 165–173.
- \*Sikura, A. I., Sikura, L. V. and Trebesava, R. M. 1972. Influence of white muscardine fungus (*Beauveria bassiana* Balsamo Vuillemin) on the reproductive system of the Colorado potato beetle. *Zashch Rast Kichinev*, **2**: 89–97 (in Russian).
- E.B., Silveira, Al-Janabi, S.M., Magalhães, B.P.. Carvalho. L.J.C.B. and Tigano, M.S. 1998. Polymorphism of the grasshopper Schistocerca pallens (Thunberg) (Orthoptera, Acrididae) and its natural pathogen Metarhizium flavoviride Gems and Rozsypal (Hyphomycetes), revealed bv RAPD analysis. Anais da Entomologica Sociedade doBrasil, 27: 91-99.
- Singh, S.P. and Jalali, S.K. 1997. Management of *Spodoptera litura* (Fabricious) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *In*: (Wightman, J.A. and Ranga Rao, G.V. eds.), Proceedings of the national scientists forum on *Spodoptera*

*litura* (F.). ICRISHT, Asia Centre, Patanchery, Andhra Pradesh. pp. 27-65.

- Slater, J.A. and Baranowski, R.M. 1994. The occurrence of *Oxycarenus hyalinipennis* (Costa) (Hemiptera: Lygaeidae) in the West Indies and New Lygaeidae records for the Turks and Caicos Islands of Providenciales and North Caicos. *The Florida Entomologist*, **77(4)**: 495-497.
- Sneath, P.H.A. and Sokal, R.R. 1973. Numerical Taxonomy: The Principles and Practice of Numerical Classification. San Francisco: Freeman. 573 pp.
- Sosa-Go'mez, D.R. and Moscardi, F. 1998. Laboratory and field studies on the infection of stink Nezara viridula, bugs, Piezodorus guildinii, and Euschistus heros (Hemiptera: Pentatomidae) with Metarhizium anisopliae and Beauveria bassiana in Brazil. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 71: 115-120.
- Sosa-Gomez, D.R., Boucias, G. and Nation, J.L. 1997. Attachment of *Metarhizium anisopliae* to the southern green stink bug *Nezara viridula* cuticle and fungistatic effect of cuticular lipids and aldehydes. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **61**: 31-39.
- Sridhar, V. and Mobto, V. 2000. Pest and natural enemy complex of groundnut (Arachis hypogaea L.) CV. ICGS-1 in the agro ecosystem of Delhi. Indian Journal of Entomology, 62(4): 335-340.
- Srisukchayakul, P., Wiwatb, C. and Pantuwatanac, S. 2005. Studies

on the Pathogenesis of the Local Isolates of *Nomuraea rileyi* against *Spodoptera litura*. *ScienceAsia*, **31**: 273-276.

- \*Srivastava, R.P. and Gupta, R.S. 1971. *Dysdercus cingulatus* Fabr., a new pest of wheat: a possible case of host cross-over. *Indian Journal of Entomology*, **33**: 354.
- St Leger R.J., Cooper R.M. and Charnley A.K. 1987. Production of cuticle-degrading enzymes by the entomopathogen *Metarhizium anisopliae* during infection of cuticles from *Calliphora vomitoria* and *Manduca sexta*. *Journal of General Microbiology*, **133**: 1371–1382.
- \*St. Leger, R.J., Frank, D.C., Roberts, D.W. and Staples, R.C., 1992. Molecular cloning and regulatory analyses of the cuticle-degrading structural gene from the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae. Journal Europian of Biochemistry, 204: 991-1001.
- St. Leger, R.J., Joshi, L., Bidochka, M.J. and Roberts, D.W. 1996a. Construction of an improved mycoinsecticide overexpressing a toxic protease. *In*: Proceedings of National Academy of Sciences, USA., **93**: 6349–6354.
- St. Leger, R.J., Joshi, L., Bidochka, M.J., Rizzo, N.W. and Roberts, D.W., 1996b. Biochemical localization and ultrastructural localization of two extracellular trypsins produced by Metarhizium anisopliae in infected cuticles. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, **62**: 1257–1264.
- Starnes, R.L., Liu, C.L. and Marrone, P.G. 1993. History, use and

future of microbial insecticides. *American Entomologist*, **83**: 91.

- Steenberg, T. 1995. Natural occurrence of *Beauveria bassiana* (Bals) Vuill. with focus on infectivity to *Sitona* spp. and other insects in lucerne. Ph. D. Thesis, Royal Veterinary and Agricultural University, Copenhagen, Denmark.
- Steinhaus, E.A. 1964. Microbial diseases of Insects. *In:* Biological control of insects pests and weeds (DeBach, P. ed.). Chapman and Hall, London, pp. 515-547.
- Stolz, I. 1999. The effect of Metarhizium anisopliae (Metsch.) Sorokin (=*flavoviride*) Gams and Rozsypal var. acridum (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) on non-target Hymenoptera. Landschafts- und Umweltschutz (NLU). Universität Basel, Schweiz. 149 pp.
- Storey, G., Gardner, W.A. and Tollner, E.W. 1989. Penetration and persistance of commercially formulated *Beauveria bassiana* conidia in soil of two tillage systems. *Environmental Entomology*, **18**: 835-839.
- Strasser, H., Vey, A. and Butt, T.M. 2000. Are there any risks in using entomopathogenic fungi for pest control, with particular reference to the bioactive metabolites of *Metarhizium, Tolypocladium* and *Beauveria* species? *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, 10: 717-735.
- Suasa-ard, W. 2002. Country papers, Thailand. *In:* Nonpesticide Methods for Controlling Diseases and Insect Pests (Ooi, P.A.C ed.).

Asian Productivity Organization, Tokyo, Japan, pp. 161-166.

- Sun, M. and Liu, X. 2006. Carbon requirements of some nematophagous, entomopathogenic and mycoparasitic Hyphomycetes as fungal biocontrol agents. *Mycopathologia*, **161**: 295–305.
- Sun, J.Z., Fuxa, J.R. and Henderson, G., 2001. Virulence of pathogenic fungi isolated from soil against Coptotermes formosanus. *In*: Proceedings of the 2nd International Symposium on Coptotermes formosanus. USDA, New Orleans. 8 p.
- Sun, J., Fuxa, J.R. and Henderson, G. 2002. Sporulation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Beauveria bassiana* on *Coptotermes formosanus* and *in vitro. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **81**: 78-85.
- Tamizharasi, V., Srikanth, J. and Santhalakshmi, G. 2005.
  Molasses-based medium requires no nitrogen supplement for culturing three entomopathogenic fungi. *Journal of Biological Control*, **19**(2): 135 – 140.
- Tanada, Y. and Kaya, H.K. 1993. Insect Pathology. Academic Press, London. 276 pp.
- Thomas, M.B. and Read, A.F. 2007. Fungal bioinsecticide with a sting. *Nature Biotechnology*, **25** (12): 1 3 6 7-1 3 6 8.
- Thomas, M.B., Blanford, S. and Lomer, C.J. 1997. Reduction of feeding by the variegated grasshopper, Zonocerus variegatus, following infection by the fungal pathogen, *Metarhizium flavoviride*. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, **7**: 327-334.

- Tiago, P.V., Fungaro, M.H.P. and Furlaneto, M.C. 2002. Cuticledegrading proteases from the entomopathogen *Metarhizium flavoviride* and their distribuition in secreted and intracellular fractions. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, **34**: 91–94.
- TIDCO. 2003. Available: http://www.tidco.com/tn\_policies /focus\_tamilnadu /economicindicators. asp.
- Tigano-Milani, M.S., Gomes, A.C.M.M. and Sobral, B.W.S. 1995. Genetic variability among Brazilian isolates of the entomopathogenic fungus Metarhizium anisopliae. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, 65: 206-210.
- Toledo, A.V., de Remes Lenicov, A.M.M. and Lastra, C.C.L. 2007. Pathogenicity of fungal isolates (Ascomycota: Hypocreales) against Peregrinus maidis. Delphacodes kuscheli (Hemiptera: Delphacidae), and Dalbulus maidis (Hemiptera: Cicadellidae), vectors of corn diseases. Mycopathologia, 163: 225-232.
- Urtz, B.E. and Rice, W.C. 1997. RAPD-PCR characterization of *Beauveria bassiana* isolates from the rice water weevil *Lissorhoptrus oryzophilus*. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, **25**:405-409.
- van Lenteren, J.C., Antoon, J. M., Loomans, J., Babendreier. D. and Bigler, F. 2008. Harmonia axyridis: an environmental risk assessment for Northwest Europe *BioControl*, **53**: 37–54.
- Vänninen, I. 1995. Distribution and occurrence of four

entomopathogenic fungi in Finland: effect of geographical location, habitat type and soil type. *Mycological Research*, **100**: 93-101.

- Veen, K.H. 1968. Recherches sur la maladie due a *Metarhizium anisopliae* chez le crique pelerin. Med. Landbouwhogeschool Wagen. Nederl, **68**: 1-77.
- Velasquez, V.B., Carcamo1, M.B., Merino1, C.R., Iglesias, A.F. and Duran, J.F. 2007. Intraspecific differentiation of Chilean isolates of the entomopathogenic fungi *Metarhizium anisopliae* var. *anisopliae* as revealed by RAPD, SSR and ITS markers. *Genetics and Molecular Biology*, **30**(1): 89-99.
- Verghese, A., Chakravarthy, A.K. and Kumar, N.K.K. 1997. *Helicoverpa* IPM at grassroot level. *Insect Environment*, **3**(3): 58.
- Vestergaard, S., Butt, T. M., Bresciani,
  J., Gillespie, A. T. and Eilenberg,
  J. 1999. Light and electron microscopy studies of the infection of the western flower thrips *Frankliniella occidentalis* (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) by the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **73**: 25–33.
- Vey, A., Hoagland, R. and Butt, T.M. 2001. In: Toxic metabolites of Fungal Biocontrol Agents: Progress Problem and Potential (Butt, T.M., Jackson C. and Magan, N. eds.). CABI, Wallingford,UK, pp. 311–346.
- Vilcinskas, A. and Götz, P. 1999. Parasitic fungi and their interactions with the insect

immune system. Advances in Parasitology, **43**: 267–313

- Villecorta, A. 1983. Ovicidal activity of *Metarhizium anisopliae* isolate cm-14 on the coffee leaf miner *Perileucoptera coffeela* (Lep.: Lyonetiidae). *Entomophaga*, **28**: 179–184.
- von Kleespies, R., Bathon, H., Zimmermann, G. and van der Geest, L.P.S. 1989. Investigations on the natural occurrence of entomopathogenic fungi and nematodes in different soils in the surroundings of Dramstadt. *Gesunde Pflanz.*, **41**: 350–354.
- Wadyalkar, S.R., Wasule, S.J., Bhoyte and Vadaskar, R.M. 2003. Mass multiplication and formulation of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metsch.) Sorokin. *Journal of Biological Control*, **17**(2): 141-145.
- Wang, C., Hu, G. and St. Leger, R.J. 2005. Differential gene Metarhizium expression bv growing in anisopliae root exudate and host (Manduca sexta) cuticle or hemolymph mechanisms reveals of physiological adaptation. Fungal Genetics and Biology, 42: 704-718.
- Wang, C., Typas, M.A., and Butt, T.M. 2002. Detection and characterisation of pr1 virulent gene deficiencies in the insect pathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae*. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, **213**: 251-255.
- Waterhouse, D.F. 1998. Biological Control of Insect Pests: Southeast Asian Prospects, Australian Centre for International

Agricultural Research, Canberra. 523 pp.

- Weinzierl, R. and Henn, T. 2004. Alternatives in insect pest management. North Central Regional publication 401, John Wiley and Sons, New York.
- Welsh, R.J. and McClelland, M. 1990. Fingerprinting genomes using PCR with arbitrary primers. Nucleic Acids Research, 18: 7213-7218.
- Whitten, M.J. and Oakeshott, J.G. 1991.
  Opportunities for modern biotechnology in control of insect pests and weeds, with special reference to developing countries. *FAO Plant Protection Bulletin*, **39**(4): 155-181.
- Wightman, J.A. and Rao, G.V.R. 1993. A groundnut insect identification handbook for India, Information Bulletin No. 39. ICRISAT, Patanchery, Andhra Pradesh, India.
- Williams, J.G.K., Hanafey, M.K., Rafalski, J.A. and Tingey, S.V. 1993. Genetic analysis using random amplified polymorphic DNA markers. *Methods* in *Enzymology*, 218: 704–741.
- Williams, J.G.K., Kubelik, A.R., Livak,
  K.J., Rafalski, J.A. and Tingey,
  S.V. 1990. DNA polymorphisms amplified by arbitrary primers are useful as genetic markers. *Nucleic Acid Research*, 18(22): 6531-6535.
- Wraight, S.P., Carruthers, R.I., Bradley,
  C.A., Jaronski, S.T., Lacey, L.A.
  and Wood, P. 1998.
  Pathogenicity of the
  entomopathogenic fungi *Paecilomyces* spp. and *Beauveria bassiana* against the silverleaf
  whitefly, *Bemisia argentifolii*.

Journal of Invertebrate Pathology, **71**: 217-226.

- Wraight, S.P., Jackson, M.A. and de Kock, S.L. 2001. Production, stabilization and formulation of fungal biocontrol agents. *In:* Fungi as Biocontrol Agents: Progress, Problems and Potential (Butt, T.M., Jackson, C.W. and Magan, N. eds.). CABI Publishing, Wallingford, UK, pp. 253–287.
- Wright, V.F., Vesonder, R.F. and Ciegler, A. 1982. Mycotoxins and other fungal metabolites as insecticides. *In*: Microbial and Viral Pesticides (Kurstak, E. ed.). New York, NY, USA, pp. 559– 583.
- Xia, Y., Gao, M., Clarkson, J.M. and Charnley, A.K., 2002. Molecular cloning, characterisation and expression of a neutral trehalase from the insect pathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae*. *Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **80**: 127–137.
- Yadav, J.L., Chauhan, N. and Yadav, P.R. 2006. Persistance and residual toxicity of some insecticides against *Helicoverba* armigers in field pea. Indian Journal of Plant Protection, 34(1): 124-125.
- Yip, H., Rath, A.C. and Koen, T.B. 1992. Characterization of Metarhizium anisopliae isolates from Tasmanian pasture soils and pathogenicity their on the redheaded cockchafer (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae: Adoryphorus couloni). Mycological Research, **96**:92-96.
- Zare, R., Kouvelis, V. N., Typas, M. A. and Bridge, P. 1999. Presence of a 20 bp insertion/ deletion in the

ITS1 region of Verticillium lecanii. Letters in Applied Microbiology, **28**: 258–262.

- Zhu, M.L., Mo, M.H., Xia, Z.Y., Li, Y.H., Yang, S.J., Li, T.F. and Zhang, K.Q. 2006. Detection of two fungal biocontrol agents against root-knot nematodes by RAPD markers. *Mycopathologia*, 161: 307–316.
- Zimmermann, G. 1982. Effect of high temperatures and artificial sunlight on the viability of conidia of *Metarhizium*
- \* Originals not referred

*anisopliae. Journal of Invertebrate Pathology*, **41**: 36– 40.

- Zimmermann, G. 1992. *Metarhizium anisopliae* an entomopathogenic fungus. *Pflanzenschutz-Nachr. Bayer*, **45**:113–128.
- Zimmerman, G. 1993. The entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* and its potential as a biocontrol agent. *Pesticide Science*, **37**: 375-379.